# PERCEPTIONS JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

Mixed Migration Flows and the Changing Dynamics of Migration Research Suna Gülfer IHLAMUR-ÖNER

Conducting Comparative Migration Research in MENA: Are the Regional Countries too Unique or too Similar for Comparisons of Refugee Policies? Zeynep ŞAHİN MENCÜTEK

Comparative Analysis of Migration Policies and Social Transformations in the MENA Region Mohammed OUHEMMOU Mohamed El Amine MOUMINE

Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey Gamze OVACIK

Continuity and Change: Comparing the Securitization of Migration under the Obama and Trump Administrations Hugh HUTCHISON

Media Portrayals of Refugees and their Effects on Social Conflict and Social Cohesion Müzeyyen PANDIR

"Who Shall Return us the Children?" Picturing Home(lessness) and Postcolonial Childhoods in Immigrant Children's Literature Leyla SAVSAR

Book Review Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA

Book Review Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia: Geopolitics and Foreign Policy in a Changing World Order

> Spring-Summer 2020 Volume XXV Number 1 ISSN 1300-8641



#### stratejik araștırmalar merkezi center for strategic research

Türkiye Cumhuriyeti Dışişleri Bakanlığı Republic of Turkey Ministry of Foreign Affairs

## PERCEPTIONS

#### Editor

Emre Erşen

**Managing Editor** 

Mehmet Zeki Günay

#### **English Language and Copy Editor**

Erin Menut

#### **Book Review Editor**

Mehmet Zeki Günay

#### **International Advisory Board**

Maria Todorova
Mesut Özcan
Murat Yeşiltaş
Mustafa Kibaroğlu
Nuri Yurdusev
Oktay F. Tanrısever
Ole Wæver
Özden Zeynep Oktav
Richard Whitman
Talha Köse
Thomas Risse
Ufuk Ulutaş

Homepage: http://www.sam.gov.tr

The Center for Strategic Research (Stratejik Araştırmalar Merkezi- SAM) conducts research on Turkish foreign policy, regional studies and international relations, and makes scholarly and scientific assessments of relevant issues. It is a consultative body of the Turkish Ministry of Foreign Affairs providing strategic insights, independent data and analysis to decision makers in government. As a nonprofit organization, SAM is chartered by law and has been active since May 1995.

SAM publishes Perceptions, an English language journal on foreign affairs. The content of challenges and opportunities. Perceptions is a bi-annual journal prepared by a large network of affiliated scholars. The views expressed in the articles are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the Center for Strategic Research.

**PERCEPTIONS** is a peer-reviewed journal and is included in the following databases and indexes: Columbia International Affairs Online, CSA Index, Current Contents of Periodicals on the Middle East, EBSCO, European Sources Online, Index Islamicus, International Political Science Abstracts (IPSA), Lancaster Index to Defense & International Security Literature, PAIS Index, Pro Quest.

To subscribe, write to the Center for Strategic Research, Dr. Sadık Ahmet Caddesi No: 8, Balgat / 06100

Ankara - TURKEY Phone: +90 (312) 292 22 30 Fax: +90 (312) 292 27 15 - 253 42 03

e-mail: perceptions@mfa.gov.tr 🛛 💆 @sam\_mfa

Printed in Ankara by: KLASMAT Matbaacılık

Printed in Ankara, June 2020 ISSN 1300-8641 e-ISSN: 2651-3315

PERCEPTIONS JOURNAL OF INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS Spring-Summer 2020 Volume XXV Number 1

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Guest Editor: Suna Gülfer IHLAMUR-ÖNER

#### EDITORIAL

1 Mixed Migration Flows and the Changing Dynamics of Migration Research

Suna Gülfer IHLAMUR-ÖNER

#### ARTICLES

11 Conducting Comparative Migration Research in MENA: Are the Regional Countries too Unique or too Similar for Comparisons of Refugee Policies? Zeynep ŞAHİN MENCÜTEK

35 Comparative Analysis of Migration Policies and Social Transformations in the MENA Region Mohammed OUHEMMOU Mohamed El Amine MOUMINE

61 Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey Gamze OVACIK

81 Continuity and Change: Comparing the Securitization of Migration under the Obama and Trump Administrations Hugh HUTCHISON

99 Media Portrayals of Refugees and their Effects on Social Conflict and Social Cohesion

Müzeyyen PANDIR

121 "Who Shall Return us the Children?" Picturing Home(lessness) and Postcolonial Childhoods in Immigrant Children's Literature

Leyla SAVSAR

#### **BOOK REVIEWS**

- 143 Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA
- 147 Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia: Geopolitics and Foreign Policy in a Changing World Order

PERCEPTIONS - SPRING-SUMMER 2020



## **Publication Ethics**

**Perceptions: Journal of International Affairs** is a double blind peer review international academic journal which strives for meeting the highest standards of publication ethics. Publication malpractice is strictly prohibited by all possible measures.

The publication ethics of the journal is mainly based on the "Code of Conduct and Best-Practice Guidelines for Journal Editors".

Authors: Authors should present an objective discussion of the significance of research work as well as sufficient detail and references to permit others to replicate the experiments. Fraudulent or knowingly inaccurate statements constitute unethical behavior and are unacceptable. Review articles should also be objective, comprehensive, and accurate accounts of the state of the art. The authors should ensure that their work is entirely original works, and if the work and/or words of others have been used, this has been appropriately acknowledged. Plagiarism in all its forms constitutes unethical publishing behavior and is unacceptable. Submitting the same manuscript to more than one journal concurrently constitutes unethical publishing behavior and is unacceptable. Authors should not submit articles describing essentially the same research to more than one journal. The corresponding author should ensure that there is a full consensus of all co-authors in approving the final version of the paper and its submission for publication.

Authors should also make sure that:

a) There is no conflict of interest in their submissions.

b) They have obtained the approval of the "Ethics Board/Committee" for clinical and experimental studies conducted on humans and animals (including opinion polls, surveys, interviews, observations, experiments, focus group studies). This approval should be clearly stated and documented in the article (board's name, date and issue number).

c) Their submissions comply with the copyright regulations (especially for tables, graphs, illustrations, pictures, photographs).

**Editors**: Editors should evaluate manuscripts exclusively on the basis of their academic merit. An editor must not use unpublished information in the editor's own research without the express written consent of the author. Editors should take reasonable responsive measures when ethical complaints have been presented concerning a submitted manuscript or published paper.

**Reviewers:** Any manuscript received for review must be treated as confidential documents. Privileged information or ideas obtained through peer review must be kept confidential and not used for personal advantage. Reviews should be conducted objectively, and observations should be formulated clearly with supporting arguments, so that authors can use them for improving the paper. Any selected referee who feels unqualified to review the research reported in a manuscript or knows that its prompt review will be impossible should notify the editor and excuse himself from the review process. Reviewers should not consider manuscripts in which they have conflicts of interest resulting from competitive, collaborative, or other relationships or connections with any of the authors, companies, or institutions connected to the papers.

The information and views set out in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the Center for Strategic Research (SAM) and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Turkey.

## **EDITORIAL**

# Mixed Migration Flows and the Changing Dynamics of Migration Research

#### Suna Gülfer IHLAMUR-ÖNER\*

This issue features a selection of papers presented at the international workshop titled "Mixed Migration Flows and the Changing Dynamics of Migration Research" which was held in Istanbul on December 15, 2018 as the first activity of an international workshop series on mixed migration flows and trends. The aim of the workshop was to bring together researchers and practitioners from Turkey and abroad to discuss and "challenge current conceptualizations of forced and voluntary migration and to explore new conceptualizations and approaches with a view to grasp the complexity of mixed flows."<sup>1</sup> As members of the organizing committee, we decided it was quite timely to focus on mixed migration flows and provide a venue for the expression and discussion of multi-disciplinary insights and approaches to this theme. We therefore invited researchers to submit theoretical and empirical papers with a view "to question policy categories that are assumed to be fixed and natural and discuss new ways of analyzing migratory processes."<sup>2</sup>

The main focus of the workshop was on the state of the art of migration research as well as the conceptual, theoretical and methodological issues and key concepts and categorizations in this field. However, we also received very interesting papers on the policy dimension, which prompted us to include an additional session about this specific issue. Therefore, the workshop was composed of four very lively and participatory sessions on concepts and categories, new perspectives and methologies in migration research, the politics of othering and policy responses to mixed migration flows.<sup>3</sup>

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all of the workshop participants who contributed to a very vigorous and interesting debate with their fruitful comments. I would like to extend my gratitude to each and every member of the organizing committee for their valuable contributions, from the selection

<sup>\*</sup> Assoc. Prof., Marmara University, Department of Political Science and International Relations, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: gihlamur@marmara.edu.tr. ORCID: 0000-0002-0935-1101.

of the papers to be presented at the workshop to steering the debates during the workshop. Finally, I would like to thank the contributors to this issue, who devoted so much of their time and effort to help create this collection of articles.

#### Mixed Migration Flows

Since the early 1990s, two new conceptualizations have emerged on the changing nature of migration: the *migration-asylum nexus* and *mixed migration*, which attest to the fact that it is becoming increasingly difficult to distinguish factors conducive to voluntary migration from factors leading to forced displacement. As a consequence, it is becoming harder to differentiate refugees from labor migrants, and migratory flows are becoming increasingly mixed and highly complex.<sup>4</sup>

In the face of the growing extent and salience of mixed flows-complex population flows consisting of voluntary and forced migrants—it is becoming extremely difficult to identify the underlying causes of human mobility and decide whether people are fleeing poverty, environmental degradation, persecution, gender inequality, conflict and/or generalized violence, and whether people move with the motivation to find jobs, to join their families abroad, to fulfill individual aspirations or a combination of some or all of these motivations. Different categories of "people on the move" are composed of irregular or transit migrants, refugees, asylum-seekers, students, return migrants and unaccompanied minors traveling together irregularly with mixed motivations; they use the same vehicles or similar means and routes, have similar needs, resort to human smugglers and may become victims of human trafficking, wait in transit countries and find themselves exposed to multiple rights violations along the way.<sup>5</sup> Being on the move in irregular flows or in transit entails mobility as well as immobility, pauses and periods of waiting in transit countries to make or revise decisions about the routes and destinations as a response to shifting policies, establish connections with human smugglers or save some money to continue travelling. Therefore, mobility as well as waiting are part of these flows.<sup>6</sup> From the decision-making phase to all of the other stages of these flows, informal migrant networks play a very significant role in terms of providing information about the routes, destination countries and monetary or other means of support.7 Despite having different legal statuses, those who travel together are exposed to similar risks and "protections deficits."8 In brief, mixed migration flows are of a heterogeneous and irregular nature in all of the phases of the migration journey, encompassing different sorts of cross-border movements (long-term, temporary, transit, circular,

chain and return migration), composed of people on the move with different legal statuses and rights and belonging to various categories.<sup>9</sup>

It has to be questioned why and how migration flows have become more complex and mixed. As Richmond argues, human mobility is a response to growing inequality with the transformation of the global economy. Therefore, economic factors affecting migration patterns and flows cannot be fully understood without taking the socio-political context into consideration,<sup>10</sup> or how the world economy and politics are transformed within the context of neoliberal globalization. Voluntary or forced, migration is part and parcel of the restructuring of the global capitalist economy.<sup>11</sup> Dispossession, displacement and deepening inequality force people out of their homelands in the Global South and move them toward the Global North, which is dependent on a cheap and disposable migrant labor force. Growing irregular migration is an end result of the transition to flexible production and informalization. Refugee crises and flows similarly cannot be understood aloof from developments or trends in the global economy, power asymmetries in the international arena or clashes of interests among nation-states as well as non-state actors such as transnational corporations. Therefore, the refugee crises in the Middle East, Asia or Africa cannot be solely conceived as isolated events that erupt due to conflicts in the region. As Zolberg et al. argue, societies that are highly interconnected through transnational ties, and refugee crises and flows are not random events but are instead very profoundly connected and shaped by a series of political and economic transformations.<sup>12</sup> Therefore, factors conducive to the growth of irregular migration within the context of neoliberal globalization also affect forced displacement and refugee flows.<sup>13</sup>

In different parts of the world we see the emergence of mixed migration flows as a response to growing inequality, poverty, climate change, developmentinduced displacement and/or conflict-ridden displacement passing through, affecting and connecting several countries to each other and to the destination country. Mixed migration flows originate in the Euro-Mediterranean region, including the Middle East and North Africa, sub-Saharan Africa, Central America and Asia.<sup>14</sup> As Gosh argues, all of these different flows in several parts of the world have distinctive features. For instance, mixed migration flows from Zimbabwe to South Africa emerged as a consequence of economic crisis, torture, dispossession, limitations on access to basic food items as a result of land reform and the political violence conducted by the Mugabe regime against its political opponents. Hyper-inflation and rising unemployment were very much related and intermingled with political factors and gave rise to mixed flows.<sup>15</sup> Mixed flows may originate in different places, but they are somehow linked and have certain common characteristics that allow us to identify them as mixed migration flows: generalized violence, persecution, insecurity, exacerbation of geopolitical rivalries and growing poverty.<sup>16</sup>

While many on the move may reach the destination countries, these are very dangerous journeys, exposing people running away from violence to different sorts of risks and violence on the way. Within these flows people move or wait but also die, disappear, or fall victim to trafficking,<sup>17</sup> sexual harassment and/or torture. As they arrive in the destination countries, migrants and refugees are exposed to different sorts of risks, including exploitation and discrimination. The process of dispossession that displaced people from their home country accelerates the process of their precarization in the receiving country. Migrants with no social or legal protection or bargaining power do not have any alternative but to agree to work in 3D-jobs (dirty, dangerous and demeaning) and lead precarious lives. The migrant precariat, subject to racial, ethnic and/or gender-based discrimination, is left without any means to organize against capitalism.

Given the complexity of the issue, developing effective policy responses becomes a very difficult task. Mixed migration flows pose very significant challenges to policymakers and state authorities, particularly in the receiving and transit countries, in terms of migration management and adjusting the tools at their disposal to address different categories of people while seeking to control their borders. As many governments opt to enforce restrictive measures at their borders or in their territory against mixed flows, this increases the human cost of mixed migration flows.

### Overview of the Articles

Turkey as a destination and transit country is directly affected by mixed migration flows, which was a significant reason behind the definition of the workshop and the special issue theme. In the last three decades, Turkey has experienced a migration transition from being a predominantly migrantsending country to being a transit and immigration country for irregular migrants originating from its neighboring regions. Furthermore, Turkey is currently hosting the largest refugee population in the world, mainly of Syrian origin, but also including Iraqis, Afghans and many others. Turkey is also one of the main recipients of asylum applications.

Turkey's EU bid has also turned it into a very important transit as well as destination country for mixed migration flows. Ever more restrictive barriers in the way of irregular migrants and refugees arriving through mixed flows seeking entry to Europe have led to a growing emphasis on readmission agreements, efforts to deflect asylum-seekers to "safe third" countries or return them to safe countries of origin and even offer them an internal flight alternative.<sup>18</sup> As Gamze Ovacık argues in her article on the safe third country concept, the term emerged to describe a way to control and limit the movement of asylum-seekers and to provide a "solution" to "asylum shopping." As a country directly affected by mixed migration flows *en route* to Europe and having signed a readmission agreement with the EU in 2013 and a refugee deal in March 2016, Turkey faces the challenge of dealing with safe third country transfers. Ovacık discusses the emergence and evolution of the safe third country concept within the context of mixed migration flows and with reference to Turkey's experience as a safe third country with respect to the EU countries.

The mixed flows that affect Turkey originate from or pass through the Mediterranean and Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Voluntary migration and forced displacement are not new to the Mediterranean. However, in recent years the composition, motivations, characteristics, routes and modes of travel of these flows have become highly complex and mixed.<sup>19</sup> Europe has been the target of these flows; however, since 2015 ongoing mixed migration flows have gained visibility, as between January 2015 and January 2016, 1.2 million people moved from "politically and militarily fractured" Syria, Iraq, Libya<sup>20</sup> as well as Pakistan, Afghanistan and different parts of Africa to Europe.<sup>21</sup>

Forced displacement is not also a new phenomenon in the MENA region. As Dawn Chatty argues, displacement and dispossession are part of the history and current affairs of the region.<sup>22</sup> However, in migration theorizing as well as in forced migration studies the region has been under-represented until recently. Based on a systematic analysis of three migration studies journals over the last two years-the Journal of Refugee Studies, the Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies and the Journal of Comparative Migration Researchand interviews with scholars conducting comparative migration research in the MENA region, Zeynep Şahin-Mecütek seeks to address an essential gap in the literature on comparative migration research in the MENA region by focusing on the refugee policies of certain countries, namely Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan. Comparison of the refugee policies of certain countries in the region subject to same mixed migration flows during the same time period allows us to better understand the impact of these flows in origin-transitreceiving countries and account for changing patterns of migration and policy responses in order to better manage mass refugee flows. This research

endeavor therefore provides guidance and insights to researchers engaged in comparative research.

Another important contribution to scholarship on the MENA region is the article contributed by Mohammed Ouhemmou and Mohamed El Amine Moumine, who discuss the evolution of migration policies within the broader context of the political and economic transformations shaping the MENA region, as well as country-specific political and economic concerns and interests. The article compares the migration policies and regulations adopted in the past as well as current policy responses to mixed flows adopted throughout the region. It is possible to see the changing patterns of migration and the composition of the migrant population over the years, as a result of which North African countries have gone through migration transition and become countries of transit and destination. As the authors note, despite the common challenges of the countries in the region, particularly the North African subregion, they have adopted different policy responses, over a range of more accommodative and pragmatic to exclusionary and securitizing approaches. The article also reveals how EU migration policymaking impacts regional migration policies as well as patterns, particularly in North Africa.

While mixed migration flows in the Mediterranean have been the focus of global attention, another major mixed migration flow that gained visibility from 2015 onward is the Central American caravan to the U.S. Migration from Central America to the U.S. through Mexico is not a new phenomenon. However, in recent years migration has grown considerably. Flows from Central America (mainly from Honduras, Guatemala and El Salvador) passing through Mexico and reaching the U.S. have grown to be highly complex over the years. Between 1980 and 2005, migration from Central America to the U.S. increased ten times and reached 3,385,000.23 Since 2015, the mixed nature of these flows has become more visible, with caravans composed of irregular, transit and return migrants; asylum-seekers; women and families running away from violence or poverty and unaccompanied minors seeking to join their family members in the U.S.<sup>24</sup> In 2015, the number of mixed migrants heading toward the U.S. reached up to 417,000 people.<sup>25</sup> Growing rural poverty linked to climate change is one of the main factors behind the rising levels of emigration.<sup>26</sup>

Mixed flows also reveal the limited state capacity of the origin or transit countries in coping with the effects of climate change, growing poverty, crime and violence. Those fleeing poverty or violence back home are exposed to many risks throughout the journey as they pass through transit countries; these risks lead them to change routes in order to avoid being kidnapped, assaulted or killed at the hands of gangs. Unaccompanied children, particularly girls, constitute the most vulnerable members of the caravans.<sup>27</sup> As the caravans reach the U.S. border, it is hard to say that they reach the safety and security they are seeking or find refuge from the violence and hardships they are fleeing. This takes us to the policy responses of the U.S. authorities to the mixed flows.

President Trump, starting with his election campaign, approached the migration issue with a securitizing logic; during his presidency he has sought to establish stricter standards for legal and irregular migration. During his election campaign he promised to build a wall at the U.S.-Mexican border to stem mixed migration flows. Facing resistance, he threatened to call a national emergency to fund the building of the wall.<sup>28</sup> In this special issue, Hugh Hutchison compares the Trump administration's stance on migration with that of the Obama administration, seeking to trace the continuity and change in U.S. policy-making on migration. Hutchison was not one of the workshop participants, but we believe it is important to provide the reader with the opportunity to evaluate factors conducive to the emergence and evolution of mixed flows in different parts of the world. Hutchison's article discusses the nature and composition of the flows and evaluates the U.S. policy responses to these flows under both Democratic and Republican presidents. As Hutchinson concludes, despite Trump's harsh rhetoric on migration, we see a significant continuity in his approach rather than a rupture. It would not be wrong to argue that the decisions and actions of the previous administration paved the way for the current measures taken by the Trump administration. Hutchinson particularly elaborates on the treatment of migrants as they reach the U.S., and discusses detentions, returns and deportations under the Obama and Trump administrations.

One of the main concerns regarding mixed migration flows is providing protection for vulnerable groups such as refugees, asylum-seekers and unaccompanied children. Many of the refugees travelling in these flows do not have access to protection and they are exposed to different sorts of risks throughout the journey. The securitization of mixed flows lead to the erosion of the rights of refugees; they receive a "less friendly welcome" or face pressures to return to their countries of origin in the countries where they are seeking refuge.<sup>29</sup> It is possible to talk about the rise of an anti-refugee sentiment worldwide, particularly in the Global North, but also in refugee hosting states in the Global South, especially due to the protraction of the refugee crisis. In

such a context, how refugees are represented becomes highly important. In her review article, Müzeyyen Pandır seeks to address how the mainstream media's portrayals of refugees affect their life chances and experiences by shaping perceptions of refugee identities; Pandır reveals how the media fails to fulfil its duty to inform the public, accurately portray migration-related issues and avoid stereotyping migrants and refugees. The media's framing of migration as a problem has implications for social cohesion and social conflict. The dehumanization of refugees by the media functions to shape public and elite views and attitudes and feeds into public fear and anxiety about migration, thus potentially leading to further resentment against refugees and creating more hardships for them to endure.<sup>30</sup> As misrepresentation of refugees leads to social exclusion, marginalization and otherization of refugees, the article elaborates upon two alternative representation strategies, namely empathizing with refugees and rights-based journalism to deconstruct dominant misrepresentations and open up room for the accurate portrayal of refugees.

To better understand the experiences of migrants, refugees and unaccompanied children there is a need to look beyond the statistical figures, state policies or structural factors. This is one of the shortcomings of the IR literature on migration. The voices of migrants and refugees and thus the accounts of their experiences are not heard or are silenced on the macro level of analysis. Dialogue across disciplines may introduce such voices. Leyla Savsar, in her article on children's literature and its representation of refugee children, questions to what extent children's literature reiterates conventional portrayals or even misrepresentations of refugee children and to what extent it challenges them. Drawing on postcolonial studies and narratives of settlement, Savsar seeks to answer whether children's literature and their narratives could be used to criticize and challenge dominant ideas, ideologies and narratives about refugeehood, homelessness and identity, as well as the unequal global order and power asymmetries in international relations that shape migration patterns and migrant experiences.

The six articles in this issue provide a very interesting sample of research and debate on mixed migration flows, aiming to contribute to our understanding of the changing nature of migration and migration research. We hope that the articles will stimulate debate on mixed migration research and inspire new workshops and research initiatives. This issue definitely reinforces our determination to organize the second workshop of the series. In the post-Covid-19 world, we hope to continue to critically engage the questions raised by these articles.

## Endnotes

- "International Workshop Series on Migration: Mixed Migration Flows and the Changing Dynamics of Migration Research," *Istanbul Şehir University*, 15 December 2019, https://www. sehir.edu.tr/tr/Documents/MIGRATION\_WORKSHOP\_KITAPCIK.pdf, (Accessed 13 May 2020).
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 Nicholas Van Hear, Rebecca Brubaker & Thais Bessa, "Managing Mobility for Human Development: The Growing Salience of Mixed Migration," UNDP, June 2009, p. 6, http://hdr. undp.org/sites/default/files/hdrp\_2009\_20.pdf (Accessed 3 May 2020); Roger Zetter, "More Labels, Fewer Refugees: Remaking the Refugee Label in an Era of Globalization," Journal of Refugee Studies, Vol. 20, No. 2 (2007), p. 175.
- 5 "MMC's Understanding and Use of the Term Mixed Migration," *Mixed Migration Center*, October 2019, http://www.mixedmigration.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/terminology\_ MMC.pdf (Accessed 3 May 2020).
- 6 Angeliki Dimitriadi, *Irregular Afghan Migration to Europe: At the Margins, Looking In*, Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018, pp. 17–18.
- 7 Ibid, pp. 48-49 and 51.
- 8 "MMC's Understanding and Use of the Term Mixed Migration."
- 9 Jonathan Crush, Abel Chikanda & Godfrey Tawodzera, "The Third Wave: Mixed Migration from Zimbabwe to South Africa," *Canadian Journal of African Studies*, Vol. 49, Issue 2 (2015), p. 364; Van Hear, Brubaker & Bessa, "Managing Mobility for Human Development."
- 10 Anthony H. Richmond, "Sociological Theories of International Migration: The Case of Refugees," *Current Sociology*, Vol. 36, No.7 (1988), pp. 21–22.
- 11 Ral Delgado Wise & Humberto Mrquez Covarrubias, "Capitalist Restructuring, Development and Labour Migration: the Mexico–US Case," *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 29, No. 7 (2008), pp. 1360 and 1371.
- 12 Aristide R. Zolberg, Astri Suhrke & Sergio Aguayo, "International Factors in the Formation of Refugee Movements," Vol. 20, No. 2 (1986), p. 153.
- 13 Richmond, "Sociological Theories of International Migration," pp. 12–13.
- 14 Bimal Ghosh, *Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows: Managing a Looming Humanitarian and Economic Crisis*, Cham: Palgrave, 2018, p. 6.
- 15 Crush, Chikanda & Tawodzera, "The Third Wave," pp. 13–14.
- 16 Gosh, Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows, pp. viii and 1.
- 17 Ibid, pp. 4-5.
- 18 Katharine Derderian & Liesbeth Schockaert "Responding to 'Mixed' Migration Flows: A Humanitarian Perspective," *Sur International Journal on Human Rights*, Vol. 6, No. 10 (2009), pp. 108–109.
- 19 Ghosh, Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows, pp. 36-37.
- 20 Ibid, p. 15.

- 21 Ibid, p. 10.
- 22 Dawn Chatty, Displacement and Dispossession in the Modern Middle East, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 1–2.
- 23 Gosh, Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows, p. 167.
- 24 Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), Atlas of Migration in Northern Central America, UN: Santiago, 2018, p. 5.
- 25 Ibid, p. 25.
- 26 Ibid, pp. 21-22.
- 27 Gosh, Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows, pp. 168 and 172.
- 28 "Trump Border Wall between US and Mexico Blows over in High Winds," *The Guardian*, 30 January 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/jan/30/trump-border-wall-between-us-and-mexico-blows-over-in-high-winds (Accessed on 14 May 2020).
- 29 Gosh, Refugee and Mixed Migration Flows, p. 89.
- 30 "Press Coverage of the Refugee and Migrant Crisis in the EU: A Content Analysis of Five European Countries," UNHCR, 2015, pp. 4–5, https://www.unhcr.org/56bb369c9.pdf (Accessed 15 May 2020).

## ARTICLE

## Conducting Comparative Migration Research in MENA: Are the Regional Countries too Unique or too Similar for Comparisons of Refugee Policies?

Zeynep ŞAHİN MENCÜTEK\*

#### Abstract

The paper argues that the countries of the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) are neither too unique nor too similar for conducting comparative migration research. However, the systematic review of three leading journals in the field of migration studies illustrates that comparative studies addressing migration in the region remain scarce. Relying on a review of the literature and interviews with scholars conducting comparative migration research in the MENA region, this paper contends that an examination of the countries located in MENA, which are subject to the same forced mass migration situation during the same time period, is advantageous for comparative analysis. Despite these advantages, however, making comparisons within regions is a very challenging scholarly endeavor due to intraregional variations, the rapidly changing security, political and policy environment in the regional countries, and the lack of adequate research institutions and funding supporting large-scale research. In addition to identifying advantages and challenges, this paper discusses how scholars make decisions about what to compare and how to compare in studying migration in, from and through MENA. The article also provides concrete empirical examples that address policy patterns,

Received on: 12.11.2019 Accepted on: 07.04.2020

<sup>\*</sup> Dr. and Senior Research Associate, CERC in Migration and Integration, Ryerson University, Canada. E-mail: zeynepsahinmencutek@gmail.com. ORCID: 0000-0002-6676-8579. This article was written during the author's research fellowship at Käte Hamburger Kolleg / Centre of Global Cooperation Research, University of Duisburg-Essen, Germany between March 2019 and February 2020. The author would also like to thank Suna Gülfer Ihlamur-Öner and the anonymous reviewers for their valuable comments as well as Bezen Balamir Coşkun, Estella Carpi, Gerasimos Tsourapas and Kelsey Norman for their inputs regarding research in the MENA region.

changes over time and drivers of refugee governance by comparing the cases of Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan.

### Keywords

Middle East and North Africa, comparative migration, refugee policies, case selection, methodology.

## Introduction

Two regions seem particularly salient for studying refugee situations, namely the Middle East and North Africa (MENA). However, the countries of MENA have been under-represented in the theorization of migration in general, and in refugee and forced migration studies in particular in recent years. Yet comparative cases from these regions have a high potential to fill gaps in our understanding of the changing patterns in origin, transit and receiving countries as well as in informing theory pertaining to the governance of mass refugee flows. They can enhance existing theories by shedding light on the interactions between regions, particularly between the Global North and South.<sup>1</sup> Such a regional focus is crucial to challenging the dominant Euro-centric character of comparative refugee and immigration studies and to effectively question the Middle Eastern exceptionalism discourse.

This paper contends that an examination of countries located in the same region, whereby these countries are subject to the same forced mass migration situation during the same time period, is advantageous for comparative analysis. This allows the researcher to hold some variables constant, such as refugee group, origin region and timescale in order to focus on other variables. On the other hand, it is a very challenging scholarly endeavor for several reasons. The list may range from within-region variations to the rapidly changing security, political and policy environment in the regional countries, as well as the lack of adequate research institutions in the region and lack of funding supporting large-scale research.

The paper argues that MENA<sup>2</sup> is neither too unique nor its countries too highly similar to each other for conducting comparative migration research. However, there is a need for systematic comparison strategies and learning from other regional experiences. Relying on a review of the relevant literature and interviews with scholars conducting comparative migration research in the MENA region, this paper demonstrates how scholars make a decision about what to compare and how to compare, which is part and parcel of theory-building and theory evaluation. The paper starts with a general overview of comparative research in migration studies, and then move to map the place of MENA in this literature by conducting a systematic analysis of leading migration journals— *Journal of Refugee Studies, Journal* of Ethnic and Migration Studies and Journal of Comparative Migration Research. A concrete example from comparative research addressing refugee governance in Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan is provided to address ways of making comparisons to understand policy patterns, changes over time and policy drivers.

The following section addresses challenges and limitations in conducting comparative refugee studies in the region, relying on interviews with six scholars who have published more than one comparative research article about MENA. Although interview requests were made to 12 scholars, only six of them responded positively, while others had either time limitations or did not consider themselves expert enough to give an interview on comparative research designs. Scholars were asked to answer eight questions about their research experience via email in the summer of 2018. Three participants are based in Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan, while the other three work for British or American Universities. They all conducted long-term field work in MENA and wrote their dissertations about it. Their studies cover Egypt, Tunisia, Lebanon, Jordan, Turkey, Morocco and Israel, as well as the European migration regime. While one scholar has a disciplinary background in Anthropology, one is in the Social Work and Sociology department and the other four are from the field of Political Science. The paper concludes by providing the scholars' general strategies and recommendations for coping with the challenges of comparative research. Before moving to the analysis, it is useful to give an overview of comparative research designs in migration studies.

## Main Types of Comparative Migration Research Designs

There is a wide range of variety in the comparative research designs that are adopted by migration scholars based upon their research question.<sup>3</sup> The most common type includes a spatial base, namely cross-location (among territorial settings); this type includes cross-country, cross-region and cross-province/ city/town.

TYPES	UNITS OF COMPARISON	EXAMPLES
Cross-location	<ul> <li>Among territorial settings</li> <li>Cross-country</li> <li>Cross-region</li> <li>Cross-province/city/town within a specific country</li> </ul>	- Turkey, Morocco, Egypt Latin America and South Asia - Istanbul and Gaziantep
Cross groups	<ul> <li>Among migrant groups</li> <li>(multiple groups from</li> <li>different countries of origin</li> <li>settling in a single national/</li> <li>host context)</li> <li>Among those having a</li> <li>different status</li> <li>Among different migration</li> <li>waves</li> </ul>	- Turkish migrants and Algerian migrants in France - Refugees versus labor migrants recently arrived Syrians versus previous Syrian migrants (such as in Lebanon)
Cross-meso levels	- Among organizations and institutions - Among migrant organizations/advocacy groups - Among political parties	<ul> <li>IOM-UNHCR- Egyptian diaspora organizations in the UK</li> <li>Rightist vs leftist parties</li> </ul>
Cross-time	<ul> <li>Among different periods of time</li> <li>Before and after an event (such as an economic or political crisis)</li> </ul>	- Iraqi refugees in Jordan in 2003 and after 2014
Combined comparisons	<ul> <li>Both cross-country and cross-time</li> <li>Both cross-country and cross groups</li> <li>Both cross-country and cross-country and cross-city</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Pre- and post-2011 African refugee flows to Egypt and Morocco</li> <li>Palestinians and Syrian refugees in Lebanon and Jordan</li> <li>Border cities in Turkey, Greece and Bulgaria</li> </ul>

Table 1: Variations in Comparative Research Designs in Migration Studies

Source: E. Yalaz & R. Zapata-Barrero, "Mapping the Qualitative Migration Research in Europe: An Exploratory Analysis," in E. Yalaz & R. Zapata-Barrero (eds.), *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies*, Cham: Springer, 2018, p. 17.

A case of cross-location comparison, might be a comparison of labor market integration policy outcomes in Canada and Sweden.<sup>4</sup> A similar topic can

be examined by conducting a cross-group comparison (among migrant groups) such as the labor market integration of three recently arrived refugee groups, such as ex-Yugoslavs, black Africans and people from the Middle East in Australia. Crosscity comparison has increased in recent years due to the local turn in migration studies. The third possible type is the cross-meso level (among organizations and The type of comparison scholars select is directly related to their research question. Each topic can be studied by each type of comparison method, but the research question informs the type. For example, a cross-group research design will focus on factors related to groups, their hosting contexts and interactions among them in ways that explain differences in outcomes.

institutions), which focuses on comparisons such as examining the framings or policy impacts of different migrant advocacy groups in a certain migrant host country.<sup>5</sup> The fourth type is comparison cross-time (among different periods), such as comparing Turkey's response to mass flows of Bulgarian Turks in 1989 and of Syrians since 2011.<sup>6</sup> The last type has combined comparative designs, such as combining cross-country and cross-city. Such combinations are promising, as they may show "to what extent local decisionmaking processes are conditioned by the specific national legal system and which kinds of similarities and dissimilarities can be detected ceteris paribus."<sup>7</sup>

The type of comparison scholars select is directly related to their research question. Each topic can be studied by each type of comparison method, but the research question informs the type. For example, a cross-group research design will focus on factors related to groups, their hosting contexts and interactions among them in ways that explain differences in outcomes. Cross-time comparisons are specifically critical to see continuities and ruptures in policy-making processes.

All of these types of comparisons help in building on the empirical dimension of migration literature, accordingly enabling better-grounded analyses. As these are qualitative comparisons, they seek to present "rich, multi-layered and nuanced accounts of the ways in which various aspects of the everyday immigrant experience evolve and unfold."<sup>8</sup> Moreover, they enable us to understand "perspective from within and to gain the depth and quality of information needed to provide a realistic picture of certain migration processes, causes and dynamics,"<sup>9</sup> even for exploring challenging issues such as human smuggling or refugee militarization that are prevalent in the public discourse. These studies are also important because migration issues are "in need of more demanding objective evidence for scientific development, as well as in need of offering viable policy routes to guide social and policy change."<sup>10</sup> As Scholten notes, "migration researchers are a prominent voice in the public debate around issues like the refugee crisis or radicalization, and a broad range of institutes has evolved operating at the boundaries of science and politics to contribute to 'evidence based policymaking."<sup>11</sup> Many methodological review studies on migration tell us that there is a lack of comparative research that might better inform evidence-based policymaking and the development of science.

### Mapping Comparative Research in Leading Migration Journals

The comprehensive analysis undertaken by Yalaz and Zapata-Barrero, who draw from 627 articles published in the *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* and *Journal of Ethnic and Racial Studies* that used qualitative migration research in Europe between 2000 and 2016 shows that only 15 percent of the articles used comparative research design. While they adopted various comparison types, cross-location made up more than the half of the comparisons, overwhelming cross-location, cross-time, cross-meso level and cross-group comparisons. Yalaz and Zapata-Barrero found that the share of comparative research in

Although author-by-country analysis provides insights about the places of knowledge production, it gives less information about the geographical coverage in journals of the field. These types of empirical analysis have not yet been conducted for MENA-related studies. migration studies rose in the 2015–2016 period, reaching 25 percent.<sup>12</sup> In a recent study, McNally and Rahim examined the *Journal of Refugee Studies* by looking at the where the authors who published in these journals were based in to answer the question, to what extent the Refugee Studies field is global or not. They found that UK-

based authors dominate the journal, publishing more articles than authors from any other country. Moreover, all of the top 10 countries where authors are based are in the Global North, although the majority of refugees live in the Global South.<sup>13</sup> Although author-by-country analysis provides insights about the places of knowledge production, it gives less information about the geographical coverage in journals of the field. These types of empirical analysis have not yet been conducted for MENA-related studies. This study aims to fill this gap by exploring the state of migration research about MENA from a methodological perspective.

To further provide empirical evidence for an overview of comparative research, I analyzed three top journals in the field of Migration and Refugee Studies, focusing on the geographical coverage of articles and the author's methodological choices: conducting a single case study or a comparative study. To capture variations, I chose one top journal from the refugee studies field, Journal of Refugee Studies (JRS) and one top journal from the migration studies field, Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies (JEMS). Due to the specific methodological emphasis of this analysis, I also looked at the journal of Comparative Migration Studies (CMS). To conduct a balanced analysis, I examined the last two years of JRS and JEMS that both published four regular issues and special issues, a total 86 research articles in the two-year period between 2018 and 2019. Differently, JEMS published more: a total of 17 issues and 174 pieces in 2019 alone. Thus, I limited my analysis for JEMS to one year. In total, I drew the analyses from 346 research articles from three different leading journals. In each journal and year, I discerned the number of articles published in these journals that focus on single European countries. I checked the number of articles conducting within-Europe comparisons, those including other regions to comparisons or giving space to other regional comparisons. The regions are divided as East and South Asia, MENA, Sub-Saharan Africa, North and South America and Australia. I also note which MENA countries are covered in these three journals, and differentiate between city-level and meso-level comparisons.

The analysis first categorizes the articles based on geographic focus: Among a total of 346 articles in three journals, 178 were designed as single case studies and focused on migrants and refugees in specific countries, while 176 focused on more global topics, theoretical debates or comparative studies.



#### Articles by Region

As the chart on the regional distribution of single case studies shows, the majority of single cases addressed European countries, particularly in Western Europe. For example, in the JEMS, the UK was the most studied country (n=15), followed by Germany (n=8), the Netherlands (n=6), Italy (n=5), Australia and Denmark (n=4) each, France (n=3), Belgium and Switzerland (n=2) each, and one article each for Norway, Ireland, Greece, Croatia, Poland, Hungary, Slovakia, and Spain. The same journal provided relatively good coverage of countries from Asia and America. However, African countries received very limited attention, only appearing in three articles.



**Comparative Studies** 

The comparative cases in each journal have some peculiarities. In general, the number of comparisons, even in the CMS, is lower than that of single case studies and theoretical articles. Among 346, only 74 articles are based on comparative design, making 21.9 percent. Interestingly, in each journal, the percentage of comparative studies are similar, around 18%, which does not confirm the expectation that the CMS might have published more comparisons. The number of within-Europe comparisons are higher than any other regions in both the CMS and JEMS. Only in the JRS are non-European comparisons (n=9) more numerous than within-Europe comparisons (n=6). One of these articles compares Greece and Turkey. The JEMS has a total of 18 within-Europe comparisons that have broad variations, including studies adopting survey analysis across countries, with two or three country comparisons. The JEMS also published articles comparing countries from different continents, particularly the U.S., with Japan, Malaysia, Canada and the Netherlands.

These journals reflect awareness regarding the imbalances in knowledge production. To this end, in 2012 the JRS published a piece criticizing the North-South dichotomies and imbalances in research networks.<sup>14</sup> The analysis of articles in the JRS's 2018 and 2019 volumes displays that the percentage of single cases studies from MENA, Africa, Asia and Latin America are higher than that of the JEMS and CMS. Reflecting the limited number of insights from the non-Western World, the JEMS published two special issues that mainly include articles addressing issues around gender, development and migration brokerage in the Global South. The journal of CMS, as a new IMISCOE journal, was established with the specific aim of prioritizing comparative research.

### Comparative Migration Studies in the MENA

The analysis of three journals, the CMS, JRS and JEMS shows that MENA has received scant attention. It should be noted that MENA countries do not constitute a homogenous region; however, they still allow for comparative studies. In terms of single cases from MENA, the distribution shows interesting trends discussed below.



Single Cases by Country

Out of 178 single case studies in three journals, only 23 are from MENA countries. Among the three journals, the JRS gives more coverage of the MENA countries, particularly the three main refugee hosting countries: Turkey (n = 4), Lebanon (n = 3) and Iraq (n = 2). The CMS has also paid more attention to Turkey (n = 5) and Morocco (n = 1), in fact as an extension of the EU's migration dynamics, more particularly with reference to the topics of externalization.<sup>15</sup>

## It should be noted that MENA countries do not constitute a homogenous region; however, they still allow for comparative studies.

Due to its broader focus, covering labor migration and ethnic relations, the JEMS included the cases of Qatar and Israel. Both the CMS and JEMS have few within-MENA comparisons. The JEMS included countries from

MENA in European comparisons, for example in a study on Syrian refugees' education in Lebanon and Turkey along with Sweden, Germany and Greece.<sup>16</sup> The same journal also published an article comparing Turkey, Morocco and Moldova with a reference to the EU's visa liberation. The within-MENA comparison compared Egypt, Morocco and Turkey<sup>17</sup> to discuss policies toward migrants and refugees in the transit-turned-host countries. The sole within-MENA comparison in the CMS covered Morocco and Tunisia<sup>18</sup> to explore how political systems shape immigration policymaking. Making cross-time and cross-group comparisons are notable, for instance in an article recently published in the JRS that compares Turkey's reactions to the Syrian inflow with its responses to previous refugee groups, including Iraqis in 1988, Bosnians in 1992, Kosovars in 1998 and Chechens starting in 1999.<sup>19</sup> Citylevel comparisons for MENA have not yet been published, although the CMR has started to publish European city comparisons, for example between Paris and Berlin, and address city-level migration dynamics from MENA, e.g. about Cairo, Beirut, Istanbul and others.

Beside these journals, a general overview of single-case and comparative studies shows that the Middle East has been under-represented, and there has been scant attention to comparative refugee and forced migration studies.<sup>20</sup> The Levant, the Maghreb countries, the Gulf,<sup>21</sup> North Africa, the Arab states and the Mediterranean (particularly when the emphasis is on the EU) are referred to as encompassing/regional units. The Palestinian refugee issue is the most widely used refugee case due to its importance and protraction. Israel is often treated as a single case study, and studies are limited on Oman, Yemen and Iran in English language academic literature.

In terms of their scope, the articles limit their comparison to individual policy areas such as encampment,<sup>22</sup> temporary protection<sup>23</sup> and humanitarianism.<sup>24</sup> Turkey-Morocco cross-country comparison is preferred in dissertations and books when the subject is the EU's externalization of its migration policy, the policies of transit countries or the governance of irregular migration.<sup>25</sup>

Articles comparing two countries, often Lebanon and Jordan, have been published much more than comparisons of three countries with a number of exceptions.<sup>26</sup>

In spite of some contextual specificities of the region, as indeed all regions have, current comparative cases from the Middle East have a high potential to fill gaps in our understanding of the changing patterns in receiving countries, as well as in informing theory pertaining to the governance of mass refugee flows. Moreover, historically and currently, the region, particularly countries

like Turkey, Lebanon, Algeria and Morocco encounter mixed migration flows that might provide insights about both the management of these flows at the country level and their relation to Mediterranean migration dynamics.<sup>27</sup> Comparative cases will also enhance existing theories by shedding light on the interactions between regions, namely between the Middle East and Europe, as well as between the Global North and

In spite of some contextual specificities of the region, as indeed all regions have, current comparative cases from the Middle East have a high potential to fill gaps in our understanding of the changing patterns in receiving countries, as well as in informing theory pertaining to the governance of mass refugee flows.

South. Such a regional focus is crucial to challenge the dominant Euro-centric character of comparative refugee and immigration studies and to effectively question the Middle Eastern exceptionalism discourse.

The following section illustrates how comparative design addressing migration dynamics in the MENA region is adopted in practice and what differences it makes for the study of international migration as well as to what extent this approach holds promise for exploring policies in the region and the politics behind them. To respond to these questions, I provide a concrete empirical example below.

# Comparison of Refugee Governance in Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan

Reflecting the migration dynamics of the last decade, research on single case and comparative studies addressing policies for Syrian refugees has been on the rise.<sup>28</sup> From 2011 to 2019, according to the UNHCR, ten refugee emergencies and situations have occurred/are occurring across the globe. The UNHCR webpage lists them, quite interestingly without differentiating between the country of origin and receiving country. While occurrences involving the Central African Republic, Burundi and Europe (migrants and refugees illegally arriving there from the Mediterranean Sea to Greece and Italy) are described as 'refugee situations,' others, including situations involving the Democratic Republic of Congo, Iraq, Nigeria, South Sudan, Yemen, Syria and Rohingya (Muslims fled from Myanmar to Bangladesh) are called 'refugee emergencies.'<sup>29</sup> In these cases, it is mainly in the neighboring countries that displaced people seek refuge. Turkey, Pakistan, Lebanon, Iran, Ethiopia, Jordan, Kenya, Chad and Uganda have been in every list of top refugee-hosting countries from 2013 to 2018, as they are hosting more than half of the world's refugees.<sup>30</sup>

As these figures make evident, two regions seem particularly salient for refugee situations, namely the Middle East and Africa. An examination of countries located in the same region, whereby these countries are subject to the same forced mass migration situation during the same time period, is advantageous for comparative analysis. This allows for some variables (refugee group, region, timescale) to be held constant while some other changing variables come into focus.

The Middle East,<sup>13</sup> if we count Turkey as being part of it, hosted more refugees than any other region from 2015 to 2018, which is more than 30 percent of the world's total refugees.<sup>31</sup> The 2018 statistics of the UNHCR demonstrate that 55 percent of world refugees come from three countries: Syria (5.5 million), Afghanistan (2.5 million) and Iraq (1.3 million) (UNHCR 2018). According to the UNHCR, among these countries at least 15 conflicts broke out or restarted between 2011 and 2015,<sup>14</sup> and the war in Syria became the largest driver of forced internal and international displacement.<sup>32</sup> Although the Iraqi and Yemeni refugee situations are two other cases that took place in the Middle East, the scale of Syrian refugee migration has made it more pertinent. In sum, these figures indicate that the Middle East, and the case of displacement from the Syrian Arab Republic (Syria) in particular, are central for efforts aimed at gaining a better understanding of refugee governance.

The majority of Syrians fleeing the civil war in their country are located in Syria's three neighboring countries: Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan. More than 5 million internationally displaced Syrians have found temporary refuge in these countries, while 4.9 million of them are registered with UNHCR or respective state authorities. These countries together host around 93 percent of all internationally displaced Syrians. The Syrian refugee movement makes evident that at present (as of mid-2020), Turkey has hosted the largest number of refugees worldwide, namely, 3.5 million Syrians over a period of five consecutive years (2013–2020).<sup>33</sup> Furthermore, the same movement made it clear that Lebanon has hosted the largest number of refugees relative to its national population. With these figures and the protraction of the refugee situation for more than eight years, it becomes clear that these three frontline countries are central for a better understanding of the main patterns of mass refugee governance in the Middle East.

The cases of Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan are each quite unique and yet, still highly similar to each other. The cases enable us to adopt a similar research design. They are all upper middle-income countries with upward development trajectories.<sup>34</sup> Considering their positions in the international system, Turkey is a middle-sized state, while Jordan and Lebanon are considered small states with respect to their size, population and military

and economic power. The public service provision capacities of Jordan and Lebanon are more limited than those of Turkey. Jordan and Lebanon rely on humanitarian aid from the international community to cover the expenses of refugees like many other countries in the Global South that have

The cases of Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan are each quite unique and yet, still highly similar to each other. The cases enable us to adopt a similar research design. They are all upper middle-income countries with upward development trajectories.

encountered refugee movements in recent years. Still, all three are able to develop and implement independent policies and, to some extent, make respective shifts in their policies over time. There is no doubt that their migration regimes show some differences, as Turkey has a more institutionalized national asylum regime that complies with EU standards as well as a stronger state capacity.

These three cases are suitable for examining the influence of a particular set of factors, namely international politics, security/domestic politics and economy/development in mass migration governance. These countries neighbor Syria, with which they have a history of close but strained bilateral

relations. Although all three had a short-lived rapprochement centered on economic relations with Syria in the 2000s, the outbreak of the armed conflict in that country in 2011 weakened the relations once again. Due to their geographical proximity, the war had a significant impact on all three countries—spilling over due to shared borders, intense ethnic, religious, sectarian, kinship, tribal and business ties among their population and, more generally, also due to disruptions in regional trade and the balance of power.

All three countries have been involved in the Syrian war since 2011 but to different degrees. The Syrian war began as a civil war but turned into a many-sided proxy war over the course of a few years. Accordingly, the stances of the neighboring countries not only took sharp turns but also came to have an increasing impact on the war. The manner in which the war unfolded did not allow them to fully detach themselves, and both Jordan and Lebanon got involved in the conflict but not to the same extent as Turkey. All three countries have faced severe challenges through the loss of border security, the infiltration of jihadist fighters and bombings in border towns. Such challenges have salient and complex domestic components. Not only national security but also regime security, defined as the maintenance of internal stability and the survival of the ruler and supporting coalitions, appear to be the main concerns for the Lebanese and Jordanian governments. Furthermore, improving the power of Iran, balancing-blocking acts towards Iran, the growing power of non-state actors, the involvement of non-regional powers as well as heavy militarization in the region have made all three countries anxious about the regional power changes and their own geostrategic positions. Overall, refugees fleeing from Syria have been approached as a highly politically sensitive issue during the Syrian crisis. Due to the high numbers of refugees, Turkey, Lebanon and Jordan have been required to respond to the mass migration challenge by devising policies in relevant domains. Moreover, since 2018, all three countries have sought to speed up the return of Syrian refugees to their home country, although continuing violence, political instability, persistent insecurity, destroyed infrastructure and the disruption of livelihoods hinder safe returns. While Lebanon decisively assists refugees in returning to the Syrian government-controlled regions by collaborating with the Syrian government and intelligence agency, Turkey increasingly encourages voluntary returns to the opposition-controlled areas by collaborating with local pro-Turkey actors.<sup>35</sup>

A comparative study of three countries in the Middle East, which all host the same refugee population, is an important step forward in the understanding of policy fields, actors and patterns of refugee governance in the region. Findings from these three countries could help to formulate an original theoretical model demonstrating variations in patterns of governance as they pertain to mass refugee flows on the basis of policy type, changes in the duration of a given refugee issue and interactions with the international refugee regime. An example of a descriptive combined cross-country and cross-time comparison, basis on variation on changes in national refugee response from 2011 to 2018 can be seen below.

Country	Initial response pattern 1–3 years	Critical juncture transition 3–5 years	Protracted response pattern After 5 years
Turkey	Ad hoc	Regulations and restrictions	Highly regulative Moderately restrictive
Lebanon	Policy vacuum/ inaction	Ad hoc policies	Moderately regulative Moderately restrictive
Jordan	Mainly ad hoc Partially regulative	Regulative and restrictive	Highly regulative Highly restrictive

**Table 2:** Multi-stage and Multi-pattern Governance in Turkey, Lebanon andJordan

Source: Z. Şahin Mencütek, *Refugee Governance, State and Politics in the Middle East*, London: Routledge, 2018, p. 245.

An example of cross-country comparison (analytical), basis on variations on independent variables, namely factors which have impact on the policies and politics of mass migration governance is demonstrated in the following table.

#### Zeynep ŞAHİN MENCÜTEK

General	Specific factors	Sub-factors	Continuum of factors in each case		
explanation category			Turkey	Lebanon	Jordan
Economy- development	Absorption capacity	Pre-2011 cross- border mobility	Low	High	Moderate
		Economic power	High	Low	Low
	Development trajectory under threat	Refugee arrivals' pressure on infrastructure and public services	Low	High	High
		Negative impact of Syrian crisis on national economy	Low	High	High
National security / domestic politics	Likelihood of cross-border violence and of instability due to the refugee arrivals		Moderate to high	Moderate to high	Moderate
	Negative policy of legacy and memories about protracted refugee crisis		Not relevant	High (about Palestinians)	High (about Palestinians and Iraqis)
	Concerns about destabilization related to identity and political demography		Low to moderate	High	High
	Securitization and politicization of Syrian refugees		Low to moderate	Moderate to high	High
International politics	Foreign policy objectives in Syrian conflict		High (assertive)	Low (defensive)	Low (defensive)
	Expectations from international bargaining		Low to high	Low to moderate	High

**Table 3:** Factors Influencing the Governance of Syrian Mass Migration inTurkey, Lebanon and Jordan

Source: Z. Şahin Mencütek, *Refugee Governance, State and Politics in the Middle East*, London: Routledge, 2018, p. 258.

## Challenges and Limitations

As seen in the mapping of leading journals and books, comparison in the MENA is realizable. However, scholars of comparative migration studies face several challenges and limitations. When it comes to MENA, these challenges mount due to the characteristics of the region. Interviews with migration scholars working on MENA provide important insights as discussed below.

The first challenge that migration scholars in MENA face is the lack of basic administrative data. The data that do exist (such as the numbers of refugees, migrants and irregular migrants) are often collected with "a specified institutional context for specific purposes, using definitions that reflect their particular tasks, assumptions and preoccupations."<sup>36</sup> Thus, even if you access a certain kind of data about migration (for example about deportations, returns or work permits), there are huge concerns about whether they measure the same phenomenon due to the use of different categories as well as questions as to whether they are complete or representative over the course of years (if we set aside the question of reliability and validity).<sup>37</sup> Some researchers also express that "common obstacles often include accessing official data, reports etc."<sup>38</sup> Problems in accessing people for an interview, last minute cancellations, language barriers and the near impossibility of accessing state officers for interviews are noted as additional challenges, particularly with respect to difficulties in doing field work.

The second challenge involves the concepts and terminology that are used differently in national and local contexts. Examples include who is defined as a refugee or an asylum-seeker. There are a plethora of usages from displaced person(s) to guests, those under temporary protection, Syrians etc., making the access of comparable data impossible. Regarding themes, terminological conflation and their operationalization/measurement are quite problematic, as may be observed in studying integration policies (social harmony in the case of Turkey) and assimilation policies (gaps in political/public discourse and actual practices). These all make the jobs of scholars difficult in communicating with a broader audience and in preparing publications based on comparisons.<sup>39</sup>

Another important challenge involves the research environment due to "the rapidly changing security, political, and policy environment"<sup>40</sup> as well as "political uncertainty." Additionally, "questions of ethics and positionality of the researcher"<sup>41</sup> come on the agenda. "Economic cost of fieldwork and working with translators is among the challenges faced by researchers conducting comparative migration research."<sup>42</sup> Researchers also report having experienced the loss of data that frequently occurs in conflict or crisis zones<sup>43</sup> or confiscations of data due to the looseness of what is defined as a national security or politically sensitive issues.

## In Lieu of Conclusion: A Few Research Strategies and Recommendations for Comparative Studies

Comparisons across time, territorial units and the combination of both is possible in relation to the research question and unit of analysis on which researchers seek to focus, as previously discussed in other fields such as Political Science.<sup>44</sup> For example, from the very beginning, researchers may limit their analysis to the state level as the primary unit of analysis (relevant to disciplinary preferences) when the aim is to understand the characteristics and drivers of refugee governance. Experiences show that researchers "picked up locations where meaningful events had occurred, or one where violence happened and one where it never happened."45 Some "looked for countries in the region that would help understand variation."<sup>46</sup> For example, one researcher started to work on Egypt, then extended the study into Morocco and Turkey, because in these three countries migration and refugee policies gained saliency beginning in the 1980s, when "neighboring Europe began to experience new migration pressures as a result of the creation of the Schengen system [that continue] up until the present."47 If the focus is on governance, the strong possibility of multi-level, multi-stage, multi-thematic, multi-sector and multi-pattern governance should be taken into account.

It is useful to specify the policy field as much as possible (labor market participation, naturalization laws, policy planning, encampment, etc.).<sup>48</sup> Policy instruments can be a reference point in designing comparisons.<sup>49</sup> While choosing cases over dependent variable - focusing on what is affected-such as policies is the common approach, the selection over independent and intervening variables -those factors driving or mediating changes- affecting policies can directly influence case selections.<sup>50</sup> Scholars also choose among the "countries that produce the most interesting policical outcomes in their

responses to migration and among the factors which a comparison makes sense, so, in a most-different or most-similar fashion."  $^{51}\,$ 

Avoiding hyper-specialization in migration scholarly literature is necessary to be able to compare across countries. However, as one researcher cautions, comparative work "can only stem from specialistic competence in a specific place first in order to draws lines of commonality and difference."<sup>52</sup> For MENA, "insider knowledge on political systems, decision-making mechanisms and more informal processes of migrant/refugee integration are needed."<sup>53</sup> To this end, using a triangulation method and consulting with country experts may help in filling gaps. To be aware of complications involved in data collection during field work, there is a necessity for "renewed caution and a heightened sense of awareness" and "maintaining a flexible fieldwork schedule" in relation to the changing security circumstances in the research environment.<sup>54</sup>

When a researcher works on an analytical topic, examining the role of a single factor such as regime type or externalization (narrowing it as much as possible) may be helpful. Developing analytical tables is useful in designing comparisons even though these tables are subject to consistent change when revisiting arguments and testing them with the new data.

For cross-comparison cases, collaboration with other scholars can be useful in coping with the challenges of conducting comparative research in the region. One comparative researcher stated that "collaborations with colleagues from the region greatly help us to strengthen the quality of the research. Even participation in seminars and workshops in the region helps us to cope with the challenges of studying a less familiar setting."<sup>55</sup> According to another researcher, "the benefits of collaboration have increased tremendously. In the past two years, I have made it important to extend collaborations with both junior and senior researchers—otherwise, the quality of the research suffers. Plus, "collaboration is key in what we do!"<sup>56</sup> Similarly, one prominent scholar said, "I was lucky to start working on my project at the same time that a number of other Ph.D. students and junior scholars began working on migration in the region. My discussions and collaborations with scholars from Lebanon and Jordan have been invaluable in thinking through my own research questions and analysis."<sup>57</sup>

For extending the coverage of comparisons in an inter-regional direction, extra caution is necessary. A researcher from an anthropology disciplinary background points out that "cross-continental comparisons may be also meaningful, especially to fully grasp the complexities of North and South, and the extent to which such denominations make sense."<sup>58</sup> Middle East-Africa or Middle East-South Asia comparisons can provide quite interesting insights.<sup>59</sup> For example, it is not quite shocking that Columbia's welcoming response to Venezuelan people fleeing from dramatic economic crisis have similarities with Turkey and Lebanon's response to Syrians? As another example, Pakistan's policies regarding the protracted Afghan refugee issue have similarities with Jordan and Lebanon's response to the protracted Palestinian refugee issue. Such examples require well-structured comparative studies that will challenge Middle Eastern exceptionalism.

Overall, comparative studies addressing MENA will contribute to providing objective evidence for scientific development and knowledge accumulation. They will also offer worthwhile routes to inform social and policy change. Conducting comparisons necessitates carefully crafted research design. Challenges are inherent component of comparisons that is possible tackled with by benefiting from both traditional and novel strategies.

## Endnotes

- 1 Large datasets on migration governance often cover countries of the Global North. Examples include the Migration Governance Index (MGI), the Migrant Integration Policy Index (MIPEX), the Commitment to Development Index, the Immigration Policies in Comparison (IMPIC) project, the International Migration Policy and Law Analysis (IMPALA) Database, and the Determinants of International Migration (DEMIG) database. For an earlier critic see B.S. Chimni, "The Geopolitics of Refugee Studies: A View from the South," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 11, No. 4 (1998), pp. 350–374. For a recent critique, see S. J. Nawyn, "Migration in the Global South: Exploring New Theoretical Territory," *International Journal of Sociology*, Vol. 46, No. 2 (2016), pp. 81–84.
- 2 This study embraces a broad coverage of the MENA region in the absence of a fully agreed-upon delineation of its actual borders, similar to the experience of other regions. A broad MENA definition encompasses five North African countries: Egypt, Tunisia, Algeria, Morocco and Libya, and a number of Middle East countries including Iran, Iraq, Jordan, Lebanon, Syria, Israel, the West Bank and Gaza, Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Oman, Yemen, Qatar, Kuwait and Turkey. The World Bank's coverage of MENA excludes Turkey, Iran and Israel but includes Djibouti. See https://www.worldbank.org/en/region/mena. The EU's MENA program encompasses Iran, Israel/Palestine, the Gulf, North Africa and Syria/Iraq/Lebanon as a part the EU's external action, and unlike scholarly works does not include Turkey. See: https://www.ecfr.eu/mena/about.
- 3 See E. Yalaz & R. Zapata-Barrero, "Mapping the Qualitative Migration Research in Europe: An Exploratory Analysis," in E. Yalaz & R. Zapata-Barrero (eds.), *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies*, Cham: Springer, 2018, pp. 9–31. Also see I. Bloemraad, "The Promise and Pitfalls of Comparative Research Design in the Study of Migration," *Migration Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1 (2013), pp. 27–46; and S. Saharso & P. Scholten, "Comparative Migration Studies: An Introduction," *Comparative Migration Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1 (2013), pp. 1–6.
- 4 P. Bevelander & R. Pendakur, "The Labour Market Integration of Refugee and Family Reunion Immigrants: A Comparison of Outcomes in Canada and Sweden," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, Vol. 40, No. 5 (2014), pp. 689–709.
- 5 I. Tyler et al., "The Business of Child Detention: Charitable Co-option, Migrant Advocacy and Activist Outrage," *Race & Class*, Vol. 56, No. 1 (2014), pp. 3–21.
- 6 Another example is Estella Carpi's work comparing emergency humanitarianism in Lebanon during the influx of refugees into Lebanon and the July 2006 war. See E. Carpi, Adhocratic Humanitarianisms and Ageing Emergencies in Lebanon: From the July 2006 War in Beirut's Southern Suburbs to the Syrian Refugee Influx in Akkar's Villages, unpublished postgraduate thesis, University of Sydney, 2015.
- 7 R. Pennix, M. Berger & K. Kraal (eds.), The Dynamics of International Migration and Settlement in Europe: A State of the Art, Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press, 2006, pp. 307–308.
- 8 E. Morawsha, "Qualitative Migration: Viable Goals, Open-ended Questions and Multi-dimensional Answers," in Yalaz & Zapata-Barrero (eds.), *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies*, p. 114.
- 9 I. van Liempt & V. Bilger, "Methodological and Ethical Dilemmas in Research among Smuggled Migrants," in Yalaz & Zapata-Barrero (eds.), *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies*, p. 270.
- 10 R. Zapata-Barrero "Applied Political Theory and Qualitative Research in Migration Studies," in Yalaz & Zapata-Barrero (eds.), *Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies*, p. 88.

- P. Scholten, "Research Policy Relations and Migration Studies," in Yalaz & Zapata-Barrero (eds.), Qualitative Research in European Migration Studies, pp. 287–288.
- 12 Yalaz & Zapata-Barrero, "Mapping the Qualitative Migration Research in Europe," pp. 13–14.
- 13 R. McNally and N. Rahim, "How Global is the Journal of Refugee Studies?" *Carleton University Local Engagement Refugee Research Network*, 25 March 2020, https://carleton.ca/lerrn/2020/ how-global-is-the-journal-of-refugee-studies/?fbclid=IwAR3PxlBHRxbsp7fLaSwLkho38VyZaZ 5t9lj09pbXLmeBN2PW1RF11s53xfo (Accessed 12 April 2020).
- 14 L. B. Landau, "Communities of Knowledge or Tyrannies of Partnership: Reflections on North– South Research Networks and the Dual Imperative," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 4 (2012), pp. 555–570.
- 15 E. Tyszler, "From Controlling Mobilities to Control over Women's Bodies: Gendered Effects of EU Border Externalization in Morocco," *Comparative Migration Studies*, Vol. 7, Art. No. 25 (2019); S. Karadağ, "Extraterritoriality of European Borders to Turkey: An Implementation Perspective of Counteractive Strategies," *Comparative Migration Studies*, Vol. 7, Art. No. 12 (2019); W. Spahl, A. Österle, "Stratified Membership: Health Care Access for Urban Refugees in Turkey," *Comparative Migration Studies*, Vol. 7, Art. No. 42 (2019).
- 16 M. Crul et al., "How the Different Policies and School Systems Affect the Inclusion of Syrian Refugee Children in Sweden, Germany, Greece, Lebanon and Turkey," *Comparative Migration Studies*, Vol. 7, Art. No. 10 (2019).
- 17 See A. G. Yıldız, The European Union's Immigration Policy: Managing Migration in Turkey and Morocco, Cham: Springer, 2016; A. Üstübici, The Governance of International Migration: Irregular Migrants' Access to Right to Stay in Turkey and Morocco, Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press, 2018; S. Wolff, "The Politics of Negotiating Readmission Agreements: Insights from Morocco and Turkey," European Journal of Migration and Law, Vol. 16, No. 1 (2014), pp. 69–95
- 18 K. Natter, "Rethinking Immigration Policy Theory beyond 'Western Liberal Democracies'," Comparative Migration Studies, Vol. 6, No. 1 (2018), p. 4.
- 19 L. Abdelaaty, "Refugees and Guesthood in Turkey," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 14 November 2019, https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez097 (Accessed 3 April 2020).
- 20 See A. Bank, "Comparative Area Studies and the Study of Middle East Politics after the Arab Uprisings," in A. I. Ahram, P. Köllner & R. Sil (eds.), *Comparative Area Studies: Methodologies Rationales and Cross-Regional Applications*," Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2018, pp. 119–129; A. Arsan, J. Karam & A. Khater, "On Forgotten Shores: Migration in Middle East Studies and the Middle East in Migration Studies," *Mashriq & Mahjar*, Vol. 1, No. 1, 2013, pp. 1–7. E. Carpi & H. P. Şenoğuz "Refugee Hospitality in Lebanon and Turkey: On Making 'The Other'," *International Migration*, Vol. 57, No. 2, 2019, pp. 126–142; "Refugee and Migration Movements in the Middle East," *POMEPS Studies*, No. 25, 29 March 2017, https://pomeps. org/2017/03/29/refugees-and-migration-movements-in-the-middle-east/ (Accessed 1 February 2010); G. Tsourapas, "Authoritarian Emigration States: Soft Power and Cross-Border Mobility in the Middle East," *International Political Science Review*, Vol. 39, No. 3 (2018), pp. 400–416.
- 21 G. Errichiello, "Foreign Workforce in the Arab Gulf States (1930–1950): Migration Patterns and Nationality Clause," *International Migration Review*, Vol. 46, No. 2 (2012), pp. 389–413.
- 22 L. Turner, "Explaining the (Non-) Encampment of Syrian Refugees: Security, Class and the Labour Market in Lebanon and Jordan," *Mediterranean Politics*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (2015), pp. 386– 404.
- 23 H. Lambert, "Temporary Refuge from War: Customary International Law and the Syrian Conflict," *International & Comparative Law Quarterly*, Vol. 66, No. 3 (2017), pp. 723–745.
- 24 Carpi & Şenoğuz, "Refugee Hospitality in Lebanon and Turkey."
Conducting Comparative Migration Research in MENA: Are the Regional Countries too Unique or too Similar for Comparisons of Refugee Policies?

- 25 See Yıldız, *The European Union's Immigration Policy*; Üstübici, *The Governance of International Migration*; Wolff, "The Politics of Negotiating Readmission Agreements."
- 26 To the best of my knowledge, the scholarly articles/books comparing these three countries are: D. Chatty, "The Syrian Humanitarian Disaster: Understanding Perceptions and Aspirations in Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey," in *The Long-Term Challenges of Forced Migration: Perspectives from Lebanon, Jordan and Iraq*, LSE Middle East Centre Collected Papers, No. 6, 2016, pp. 55–61, http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/67728/2/ForcedDisplacement.pdf (Accessed 1 February 2020); A. İçduygu & M. Nimer, "The Politics of Return: Exploring the Future of Syrian Refugees in Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey," *Third World Quarterly*, 21 October 2019, https://doi.org/10 .1080/01436597.2019.1675503; S. D. Miller, *Political and Humanitarian Responses to Syrian Displacement*, London: Routledge, 2016; Z. Şahin Mencütek, *Refugee Governance, State and Politics in the Middle East*, London: Routledge, 2018; G. Tsourapas, "The Syrian Refugee Crisis and Foreign Policy Decision-making in Jordan, Lebanon, and Turkey," *Journal of Global Security Studies*, Vol. 4, No. 4 (2019), pp. 464–481.
- 27 See F. Memisoglu, "Between the Legacy of Nation-State and Forces of Globalisation: Turkey's Management of Mixed Migration Flows," *Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies Research Paper*, No. 122 (2014); M.S. Musette, "Aspects of Crisis Migration in Algeria," *Forced Migration Review*, No. 45, p. 47; P. Sow, E. Marmer & J. Scheffran, "Between the Heat and the Hardships: Climate Change and Mixed Migration Flows in Morocco," *Migration and Development*, Vol. 5, No. 2 (2016), pp. 293–313.
- 28 See F. Baban, S. Ilcan & K. Rygiel (eds.), "Syrian Refugees in Turkey: Pathways to Precarity, Differential Inclusion, and Negotiated Citizenship Rights," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, Vol. 43, No. 1 (2017), pp. 41–57; R. Barbulescu, "Still a Beacon of Human Rights? Considerations on the EU Response to the Refugee Crisis in the Mediterranean," *Mediterranean Politics*, Vol. 22, No. 2 (2017), pp. 301–308; P. K. Norman, "Inclusion, Exclusion or Indifference? Redefining Migrant and Refugee Host State Engagement Options in Mediterranean 'Transit' Countries," *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, Vol. 45, No. 1 (2019), pp. 42–60; K. Norman, "Host State Responsibility and Capacity in Egypt, Morocco and Turkey," *LSE Blogs*, 23 September 2019, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2016/09/23/host-state-responsibility-and-capacity-in-egypt-morocco-and-turkey/ (Accessed 1 February 2020).
- 29 See "Emergencies," UNHCR, https://www.unhcr.org/emergencies.html (Accessed 1 February 2020).
- 30 For the current list see "Figures at a Glance," UNHCR, https://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html (Accessed 1 February 2020).
- 31 See "Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2016," UNHCR, https://www.unhcr.org/statistics/ unhcrstats/5943e8a34/global-trends-forced-displacement-2016.html (Accessed 1 February 2020) and "Figures at a Glance."
- 32 "Global Trends."
- 33 "Temporary Protection Statistics," https://www.goc.gov.tr/gecici-koruma5638 (Accessed 4 June 2020).
- 34 See country profiles at https://data.worldbank.org/country (Accessed 4 June 2020)
- 35 See Z. Şahin Mencütek, "Turkey's Approach to Encourage Returns of Syrians," Forced Migration Review, No. 62 (October 2019), pp. 28–31; T. Fakhoury and D. Özkul, "Syrian Refugees' Return from Lebanon," Forced Migration Review, No. 62 (October 2019), pp. 26–28; J. Morris, "Politics of Return from Jordan to Syria," Forced Migration Review, No. 62 (October 2019), pp. 31–36.
- 36 R. Penninx et al., The Dynamics of International Migration and Settlement in Europe: A State of the Art, Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press, 2006, pp. 307–308.

- 37 Author experience in working with Lebanon, Turkey and Jordan context as well as experience working for a migration governance dataset.
- 38 Personal communication with B.B.Ç.
- 39 Penninx et al. The Dynamics of International Migration, pp. 307-308.
- 40 Personal communication with K.N.
- 41 Personal communication with G.T.
- 42 Personal communication with G.T. and B.B.Ç.
- 43 See J. Grimm, "Authoritarian Middle East Regimes Don't Like Academics Ask Matthew Hodges," *Open Democracy*, 22 November 2018, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/policingresearch-shifting-tides-for-middle-east-studies-after-arab-spring/ (Accessed 1 February 2020).
- 44 G. Freeman, "National Models, Policy Types and the Politics of Immigration in Liberal Democracies," West European Politics, Vol. 29, No. 2 (2006), pp. 227–247; A. L. George & A. Bennett, Case Studies and Theory Development in the Social Sciences, London: MIT Press, 2005; J. Gerring, Case Study Research: Principles and Practices, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2007; J. Mahoney, "Qualitative Methodology and Comparative Politics," Comparative Political Studies, Vol. 40, No. 2 (2007), pp. 122–144; M. Moran, M. Rein & R.E. Goodin, The Oxford Handbook of Public Policy, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006.
- 45 Personal communication with E.C.
- 46 Personal communication with K.N.
- 47 Personal communication with K.N.
- 48 A. Wissel, "Patterns of Refugee Planning: A Comparative Analysis of Current Refugee Planning Approaches," *Advances in Applied Sociology*, Vol. 11, No. 7 (2017), pp. 349–363.
- 49 Personal communication with B.B.Ç.
- 50 Personal communication with B.B.Ç.
- 51 Personal communication with G.T.
- 52 Personal communication with E.C.
- 53 Personal communication with B.B.Ç.
- 54 G. Tsourapas, "Notes from the Field: Researching Emigration in post-2011 Egypt," American Political Science Association Migration & Citizenship Newsletter, Vol. 2, No. 2 (2014), pp. 58–62.
- 55 Personal communication with B.B.Ç.
- 56 Personal communication with G.T.
- 57 Personal communication with K.N.
- 58 Personal communication with E.C.
- 59 See S. Cheung, "Migration Control and the Solutions Impasse in South and Southeast Asia: Implications from the Rohingya Experience," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 1 (2011), pp. 50–70; R. Davis, "Syrian Refugees: Lessons from Other Conflicts and Possible Policies," *Jadaliyya*, 19 July 2012, http://www.jadaliyya.com/Details/26648/Syrian-Refugees-LessonsfromOther-Conflicts-and-Possible-Policies (Accessed 1 February 2020); A. Triandafyllidou (ed.), *Routledge Handbook of Immigration and Refugee Studies*, London: Routledge, 2016.

# ARTICLE

# Comparative Analysis of Migration Policies and Social Transformations in the MENA Region

Mohammed OUHEMMOU\* & Mohamed El Amine MOUMINE\*\*

#### Abstract

This article explores the historical developments of migration in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) countries. It investigates the major turning points in the history of migration in the region, and some of the major policies and regulations that have been adopted in reaction to the inflow of migrants and the political and economic considerations that have motivated such polices. It argues that in some countries, improvised and exclusionary policy schemes necessitated by short-term political objectives and factors related to the interests of the political system have exacerbated the conditions of the migrant population and limited the prospects of integration. Hence, Saudi Arabia persistently adopts a populist purge against migrants by aggressively pushing for nationalizing various job sectors that were previously occupied by immigrants. Other countries in the region, and more specifically in North Africa, have taken a pragmatic attitude toward migration. They have consequently given up their exclusionary and highly securitized approach to migration and adopted national migration strategies that have opened the door for upward social mobility as well as social and political participation.

#### Keywords

Middle East and North Africa (MENA), Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), migration policy, discrimination, human rights.

Received on: 23.11.2019 Accepted on: 30.03.2020

<sup>\*</sup> Ph.D. candidate and researcher at Hassan II University, Casablanca, Morocco. E-mail: ouhemou@gmail.com. ORCID: 0000-0001-5988-6262

<sup>\*\*</sup> Prof., Hassan II University, Casablanca, Morocco. E-mail: moumineamine@gmail.com. ORCID: 0000-0001-5098-1538.

#### Introduction

The Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region has become a major destination for migrants in the last 50 years. While the Middle East, and more specifically the countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) are a destination for thousands of migrants from Asian countries like India, Bangladesh and Pakistan, the region of North Africa has for long served as a transit space for migrants attempting to reach the EU. However, given the security measures imposed by the European Union, North Africa is becoming a final destination for thousands of migrants from Sub-Saharan Africa. In brief, the inflow of migrants, refugees and asylum-seekers has made the MENA region a major destination for international migrants. It is estimated that the region hosts approximately 34.5 million international migrants, which translates into 14 percent of the global migrant population.<sup>1</sup>

This paper explores the migration policies and regulations adopted throughout the region since the period of independence (1950s and 1960s) until the present day. It argues that such policies offer some lessons that defy conventional wisdom. Among these lessons is the relevance of resources to the success of migration policies. The region shows that while the countries that are endowed with great natural and financial resources (Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Algeria) have failed to adopt comprehensive migration polices, the countries that have very limited resources (Tunisia, Morocco) and that were historically countries of emigration, have realized successful national migration policies. In other words, the countries of the region demonstrate great diversity in their reactions to the inflow of migrants and in terms of their capacities to develop adequate responses. For instance, while some countries continue to adopt exclusionary migration models, as is the case with the Kafala system<sup>2</sup> in the Gulf, they ignore the lessons from the "guest worker" programs and their failure in Europe. Other countries have reached the conclusion that such nationalist models are costly to maintain and have a negative impact on the country's image and soft power. Therefore, they seek to forge migration policies that facilitate the integration of immigrants.

The investigation of migration policies adopted throughout the region reveals that exclusionary public attitudes, coupled with short-term and shortsighted policies, increase the vulnerability of migrants, limit the prospects of their political and social participation, and eventually further consolidate and reinforce xenophobic and discriminatory public attitudes. In fact, restrictive and exclusionary migration policies, as is the case in the GCC, only lead to creating two parallel populations with minimal contact. In other words, citizens and migrants have limited contact which can translate into conflict in the future. The migrant-led riots and protests that took place in Saudi Arabia, the UAE and other GCC states constitute a case in point.

#### Shifting Global Migration Trends, Mixed Migrant Inflows and Diverse Policy Responses

There are various internal political considerations related to the interests of local elites, as is the case with Saudi Arabia, and the demands of strategic partners, as is the case with Morocco, represent majors factor that shape migration policies in the MENA region. However, there are other external and far-reaching factors such as military conflicts, neocolonial practices, border externalization policies and globalization which profoundly affect migration patterns and policies in the MENA region. These external factors make migration patterns extremely fluid and dynamic in a way that imposes urgent and constantly changing policy challenges on the countries of the region.

Military conflicts and neocolonial endeavors have played a major role in the changing migration patterns in the MENA region, and are therefore imposing new policy questions on public officials. For example, prior to 2011, Libya hosted 2.5 million migrants from the Middle East, Asia, and Sub-Saharan Africa.<sup>3</sup> However, the NATO-led intervention in Libya in 2011 overnight turned these economic migrants into refugees and asylum seekers. Most of these refugees moved to other neighboring countries in the MENA region. The U.S.-led invasion of Iraq in 2003 also caused significant waves of migration. It is estimated that the war on Iraq led to the displacement of approximately four million Iraqis. More than two million of these migrants and refugees were displaced within the MENA region, while only 200,000 moved outside the Middle East.<sup>4</sup> The Syrian revolution and subsequent international proxy war has also caused major population movement. It is estimated that the number of refugees and asylum-seekers generated by the conflict in Syria exceeds six million. Although the images of few hundreds of Syrian refuges heading toward the EU borders often attract the attention of the international media, the majority of these refugees are displaced within the Middle East. For instance, Turkey hosts 3,587,779 refugees, while Lebanon alone hosts approximately one million.5

As far as Sub-Saharan migration is concerned, recent data indicates that mobility in Africa takes place mostly within the region. In fact, 84 percent of migration movement in West Africa takes place only within the region. For example, in the Côte d'Ivoire, 2,350,024 of the country's total immigrants (2,406,700) are actually living within the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) region. Similarly, a significant number of migrants from Burkina Faso choose to migrate within the region. Hence, there are 1,310, 892 migrants from Burkina Faso living in the Ivory Coast.<sup>6</sup> However, such significant figures can radically fall, given the fact that many African states such as Chad, Guinea, Nigeria, Cameroon and Niger are ranked high in the fragile (failed) states index.<sup>7</sup>

The radically and rapidly changing political context in many African countries has a major impact on migration patterns in the MENA states, and an even more significant impact on the distinction between economic migrants, refugees and asylum-seekers. In other words, political fluidity in the region makes migration patterns highly unpredictable, and lines of distinction between migrants and refugees extremely blurred and fluid. For instance, in 2004, Sudan witnessed the signing of a historic peace agreement between the central government and the Sudan People's Liberation Army. Accordingly, this peace agreement meant that the situation of the country as "unsafe" was no longer valid. Therefore, the UNHCR suspended its RSD (Refugee Status Determination) process for all Sudanese persons applying for refugee status. Such a decision was inappropriate, given that the signing of the peace agreement did not necessarily mean that acts of war had completely ceased. In fact, even if it did apply to a certain extent to refugees from South Sudan, it did not necessarily apply to refugees from Darfur.<sup>8</sup>

Given the fact that Egypt hosts the world largest number of Sudanese refugees and asylum-seekers, the Egyptian government was forced to deal with the impact of what seemed to be such a minor shift in categorization. Directly after announcing the decision, a limited number of asylum-seekers tried to gather in front of the office of the UNHCR in Cairo to present a memorandum of protest. This spontaneous and unorganized act of protest initiated by few migrants evolved into a large-scale and well-organized sit-in that included an average of between 1,800 and 2,500 individuals. Given that Egypt was living under a state of emergency, after various negotiation rounds with the migrants, the Egyptian security forces initiated a violent operation to disperse the protestors. The operation led to a bloodbath and resulted in the death of 23 persons, half of whom were women and children.<sup>9</sup> The **MENA** states are located at the epicenter of international migration an corridor. Consequently, policy makers need to continuously legislative update the framework formulate and new laws and regulations in order to properly address the challenges that such diverse

The MENA states are located at the epicenter of an international migration corridor. Consequently, policy makers need to continuously update the legislative framework and formulate new laws and regulations in order to properly address the challenges that such diverse population inflows create.

population inflows create. In addition to the outside factors inherent in the globalization of conflicts in the region, there are other factors inherent in the political systems of the countries of MENA that often seek to create a split between citizens and the migrant population. The countries of the MENA region have witnessed major and historic social transformations that include increasing urbanism, massive growth of the service sector and increased access to basic education.<sup>10</sup> However, migration has often been disconnected from these social transformations because the migration policies adopted by governments have mainly sought to limit the impact of human mobility on social transformation. The exclusion of Arab migrants from the migrant recruitment scheme in the 1960s represents just one attempt to isolate the oilrich such as Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, and Bahrain countries from the major social changes related to the increased demand for democratic participation among the middle classes that was taking place in other Arab countries such as Egypt and Syria. Similarly, the major aim of current migration polices, especially in the GCC, is to homogenize the local population based on ethnic, religious and sometimes sectarian lines and exclude millions of foreign workers from any form of social or political participation. In many cases, migrants are viewed merely as imported labor; therefore, the social, material and symbolic borders between immigrants and citizens are highlighted. The segregated housing and extremely limited intermarriages between the locals and migrant workers manifest such boundaries which often lead to an increase in violence and racism against immigrants.

# The Gulf Cooperation Council: Exclusion of Immigrants through Nationalization Policies

According to Fargues, migration toward the Middle East, and more specifically the countries of the GCC went through three major stages.<sup>11</sup> The first stage

was characterized by a preference for migrants from Arab countries given the cultural and religious affinities. Yet, such a preference would soon fade because of certain political and economic considerations. The second stage witnessed a preference for Asian migrants over Arab ones, mostly due to economic considerations. Finally, the last stage is characterized by a backlash against migration as a whole and an inclination to adopt further restrictive migration policies that seek to encourage migrants to leave the region.

The first stage was initiated in the 1930s thanks to crude oil exploration. During this period, oil production skyrocketed, which generated a tremendous inflow of foreign currency that was used to launch large-scale infrastructure building. This period coincided with nation-state building in the region. Therefore, financial resources were not only used to provide services, but to guarantee the loyalty of tribal leaders to the ruling families. The notions of nationality and national boundaries were alien to the countries of the region; people mostly identified themselves along family, ethnic or tribal lines.<sup>12</sup>

Moreover, contrary to Iran or Turkey, which have a history as distinct political and social units, many of the present Gulf monarchies emerged as a result of the Sykes-Picot agreement of 1916. Therefore, there were attempts to consolidate the conception of the nation through the establishment of fixed borders and the adoption of nationality laws. However, during naturalization campaigns, many people failed to realize the importance of registering in order to acquire citizenship as they were mostly leading a nomadic lifestyle. This abrupt process of state formation caused the Middle East to have one of the highest numbers of stateless persons. Hence, Saudi Arabia and Kuwait alone have 163,000 stateless persons.<sup>13</sup> In addition to stateless people, border disputes and conflicts displaced many people. For instance, the Iraq-Iran war of 1980–1988, which was partially motivated by disputes over the Shatt al-Arab waterway, displaced thousands of people from both the Iraqi and Iranian sides.<sup>14</sup>

During the first stage of immigration toward the Middle-East, most of the migrants in the region originated from neighboring Arab countries such as Egypt and Palestine. Arab migrants could easily be integrated with the local communities in the Gulf, given the linguistic, religious and cultural similarities. However, the Arab migrants represented a challenge for the local elites. There was the realization that the strong transnational networks the Arab immigrants had formed could potentially be used for political mobilization. Consequently, ethnic Arabs were no longer included in the naturalization

programs that various GCC states initiated in the 1960s. For instance, the amendments made to the Kuwaiti Nationality Laws in 1965 and 1966 were designed to consolidate the powers of the Kuwaiti nationalists by including the "illiterate" Bedouins who identified with the monarchy through tribal lines, and excluding educated Arab immigrants who backed Pan-Arabism.<sup>15</sup> In parallel, there was a shift of preference in favor of Asian migrants over Arab ones despite all the cultural and linguistic affinities. In fact, strikes and labor

unrests headed and organized by Arab immigrants, as occurred in 1954, led to the exclusion of Arabs from the migration scheme. The protests of 1954 were led by Arab workers who demonstrated against unequal pay, specifically the unfair and extremely low wages they received compared to their American counterparts. Arab migrants were politically conscious and

During the first stage of immigration toward the Middle-East, most of the migrants in the region originated from neighboring Arab countries such as Egypt and Palestine. Arab migrants could easily be integrated with the local communities in the Gulf, given the linguistic, religious and cultural similarities.

therefore inclined to engage in organized political activism.<sup>16</sup> The racist and discriminatory policies that Saudi companies such as ARAMCO adopted by paying Iraqi, Indian and African American engineers salaries that were significantly lower than the salaries paid to white Americans received little international attention. Subsequent events, such as the support proffered by many Palestinians affiliated with the Palestinian Liberation Organization (PLO) to Iraq's invasion of Kuwait granted further legitimacy to policies that sought to exclude Arabs.<sup>17</sup>

The second phase was characterized by a preference for Asian migrants. The increasing oil prices subsequent to the 1973 crisis provided the resources to launch further and larger industrial and development projects. The labor needed for such projects was provided mainly through bilateral agreements with home country governments.<sup>18</sup> However, the sharp demand for labor could not be met by the offer made through official channels, and therefore independent recruiting agencies flourished, as did unscrupulous and abusive practices.<sup>19</sup> Yet, recruiting migrants from countries like Bangladesh, India, the Philippines and Pakistan maintained a steady increase. Preference for Asian migrants over Arab ones was driven by both political and economic considerations. Unlike Arab migrants, Asian migrants were not politicized

and were not prone to protest, yet they were still considered a threat to the country's national identity. In the economic sphere, Asian migrants received significantly lower salaries; therefore, they drove the cost of development projects down. The same old issues of discriminatory wages were maintained, yet they faced little resistance. The 2015 Gulf Business Salary Survey highlights the discriminatory distribution of salaries in the GCC. For instance, a western migrant in Saudi Arabia was paid almost 30 percent more than an Asian migrant, while an Arab migrant received a pay six percent higher than that of an Asian migrant.<sup>20</sup>

Despite the discriminatory nature of wages in the GCC, however, the inflow of migrants from countries like the Philippines, India and Bangladesh to the GCC continued to increase because of the huge gap between wages in these countries and those in the GCC.<sup>21</sup> Therefore, the discriminatory nature of wages in the GCC had little impact on the inflow of migrants. Migrants could still make almost five times more than what they could have made at home while doing the same job.

The countries of the GCC have been consistently characterized as having an "open economy" yet a "closed society." In other words, the state encouraged entrepreneurial activities that require the recruitment of extra migrant) labor. However, the society was closed in the sense that there were no paths to citizenship and migration policies were designed to prevent the creation of first generation immigrants or permanent residents.<sup>22</sup> Therefore, the third phase reflected a desire to maintain and consolidate policies and regulations that prevent migrant integration and upward socioeconomic mobility. In fact, this phase was characterized by an incomprehensible backlash against immigration. Starting from the 2000s, the countries of the GCC set for themselves three major challenges: first, reducing dependence on foreign labor; second, increasing the participation of citizens in the national workforce; and finally, reducing the outflow of remittances. Various governments in the GCC have attempted to achieve these objectives, albeit through improvised and exclusionary policy schemes. These policies were often passed under the umbrella of nationalization, for example "Saudization" or "Emiratization." Such policies sought to guarantee national unity and social cohesion through the exclusion of migrants. Consequently, they further reinforced the mental image of immigrants not as an integral part of society or as individuals who have contributed to its current state of welfare, but rather as dispensable and undesirable Others.

For instance, in early 2011, Saudi Arabia introduced an employment system called *Nitaqat* that sought to encourage Saudi companies and business holders to employ Saudi nationals instead of migrants.<sup>23</sup> The program was later reformed in 2016 in order to be part of the Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman's Saudi Vision 2030. The main idea of the program is to classify entities with more than six employees into six ranges, namely Red, Yellow, Low Green, Medium Green, High Green and Platinum as per their "job Saudization" rates, that is, the number of Saudi employees they had.<sup>24</sup> Companies are evaluated on the basis of their size and activities. Consequently, the top five percent of firms similar in terms of Saudization are placed in the Platinum Range, while the lowest five percent are placed in the Red Range. The services and facilities provided by government agencies such as the Ministry of Labor and Social development depend on such categorization. Hence, the official guidelines of *Nitaqat* clearly state:

The facilities and services provided by the Ministry of Labor and Social Development will help the Green and Platinum entities grow and expand and, as a result, employ more Saudis. In contrast, the entities in the Red and Yellow Ranges which fail to cooperate in Saudization and comply with the provisions of the Labor Law and its Executive Regulations will not enjoy such facilities. That may weaken their ability to retain their current workforce.<sup>25</sup>

The *Nitaqat* program was intended to increase the participation of nationals in the job market and consequently decrease the number of migrants in the country. However, as Alshanbri and his colleagues indicate, the Saudi educational system had not adequately prepared citizens to undertake some of the mid-level and high-level skill jobs that were filled by migrants.<sup>26</sup> In addition, the type of jobs and the required working hours prevented citizens from taking advantage of the *Nitaqat* program. Moreover, the fact that migrants were being paid a lot less than citizens provided very few incentives for the companies to recruit citizens. Instead, the *Nitaqat* programs only created the objective conditions for more corruption and fake Saudization. In brief, the so-called Saudization campaign as projected in "Vision 2030" has only forced migrants to leave Saudi Arabia and has failed to achieve its intended objective of providing jobs for Saudi nationals.<sup>27</sup>

In fact, the implementation of the so-called nationalization policies has been accompanied by grave human rights abuses. For instance, between 2017 and

2018 the Saudi authorities launched mass arrest, detention and deportation campaigns against migrants. It is reported that during this period the Saudi authorities arrested approximately 670,000 migrants. News reports reveal that:

469,836 migrants were arrested for residency violations; 142,016 were arrested for breaking labor laws; 59,420 were arrested for breaching border security; and 1,300 persons were detained for providing accommodation and transport to 'illegal expatriates,' nearly 200 of whom were actually Saudi citizens.<sup>28</sup>

The conditions under which those migrants were kept between arrest and deportation are unknown. The absence of transparency and public accountability or judiciary oversight in Saudi Arabia creates a scarcity of data with regard to the exact numbers and conditions of detention centers in the country.

In Saudi Arabia, deportation campaigns were employed to strictly decrease the number of migrants in the country. However, other more subtle and less violent measures were also used to incentivize migrants to return to their home countries. Hence, various GCC governments also sought to impose taxes on the remittances sent by immigrants as a way to curb the outflow of foreign currency from the region. For instance, in 2012, Saudi Arabia imposed an income tax on non-nationals, while Kuwait was discussing the possibility of reducing highly subsidized public services provided to non-nationals.<sup>29</sup> The adoption of such policies reflects the ideas and objectives set in the national visions of the GCC, which mostly sought to increase non-oil based revenues, reduce dependence of citizens on government subsidies and increase the participation of citizens in the national job market by reducing the number of immigrants.

Various forms of abuse are still practiced against immigrants, including passport withholding, physical and verbal abuse, denial of days off, contract substitution and unpaid overtime work. Female migrants face the double challenge of being migrants in a region that provides little protection for them and being women in male-dominant societies. For instance, the Arab region and more specifically the countries of the GCC and Lebanon host approximately 1.6 million domestic workers,<sup>30</sup> almost 20 percent of the world's total. Various reports highlight the abuses to which domestic workers are subjected. For example, a report conducted in Sri Lanka revealed that out of 8,087

complaints regarding abuses to domestic workers, half of the complaints came from Saudi Arabia. Human rights reports reveal various cases where the Saudi authorities failed to bring citizens who abuse domestic workers to justice.<sup>31</sup> In fact, in the year 2000 alone, more than 19,000 domestic workers escaped from their sponsors in Various forms of abuse are still practiced against immigrants, including passport withholding, physical and verbal abuse, denial of days off, contract substitution and unpaid overtime work. Female migrants face the double challenge of being migrants in a region that provides little protection for them and being women in male-dominant societies.

Saudi Arabia because of mistreatment and abuses. Such a situation is more likely to deteriorate than be resolved, mostly because it is being normalized. For instance, Waldman reports that some facilities that train domestic workers in Sri Lanka often seek to soften and normalize the abuses that their domestic workers are likely to face in the GCC.<sup>32</sup> The trainees are consistently told that the employers are always right and that "Mama [the employer] beats you and burns you if you do anything wrong."<sup>33</sup>

The same abusive practices against migrants differ in terms of scale and type. The countries of the GCC are not homogeneous in their response to the issue. Countries like Qatar and Kuwait have moved faster than Saudi Arabia in reforming their migration regulations. For instance, Kuwait adopted a new law in 2016 that sets the minimum wage and limits the number of extra hours for domestic workers. Similarly, the Emir of Qatar ratified law No. 15 regarding domestic workers in mid-August, 2018. This was qualified by a women's right activist as "a positive step, if long overdue, that Qatar finally enacted labor rights law to protect its almost 200,000 domestic workers."34 Other countries in the region still resist change, and Saudi Arabia and Bahrain have not made modifications to their regulations related to domestic labor since 2012 despite the constant appeals of human rights groups. In fact, in many cases, policy reforms in the region have been more concerned with international criticism and the country's image than resolving actual problems. Therefore, various laws and regulations have been adopted, but they are not accompanied by the tools or the desire that would ensure their implementation. For instance, the Saudi Ministry of Labor and Social Development claims to impose statutory fines on employers who confiscate their employees' passports as a reaction to Cabinet Decision No. 166; however, reports reveal that this law is not actually being implemented.35

The continuing abuses against migrants, coupled with limited access to the legal system, have in many cases led migrants to engage in protests and organize and mobilize in demand of their rights. For instance, in mid-2008, Kuwait witnessed mass demonstrations organized by Asian migrants demanding their unpaid salaries. The media coverage at that time referred to this as "the revolution of the Asians." The protests included approximately 7,000 migrants. The initial attempt to disperse the protests evolved into violent clashes and resulted in the injury of six migrants. After brief negotiations, the security forces cracked down on the migrants and arrested more than 700 who were later deported. Similarly, in early October 2018, hundreds of migrant workers organized a mass protest demanding their salaries after working several months without receiving any pay. The Saudi security forces intervened swiftly and opened fire on the protestors, which led to the death of one migrant. So far, no official or independent investigation has been conducted into the event and the Saudi authorities refuse to give any comments on the incident.<sup>36</sup> One explanation as to why no investigation was opened during the incident was that many of the workers had contacts with ARAMCO, the powerful stateowned oil company.37

This latest event echoes various other past events, as it shows that the same security approach is being used to crackdown on migrants. For example, in November 2013, groups of migrant workers, mainly from Ethiopia, organized protests in the Manfouha district in Riyadh demanding their salaries. Security forces attacked the protesters which resulted in various injuries and two deaths.<sup>38</sup> It was also reported that Qatar had waves of protests organized by migrants. However, given the massive flow of fake news about Qatar in the context of the Gulf crises and the allegations made by Qatar's rivals, it is hard to substantiate or verify such reports. These reports include news about a protest that was organized by Asian migrants in mid-April 2018.<sup>39</sup> In brief, the failure of various migration policies to achieve their intended effects, coupled with the absence of legal frameworks protecting the rights of migrants and the rise of unwelcoming public sentiments are pushing migrants toward further vulnerability that might breed more violence in the future.

As Castles points out, there are three major factors that contribute to the failure of migration policies: "factors arising from the social dynamics of the migratory process; factors linked to globalization and the North-South divide and factors arising within political systems."<sup>40</sup> As far as migration policies in the GCC are concerned, they always contain such ingredients. For

instance, the backlash against immigration in the GCC set forward in the "nationalization" campaigns is only one of the manifestations of the social dynamics that control migration policies in the region. Building boundaries around nations through the exclusion and repression of migrants not only consolidates security-based approaches to migration issues, but also deprives migrants of their basic human rights and pushes them further into irregularity and vulnerability instead of integration.

Moreover, the nature of the political systems in the region has led to the development of migration policies that are unsustainable and costly to uphold. One of the major reasons why migration regulations in the GCC, and more specifically in Saudi Arabia, fail to achieve their intended objective is the fact

that they rely on stakeholders to act against their own material interests. For instance, the Kafala system relies on both migrants and employers to act against their interests.<sup>41</sup> It is based on short-term contracts, which in turn leads to the rotation of migrant

Moreover, the nature of the political systems in the region has led to the development of migration policies that are unsustainable and costly to uphold.

workers and therefore prevents the creation of first generation immigrants or permanent non-citizens. Yet, given that companies and entrepreneurs have invested considerable time and resources in order to recruit migrants and train them, they have no incentive to replace their current workers with new ones who would need training. Workers, for their part, have no incentive to return home given the huge discrepancy in salary between the home and host countries. Therefore, the economic actors have no interest in upholding the guidelines set in the Kafala system, which in turn paves the way for suspicious and unscrupulous practices.

From a normative standpoint, the Kafala system is based on the premise that the foreign visitor should be vetted and protected by his/her local host. The direct binding between the "guest" and the local host is supposed to prevent the guest from violating the local traditions and norms, and enjoy the protection bestowed on him by his/her host. Such an idea is quite primitive and almost impossible to maintain in the modern world, let alone the idea that a foreigner cannot distinguish what is right and what is wrong, and thus needs to be in the custody of a national. In brief, the Kafala system as well as many migration regulations in the GCC are quite hard to defend both from normative and rational standpoints. They are also very hard to successfully implement.

#### North Africa: Common Challenges, Various Policy Reactions

Despite limited resources, high rates of unemployment among nationals and low human and economic development indicators, various countries of North Africa have demonstrated an understanding of the need to develop comprehensive national migration and integration strategies. For instance, in 2014 Morocco adopted its "National Strategy of Migration and Asylum" while Tunisia announced in early 2013 a draft national migration and integration strategy. Oil producing countries like Algeria and Libya have not yet succeeded in developing a comprehensive national approach to migration. Libya continues to struggle to rebuild its state institutions which were devastated by the 2011 uprisings. Consequently, issues related to national reconciliation, peace-keeping efforts and the management of the country's natural resources are prioritized over the migration issue.<sup>42</sup> On the other hand, Algeria continues to adopt a security-based approach to migration. The demonstrations that forced President Bouteflika to resign have also disrupted political institutions in the country and brought the military to the fore. The rise of Ahmed Gaid Salah as a powerful figure shows that the military will remain a key player in Algerian politics, but also that Algeria's security-based approach to migration will persist in the short and midterm.<sup>43</sup>

The countries of North Africa (Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Libya, Mauritania) have been countries of emigration since their independence. This means that the movement of the population has for a long time been outwards, mostly in the direction of Europe. A minority of highly educated individuals migrated to Canada and the U.S. Given the undemocratic nature of the region's governments, emigrants were viewed with great suspicion. Political regimes feared that emigrants would use their political freedoms in the West to engage in anti-regime activism. They thought that political conflicts could be easily transferred from the home country to the host country, and vice versa.<sup>44</sup>

However, various events have led such governments to realize the need to rely on emigrants in order to promote economic development. They realized that threats to the regime were mostly internal. For instance, Morocco witnessed various failed military coup attempts. In addition, economic stagnation has increased political dissent and made social protests and riots more frequent. The riots of Casablanca in 1965 and 1981, which turned into bloodbaths due to the brutal interference of the military are a case in point.<sup>45</sup> Consequently, the shift toward positive attitudes toward emigrants was both politically and economically justified. As far as the economy is concerned, remittances sent by migrants served as an indispensable source of foreign currency, especially for non-oil-exporting countries like Morocco and Tunisia. The emigrants were also viewed positively because they were expected to come Despite limited resources, high rates of unemployment among nationals and low human and economic development indicators, various countries of North Africa have demonstrated an understanding of the need to develop comprehensive national migration and integration strategies.

back home with the capital and expertise they gained abroad and invest in national development projects. In fact, most MENA countries did not witness an economic rise or developmental leap as expected during their struggle for independence. Therefore, migration was viewed as a "safety valve" through which political pressure could be released. This also meant giving the unemployed and unhappy young population a chance to build their future in Europe instead of engaging in political activism at home.<sup>46</sup>

In this context, the Moroccan state has encouraged emigration to Europe as part of a strategy to decrease political discontent and increase economic development in what has often been referred to as "le Maroc inutile." As the French colonial system left a legacy of strong centralized state, the regions that had strong industrial infrastructure and were agriculturally productive were called "le Maroc utile," or "the useful Morocco," while the mountainous territories far from the center were deemed "useless" and were excluded from development projects, which eventually increased the risk of protest and rebellion against the central government. In Morocco, the Rif region represents a case in point. Similarly, in Tunisia, the policies adopted by President Habib Bourguiba (1957–1987), and later throughout the rule of Zine El Abidine Ben Ali (1989–2011) tended to exploit the country's peripheral regions in favor of the center. As a result, poverty was extremely high and economic development was very low in these regions, which included cities like Kairouane, Kasserine and Sidi Bouzid where the initial protests that eventually led to the "Jasmine Revolution" started.47

The realization that high rates of unemployment and discontent among the young population could lead to mass political mobilization urged the governments of countries like Morocco and Tunisia to support emigration. For instance, Morocco signed many bilateral labor recruitment agreements with a number of European countries (e.g. with France in 1963, Belgium in 1964 and the Netherlands in 1969).<sup>48</sup> It is estimated that eight percent of the Moroccan population are emigrants. In fact, the remittances that Moroccan migrants sent home in 2017 represented 6.81 percent of the country's GDP.<sup>49</sup> Similarly, it is estimated that 10 percent of Tunisia's population resides abroad and 83 percent of those living abroad reside in the EU. Remittances sent by Tunisians represent four percent of the country's GDP.<sup>50</sup> Therefore, Tunisia has adopted various laws and decrees that establish certain favors for Tunisians residing abroad in terms of taxation. These include decree no. 2009-2162 of July 14, 2009 and Decree No. 95-197 of January 23, 1995.

Yet, not all of the outflow of migrants to Europe occurred through the official channels of the "guest worker" programs. Thousands of people have used the Mediterranean Sea to cross to the EU countries irregularly. Similarly, thousands of migrants from Sub-Saharan Africa have used the countries of North Africa as a transit to flee to Europe. However, the signing of the Schengen Agreement meant that while the EU worked hard to remove its internal borders and therefore facilitate the free movement of people and products, it tried harder to strengthen and consolidate its external borders. Consequently, various border control and surveillance systems were installed across the Mediterranean Sea. More military and naval forces were deployed in the region to prevent migrants from reaching the EU countries.<sup>51</sup> For instance, Spain installed a state-of-the-art surveillance system called the Integrated System of External Vigilance (SIVE). Various advanced pieces of equipment such as radar units, infrared cameras and video cameras were installed along the Straits of Gibraltar and the Canary Islands in order to detect and intercept vessels coming from the other side of the Mediterranean.<sup>52</sup> On the EU level, the European Border and Coast Guard Agency, also known as Frontex, was established in 2005 in order to facilitate collaboration in the management of the EU's external borders. However, the securitization of the EU's borders has not stopped the inflow of migrants. It has only made migration more dangerous and costly.<sup>53</sup> In fact, the latest data reveal that in 2019 alone, 10,656 migrants and asylum-seekers successfully crossed the Mediterranean Sea and landed in Spain, Italy and Greece. However, it is also estimated that 854 individuals died in the same period while attempting to cross. The figure below shows that the numbers of deaths and incidents of missing persons have been consistently high.



**Figure 1**: Officially recorded number of deaths and missing people in the Mediterranean Sea (2014–2018)

Source: UNHCR, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/mediterranean.

In addition to securitizing its borders, the EU also encouraged transit countries like Morocco and Tunisia to engage in a war against immigration

and act as a buffer zone for Europe.

The EU offered technical help for border control as well as political and economic incentives for transit states. For instance, in 2005 it funded projects totaling 40 million Euros in order to reinforce security measures in Morocco.<sup>54</sup> Libya also signed an In addition to securitizing its borders, the EU also encouraged transit countries like Morocco and Tunisia to engage in a war against immigration and act as a buffer zone for Europe.

agreement in late 2008 that allowed joint patrols in Libyan waters. Yet, this agreement was hard to implement given the discord between some EU state members. Eventually, in 2009, Italy accused Malta and its coastal guards of diverting 40,000 migrants and refugees toward Italy.<sup>55</sup>

However, responding to the EU's combat against migration has not come without costs. For instance, in early October 2005, groups of Sub-Saharan migrants estimated to be around 600 stormed the fence separating Morocco from the Spanish-occupied cities of Ceuta and Melilla. The migrants used homemade ladders to climb over the barbed wire fences separating the Moroccan-Spanish border. The Moroccan border control guards who were described by *The Guardian* as "trigger-happy" opened fire on the migrants

and five were shot dead.<sup>56</sup> This incident and various subsequent events drew international attention to the Moroccan-EU approach to the issue of migration. For instance, the EU Commission's Vice-President Franco Frattini commented on the Ceuta and Melilla incident, stating: "This awful tragedy is another demonstration of the urgent need to step up our joint efforts to manage migration more effectively."<sup>57</sup> Various events that followed highlight the fact that securitization of the borders is not enough, as it only increases the number of victims and urges smugglers to adopt more advanced and sophisticated methods.<sup>58</sup>

Legal frameworks have also been adopted to combat irregular migration. For instance, in 2003, Morocco adopted Law No. 02-03 regarding the entry and stay of foreigners.<sup>59</sup> The new law was criticized by various human rights groups for providing legal ground for abusive practices against migrants. For instance, articles 34 and 35 of the law make it possible to detain migrants for a period of time that can be extended up to 26 days, while the detention zones do not fall under the authority of the Ministry of Justice, and thus are not subject to judicial oversight.<sup>60</sup> One year later, Tunisia also adopted Law No. 2004-6 in response to the EU's efforts to criminalize migration across the Mediterranean Sea.<sup>61</sup> According to this law, assisting, hosting or transporting irregular migrants and refugees can lead to a three-month prison sentence and/or a fine of 500 dinars.<sup>62</sup> Algeria adopted a similar law in 2008—Law No. 08-11-regarding the entry and stay of foreigners. Similar to the laws passed in Morocco and Tunisia, this law established various measures that violate the human rights of migrants. For example, article 24 stipulates that any individual who fails to leave the country after being ordered to do so by the local authorities is subject to a prison sentence of two to five years. The appropriate legal channels through which migrants, refugees and asylumseekers can appeal against such a decision are not included in the law.<sup>63</sup> Since the adoption of the law, Algeria has consistently deported or repatriated migrants. Between 2017 and 2018, it forcibly repatriated more than 6,500 migrants. Reports also reveal that each year, approximately 3,000 migrants and asylum-seekers were expelled from Algeria prior to 2018.<sup>64</sup> Such abusive practices against migrants have caused various diplomatic disputes between Algeria and various African states such as Nigeria and Guinea.<sup>65</sup> In addition to Law No. 08-11, Algeria adopted Law No. 09-01 in 2009 in order to curb the irregular outflow of migrants. According to this law, irregular exit from the national territory by foreigners and citizens alike is punishable by a prison sentence of two to six months.

One of the first calls for a new and humanitarian migration policy on the southern side of the Mediterranean came from Morocco. In late 2013, the King of Morocco called for a "new vision for a national migration policy that is humanist in its philosophy, responsible in its approach and pioneering at the regional level."66 This call was motivated both by good intentions and vested self-interest. Morocco's collaboration with the EU caused great inconvenience for the Moroccan leadership, and its war against irregular migration harmed Morocco's image among the African states and in the reports of human rights organizations.<sup>67</sup> Moreover, the security measures and the advanced security apparatus proved unable to deter migrants from undertaking the journey though the Mediterranean Sea.<sup>68</sup> Following the King's statement, the Ministry of Migration Affairs and Moroccans Residing Abroad announced the country's "National Strategy for Migration and Asylum."<sup>69</sup> The new strategy covered various areas such as education, health, social assistance, and employment. As far as education is concerned, prior to the adoption of the national strategy on migration, Sub-Saharan migrants had extremely limited access to the country's educational system. However, once the policy was announced, Circular No. 13-487 adopted by the Ministry of National Education ended all of the legal and administrative barriers that had for long excluded migrants from education.<sup>70</sup> Similar measures were adopted to facilitate the access of migrants to the job market and health services.

Similar to Morocco, despite having limited resources and an unstable political situation, the Ministry of Social Affairs in Tunisia announced in late 2014 a draft national strategy on migration. According the Ministry of Social Affairs, two divisions within the ministry were established in the post-Jasmine Revolution era: The General Division for Planning and Followup is responsible for communicating with Tunisians residing abroad and receiving returnees as well as asylum seekers who face difficulties. These directorates include departments such as Planning and Foresight, Follow-up and Communication, and Monitoring and Analysis. The second directorate, namely the General Directorate for International Cooperation, is responsible for exploring the possibility of consolidating means of bilateral and multilateral international cooperation in the field of migration, and constructing the legal and administrative mechanisms that guarantee the rights of migrants.<sup>71</sup> Although the new policy has not been followed by regularization campaigns as was the case with Morocco, the move still sets another precedent in the MENA region, since it highlights the need to develop a comprehensive national strategy that paves the way for integration and citizenship.

The policy came as a reaction to the increasing number of Sub-Saharan migrants in the country. Currently, Tunisia serves as a country of transit and, to a lesser extent, a country of final destination for thousands of Sub-Saharan migrants. The latest official data reveals that between 2004 and 2014 the number of foreign nationals residing in Tunisia has increased from 35,192 to 53,490—a 66 percent increase. These figures do not include the approximately 10,000 migrants who reside in the country in an irregular way. The policy was also introduced in order to respond to concerns expressed about the difficulties that migrants face in accessing education and health services. One study reveals that migrants lack any legal mechanisms through which they can regularize their status once their temporary residence permit expires. They consequently lack legal protection and often become targets of criminal activities such as robberies and scams.<sup>72</sup>

Therefore, the announcement of the national strategy was followed by the adoption of various regulations and ministerial circulars that aimed at facilitating the access of migrants, specifically Sub-Saharan migrants, into various services such as health and education. For instance, on October 17, 2017, the Tunisian Ministry of Health announced Circular No. 53, which sought to facilitate the access of foreign nationals to private and public health facilities, and to establish a special medical register for foreign patients. Prior to this, the Ministry of Health had adopted Circular No. 95 on October 7, 2015 to facilitate the access of refugees coming from Syria and Libya to the country's health sector. The final version of the national strategy has not yet been announced, as Tunisia is still going through a democratic transition.

#### Conclusion

Starting from the 1990s, the countries in North Africa have changed from sending countries to transit countries and finally to final destination countries for Sub-Saharan migrants. Many countries in North Africa have realized the uselessness of exclusive migration policies and consequently developed national migration and integration strategies despite having limited resources.

Starting from the 1990s, the countries in North Africa have changed from sending countries to transit countries and finally to final destination countries for Sub-Saharan migrants. For instance, Morocco and Tunisia have adopted various measures that facilitate the access of migrants to education, health services and the job market, consequently facilitating their socio-economic integration and upward social mobility. Oil rich countries in the Middle East and more specifically the GCC member states continue to adopt exclusionary migration models that do not pave the way to either integration or citizenship. Instead, they adopt policies that not only fail to achieve their intended outcomes, but produce various negative effects. For instance, nationalization campaigns in Saudi Arabia and the UAE have reduced the number of migrants in the country without increasing the employment rates of citizens. This is an issue that will certainly affect the economic development of the region and further destabilize its social structure.

Although the countries of the GCC and North Africa cannot be viewed as homogenous units, Algeria's approach to the inflow of migrants is similar to the one adopted by the GCC countries. Similarly, the countries of the GCC are not strictly homogenous. For instance, while the UAE and Saudi Arabia have further consolidated their "nationalization" policies through the exclusion of migrants, Qatar has shown signs of reform. However, the general trend within the GCC is rejection and exclusion, a trend that is strengthened by the nationalist discourse. The current backlash against immigration is only one of the manifestations of resistance in the face of inclusion. It is a rejection of the new social and demographic realities. Yet, the increasing frequency of migrant-led protests indicates that such an attitude is difficult and expensive to maintain. On the other hand, the overall trend in North Africa reflects a pragmatic and less nationalist approach to migration. Therefore, the North African states adopt national migration strategies whose major aim is to promote the integration of migrants.

#### Endnotes

- "Migration to, from and in the Middle East and North Africa Data Sheet," *IOM*, August 2016, https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/country/mena/Migration-in-the-Middle-East-and-North-Africa\_Data%20Sheet\_August2016.pdf (Accessed 10 April 2020).
- 2 The Kafala or Sponsorship system is the migration legal framework that regulates the entry, stay and exit of low-skilled migrants in the countries of the GCC. Under this system, the migrant's legal status is legally bound to an employer, consequently the migrants cannot obtain a visa, change their employer or leave the country without the explicit authorization of their employer.
- 3 Olga Sheean, "Migrants Caught in Crises: The IOM Experience in Libya," *IOM*, 2012. https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/migrationcaughtincrisis\_forweb.pdf (Accessed 13 April 2020).
- 4 "Statistics on Displaced Iraqis around the World," *UNHCR*, April 2007, https://www.unhcr. org/461f7cb92.pdf (Accessed 14 April 2020).
- 5 "Syria Region Refugee Response," UNHCR, 5 April 2020, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria (Accessed 15 April 2020).
- 6 Alessia Bacchi et al., A Survey on Migration Policies in West Africa, Dakar: ICMDP&IOM, 2015.
- 7 "Fragile States Index Annual Report 2019," March 2019, https://fragilestatesindex.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/9511904-fragilestatesindex.pdf (Accessed 10 April 2020).
- 8 "A Tragedy of Failures and False Expectations: Report on the Events Surrounding the Threemonth Sit-in and Forced Removal of Sudanese Refugees in Cairo, September-December 2005," *The American University in Cairo*, June 2006, http://schools.aucegypt.edu/GAPP/cmrs/reports/ Documents/Report\_Edited\_v.pdf (Accessed 8 April 2020).
- 9 "23 Sudanese Die as Egypt Clears Migrants' Camp," *The New York Times*, 31 December 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2005/12/31/world/africa/23-sudanese-die-as-egypt-clears-migrantscamp.html (Accessed 15 April 2020).
- 10 Murat Yüceşahin & Ahmet Yiğitalp Tulga, "Demographic and Social Change in the Middle East and North Africa: Processes, Spatial Patterns, and Outcomes," *Population Horizons*, Vol. 14, No. 2 (2017), pp. 1–14.
- 11 Philippe Fargues, "Immigration without Inclusion: Non-Nationals in Nation Building in the Gulf States," Asian and Pacific Migration Journal, Vol. 20, No. 3–4 (2011), pp. 273–292.
- 12 Lingyu Lu & Cameron G. Thies, "War, Rivalry, and State Building in the Middle East," *Political Research Quarterly*, Vol. 66, No. 2 (2013), pp. 239–253.
- 13 "Statelessness in Numbers 2019: An Overview and Analysis of Global Statistics," *Institute on Statelesness and Inclusion*, July 2019, https://files.institutesi.org/ISI\_statistics\_analysis\_2019.pdf (Accessed 2 February 2020).
- 14 Raffaella A. Del Sarto, "Contentious Borders in the Middle East and North Africa: Contexts and Concepts," *International Affairs*, Vol. 93, No. 4 (2017), pp. 767–787.
- 15 John Chalcraft, "Monarchy, Migration and Hegemony in the Arabian Peninsula," *LSE Global Governance*, No. 2, 2010, https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/17357.pdf (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 16 Robert Vitalis, America's Kingdom: Mythmaking on the Saudi Oil Frontier, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2006.

- 17 Helene Thiollet, "Migration as Diplomacy: Labor Migrants, Refugees, and Arab Regional Politics in the Oil-Rich Countries," *International Labor and Working-Class History*, No. 79 (2011), pp. 103–121.
- 18 Blank, 2009; Pracha Vasuprasat, "Inter-state Cooperation on Labor Migration: Lessons Learned from MOUs between Thailand and Neighboring Countries," *ILO Asian Regional Programme* on Governance of Labor Migration, Working Paper No. 16, 2008, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/ groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/documents/publication/wcms\_106181.pdf (Accessed 4 February 2020).
- 19 "The Role of Recruitment Fees and Abusive and Fraudulent Recruitment Practices of Recruitment Agencies in Trafficking in Persons," *United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime*, 22 June 2015, https://www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/2015/Recruitment\_Fees\_ Report-Final-22\_June\_2015\_AG\_Final.pdf (Accessed 2 February 2020).
- 20 Cited in Julia Palik, "The Challenges of Dual-Societies: The Interaction of Workforce The Challenges of Dual-Societies: The Interaction of Workforce Comparative Case Studies of Saudisation and Emiratisation," in Philippe Fargues & Nasra M. Shah (eds.), *Migration to the Gulf: Policies in Sending and Receiving Countries*, Cambridge: Gulf Research Centre, 2018, pp. 105–125.
- 21 Omar Al-Ubaydli, *The Economics of Migrant Workers in the GCC*, Washington: Arab Gulf States Institute, 2015.
- 22 Fargues, "Immigration without Inclusion."
- 23 "Changes to the Nitaqat System in Saudi Arabia," PWC, 22 January 2019, https://www.pwc. com/m1/en/services/tax/me-tax-legal-news/2019/changes-to-nitaqat-system-saudi-arabia.html (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 24 Sabah Anbareen Khadri, "Highly-Skilled Professionals in the GCC:Migration Policies and Government Outlook," in Philippe Fargues & Nasra M. Shah (eds.), *Migration to the Gulf: Policies in Sending and Receiving Countries*, Cambridge: Gulf Research Centre, 2018, pp. 81– 103.
- 25 "United Guidelines of Nitaqat Program," Ministry of Labor and Social Development, https:// www.jetro.go.jp/ext\_images/jfile/country/sa/invest\_05/pdfs/sa10C010\_nitaqat\_program.pdf (Accessed 2 February 2020), p. 13
- 26 Nawaf Alshanbri, Malik Khalfan & Tayyab Maqsood, "Localization Barriers and the Case of Nitaqat Program in Saudi Arabia," *Journal of Economics, Business and Management*, Vol. 3, No. 9 (2015), pp. 898–903.
- 27 "Employment in Saudi Arabia (in Arabic)," *Euro-Mediterranean Human Right Monitor*, 2019, https://euromedmonitor.org/en/article/3082 (Accessed 11 February 2020).
- 28 "Immigration Detention in Morocco," *Global Detention Project*, February 2014, https://www.refworld.org/docid/545b2f734.html (Accessed 14 February 2020).
- 29 "The Story of Remittance Flows from the GCC Countries," *Gulf Labour Markets and Migration*, No. 5, 2014, http://www.gulfmigration.eu/media/pubs/exno/GLMM\_EN\_2014\_05.pdf (Accessed 6 February 2020).
- 30 Claire Hobden, "Labour Relations and Collective Bargaining: Improving Working Conditions for Domestic Workers: Organizing, Coordinated Action and Bargaining," *ILO*, 4 December 2015, https://www.ilo.org/global/topics/collective-bargaining-labour-relations/publications/ WCMS\_432886/lang--en/index.htm (Accessed 8 February 2020).

- 31 "Saudi Arabia: Domestic Worker Brutalized," *Human Rights Watch*, 2 September 2010, https://www.hrw.org/news/2010/09/02/saudi-arabia-domestic-worker-brutalized (Accessed 10 February 2020).
- 32 Amy Waldman, "Sri Lankan Maids Pay Dearly for Perilous Jobs Overseas," *The New York Times*, 8 May 2005, https://www.nytimes.com/2005/05/08/world/asia/sri-lankan-maids-pay-dearlyfor-perilous-jobs-overseas.html (Accessed 1 February 2020).
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Cited in "Qatar: New Law Gives Domestic Workers Labor Rights Needs Enforcement Mechanisms," *Human Rights Watch*, 24 August 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/08/24/ qatar-new-law-gives-domestic-workers-labor-rights (Accessed 7 February 2020).
- 35 "Saudi Arabia Immigration Detention," *Global Detention Project*, https://www.globaldetentionproject.org/countries/middle-east/saudi-arabia (Accessed 7 February 2020).
- 36 "Employment in Saudi Arabia."
- 37 For more details about the migrant protest and social media reactions, see "This is Why the Saudi Police Shot Aramco Workers (in Arabic)," *Arabi 21*, 4 October 2018, https://arabi21. com/story/1127684/ (Accessed 2 February 2020).
- 38 "Saudi Arabia Immigration Detention."
- 39 "Deception and Deprivation of Wages (in Arabic)," *Al-Ain*, 23 April 2019, https://al-ain.com/ article/qatar-labor-protests-explode (Accessed 7 February 2020).
- 40 Stephen Castles, "Why Migration Policies Fail," *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, Vol. 27, No. 2 (2016), pp. 205–227.
- 41 Abdoulaye Diop, Trevor Johnston & Kien Trung Le, "Migration Policies across the GCC: Challenges in Reforming the Kafala," in Philippe Fargues & Nasra M. Shah (eds.), *Migration to the Gulf: Policies in Sending and Receiving Countries*, Cambridge: Gulf Research Centre, 2018, pp. 33–60.
- 42 Christopher S. Chivvis et al., "Libya's Post-Qaddafi Transition: The Nation-Building Challenge," *RAND*, 22 October 2012, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/ RR100/RR129/RAND\_RR129.pdf (Accessed 2 February 2020).
- 43 Dalia Ghanem-Yazbeck, *Limiting Change through Change: The Key to the Algerian Regime's Longevity*, Beirut: Carnegie Middle East Center, 2018.
- 44 S. Castles & M. J. Miller, *The Age of Migration: International Population Movements in the Modern World*, New York: The Guildord Press, 2009.
- 45 Mounia Bennani-Chraïbi & Mohamed Jeghllaly, "La Dynamique Protestataire du Mouvement du 20 Février à Casablanca," *Revue Française de Science Politique*, Vol. 62, No. 5 (2012), pp. 867–894.
- 46 Hien de Haas, "Between Courting and Controlling: the Moroccan State and 'its' Emigrants," *Center on Migration, Policy and Society*, Working Paper No. 54, 2007, https://www.compas. ox.ac.uk/2007/wp-2007-054-dehass\_morrocan\_emigrants/ (Accessed 4 February 2020).
- 47 Larbi Sadiki, Regional Development in Tunisia: The Consequences of Multiple Marginalization, Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution, 2019.
- 48 De Haas, "Between Courting and Controlling."
- 49 "Annual Report on Remittance," World Bank, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.TRF. PWKR.DT.GD.ZS?locations=MA (Accessed 5 February 2020).

- 50 "Migrant Support Measures from an Employment and Skills Perspective (MISMES): Tunisia," *European Training Foundation*, 2015, https://www.etf.europa.eu/en/publications-and-resources/ publications/migrant-support-measures-employment-and-skills-perspective (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 51 Margriet Drent, Kees Homan & Dick Zandee "Civil-Military Capacities for European Security," *Clingendael Report*, 2004, https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/Study-Civil-Military-Capacities-European-Security.pdf (Accessed 7 February 2020).
- 52 Jørgen Carling, "Migration Control and Migrant Fatalities at the Spanish-African Borders," International Migration Review, Vol. 41, No. 2 (2007), pp. 316–343.
- 53 Hein de Haas, "Mediterranean Migration Futures: Patterns, Drivers and Scenarios," *Global Environmental Change*, Vol. 21, Supp. 1 (2011), pp. 59–69.
- 54 "Commission Deplores Tragic Events in Ceuta and Melilla," *European Commission*, 30 September 2005, https://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-05-1212\_en.htm (Accessed 16 February 2020).
- 55 "Frontex in the Mediterranean," Informationsstelle Militarisierung, 2 June 2009, http://www. imi-online.de/2009.php3?id=2002 (Accessed 18 January 2019).
- 56 "Under Fire at Europe's Border," *The Guardian*, 2 October 2005, https://www.theguardian. com/world/2005/oct/02/spain.theobserver (Accessed 4 February 2020).
- 57 "Commission Deplores Tragic Events in Ceuta and Melilla."
- 58 De Haas, "Mediterranean Migration Futures."
- 59 "Maroc: Loi n° 02-03 relative à l'entrée et du séjour des étrangers au Royaume du Maroc, à l'émigration et l'immigration irrégulières," *Refworld*, 11 November 2003, https://www.refworld. org/docid/3ae6b4ed5c.html (Accessed 6 February 2020).
- 60 "Immigration Detention in Morocco."
- 61 For details of the law, see https://www.jurisitetunisie.com/tunisie/codes/passeport/passeport2000. htm (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 62 Badalič Vasja, "Tunisia's Role in the EU External Migration Policy: Crimmigration Law, Illegal Practices, and Their Impact on Human Rights," *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, No. 20 (2019), pp. 85–100.
- 63 See https://www.joradp.dz/JO2000/2008/036/F\_Pag.htm (Accessed 4 February 2020).
- 64 "Algeria: Mass Deportations of African Migrants," *ECRE*, 30 March 2018, https://www.ecre. org/algeria-mass-deportations-of-african-migrants (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 65 Jihan Ben Yahia, "Algeria's Migration Policy Conundrum," ISS Africa, 4 July 2018, https:// issafrica.org/iss-today/algerias-migration-policy (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 66 "Royal Instructions Bring a New Vision for a National and Humanist Migration Policy," *Embassy of Morocco*, 2013, http://www.embassyofmorocco.us/doc/migration.pdf (Accessed 6 February 2020).
- 67 "Sexual Violence and Migration: The Hidden Reality of Sub-Saharan Women Living in Morocco en Route to Europe," *Medicines Sans Frontier*, March 2010, https://www.msf.org.uk/ sites/uk/files/Sexual\_violence\_and\_migrants\_201003253808.pdf (Accessed 5 February 2020).
- 68 "Irregular Migration from West Africa to the Meghreb and the European Union: An Overview of Recent Trends," *IOM Migration Research Series*, No. 32, 2008, https://publications.iom.int/ system/files/pdf/mrs-32\_en.pdf (Accessed 12 February 2020).

- 69 The National Strategy on Migration and Asylum, Rabat: Ministre Chargé des Marocains Résidant à l'Etranger et des Affaires de la Migration, 2014.
- 70 "On the Integration of Foreign Pupils Originating from the Countries of the Sahel and Sub-Sahara in the Moroccan Educational System," *MEN*, Reference no. 13-487, Rabat, Morocco, 9 October 2017.
- 71 "Migration & Tunisiens à l'étranger," Republique Tunisienne Ministère des Affaires Sociales, http://www.social.gov.tn/index.php?id=221&L=0 (Accessed 5 February 2020).
- 72 "Tunisia, Country of Destination and Transit for Sub-Saharan African Migrants," *Reliefweb*, 30 October 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/tunisia/tunisia-country-destination-and-transitsub-saharan-african-migrants-october-2018 (Accessed 7 February 2020).

# ARTICLE

## Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

Gamze OVACIK\*

#### Abstract

The safe third country concept emerged at the end of 1980s as an antidote for the protection challenges associated with the travel routes of refugees. However, practices involving safe third country transfers have ended up rendering refugees' access to asylum even more difficult. The purpose of this article is to demonstrate, based on the example of Turkey, the challenges in refugee protection that the safe third country transfers create. The article begins with an overview of Turkey's situation with respect to trans-border migratory dynamics and Turkey's areas of engagement with international law on migration and asylum. Then, the evolution of the safe third country concept is analyzed with special reference to contributions made by Turkey. Finally, the current state of affairs and future prospects are discussed in view of Turkey's position as a safe third country with respect to EU countries, particularly with the execution of the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 and the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement. In conclusion, with the execution of these two instruments, Turkey seems to have compromised its position regarding the conditions of the safe third country concept. Considering the current state of affairs, wherein the EU seems determined to make full use of the safe third country concept with respect to Turkey, Turkey's interpretation and attitude will continue to be crucial for the evolution of the safe third country concept, on account of the scale of transit asylum and migration flows through Turkey.

Received on: 03.12.2019 Accepted on: 21.05.2020

<sup>\*</sup> Ph.D. Candidate, Bilkent University, Faculty of Law, Ankara, Turkey and Guest Researcher at the Center for Migration Law, Radboud University, Faculty of Law, Netherlands. E-mail: gamze.ovacik@ bilkent.edu.tr. ORCID: 0000-0002-3665-1097.

### Keywords

Safe third country, EU-Turkey deal, readmission agreement, externalization of migration control, responsibility sharing.

#### Introduction

This article seeks to address one of the notions that are currently most debated in international refugee law: the safe third country concept. This notion was presented as a solution to the "asylum shopping" or "refugees in orbit" phenomenon when it emerged in the late 1980s. Thus, the purpose was arguably to ensure that refugees do not change countries after they escape persecution and find international protection at the first instance possible. However, the practices involving safe third country transfers rely on the inadmissibility of asylum applications in cases where the refugees do not run directly away from persecution, and tend to render their access to asylum more difficult.

The purpose here is to display the protection challenges that the safe third country concept creates through the example of Turkey. The basis for this will be Turkey's establishment as a safe third country for EU states through the execution of the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 and the agreement between the EU and the Republic of Turkey on the readmission of persons residing without authorization (the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement). To establish the background, Turkey's engagement with international refugee law in general, and the safe third country concept in particular will be explored. For this aim, the analysis commences by situating Turkey with respect to trans-border migratory dynamics and outlining its areas of engagement with international law on migration and asylum. Then, the evolution of the safe third country concept will be analyzed with special reference to the political position taken and contributions made by Turkey. Finally, the current state of affairs and future prospects will be discussed in view of Turkey's position as a safe third country with respect to the EU countries.

# Turkey's Position with Respect to Trans-border Migratory Dynamics

In order to comprehend the ways in which Turkey engages with international law on asylum and migration, we should first build an understanding of its position within the realm of various trans-border movements throughout its history. Mobility through Turkey's borders has always been an important reality as well as a policy area for the Republic of Turkey, starting with immigration from the Balkans and a population exchange with Greece during its nation-state building efforts In order to comprehend the ways in which Turkey engages with international law on asylum and migration, we should first build an understanding of its position within the realm of various trans-border movements throughout its history.

in the initial years of the Republic, and continuing with the recent mass influx of refugees from Syria. In fact, Turkey has witnessed a great variety of human mobility through its borders, the most significant waves of which are the emigration of Turkish workers to Germany in the 1960s, and transits and incoming flows at the end of the 1980s and the beginning of the 1990s triggered by the collapse of the Soviet Union and conflicts in Iran and Iraq. Also, relatively recent flows of labor migrants, students and retirees, as well as continual asylum flows are among the important components of Turkish migratory dynamics.

To be more specific, the categorization by İçduygu, Erder and Gençkaya paints a more detailed picture encompassing the main incoming and outgoing transborder flows affecting Turkey.<sup>1</sup> Historically, incoming asylum and migratory movements to Turkey have consisted of flows of Turkish Muslims from former Ottoman territories in the Balkans, starting from the establishment of the Republic in 1923 through the 1950s; flows from Iran, Iraq and Afghanistan starting in the 1980s due to political and economic unrest; a mass influx of ethnic Turks from Bulgaria in 1989 due to the pressures they were facing for reasons related to religion and ethnicity; a mass influx from northern Iraq in 1991 due to the Gulf War; circular and irregular labor migration from former Soviet Union states after its collapse; mixed transit movements including asylum seekers, mixed flows containing different groups such as economic migrants and victims of human trafficking from underdeveloped countries such as Afghanistan, Bangladesh and Pakistan; retirement migration to the western and southern coasts of Turkey from Western European countries; and finally the mass influx from Syria that started in 2011 as a result of the ongoing internal conflict. In counterbalance, the main outgoing flows from Turkey have consisted of the displacement of Armenians in 1915; the 1960s Turkish guest worker emigrations to Europe; returns to Europe in the aftermath of World War II; and an asylum flow of citizens from Turkey in the aftermath of

the 1980 military coup. In addition, Turkish-Greek population exchange in accordance with the Lausanne Treaty in 1923, as well as highly-skilled labor and student migration through the increased global mobility of capital and people, appear as flows with both an immigration and emigration component. Today, by being country hosting the world's largest refugee population of around 3.6 million, consisting of 3.58 million Syrians and 56,000 people of other nationalities under temporary protection, Turkey's regional and global significance with respect to the management of international human mobility is ever-increasing.<sup>2</sup>

As seen from the variety of its components, human mobility around Turkey largely consists of mixed migration flows. This creates challenges in terms of international protection because it is difficult to differentiate refugees from others, including different types of migrants. It has been observed frequently in the aftermath of the Syrian conflict that migrant smugglers and human traffickers travel together with those being smuggled or trafficked, and that persons migrating in search of better economic conditions choose the same travel means as those fleeing conflicts. Difficulties arise especially at the stage of first contact with officials and with respect to identification. Thus, it should be kept in mind that the mixed nature of these flows poses challenges in ensuring that those in need of protection get the kind of protection they need.

The background of the diverse dynamics of Turkey's trans-border human mobility, in fact rests on the country's geopolitical position, which is probably

The background of the diverse dynamics of Turkey's trans-border human mobility, in fact rests on the country's geopolitical position, which is probably one of the most recurrent themes in the context of international politics concerning Turkey. one of the most recurrent themes in the context of international politics concerning Turkey. International migration is one of the areas that reminds us why this characteristic is mentioned so frequently. Indeed, for the region to its south-east, Turkey serves as a safe haven for those fleeing conflicts, persecution and poverty; for the countries to its west, it serves as a buffer zone

relieving the pressures of the influx of migrants and asylum seekers. Analyses of the contemporary dynamics of trans-border human mobility show us that, in addition to being a sending country and transit country for migratory Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

flows, Turkey is also a country of destination, especially with respect to asylum as well as regular and irregular labor migration, significantly contributing to its economic growth.

Due to its longstanding and substantial experience with respect to international migration and asylum flows, Turkey has always been a key regional and global actor in terms of the creation of international and regional law and policies related to asylum and migration. It has also extensively engaged with the shaping of the Convention relating to the Status of Refugees (1951 Convention), the cornerstone of international law on asylum, through discussions at the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) Executive Committee and United Nations (UN) General Assembly Meetings.<sup>3</sup> Thus, Turkey is a key player in relation to the progress of international law on asylum and migration.

# Turkey's Areas of Engagement with International Law on Asylum and Migration

Considering the diversity of human mobility surrounding Turkey, its

engagement with international law concerning asylum and migration is also multi-dimensional. For instance, several efforts have taken place at the international level for establishing a framework for temporary protection in cases of mass influx. These efforts include

Considering the diversity of human mobility surrounding Turkey, its engagement with international law concerning asylum and migration is also multi-dimensional.

the publication of the Guidelines on Temporary Protection or Stay by the UNHCR<sup>4</sup> and the adoption of the Temporary Protection Directive<sup>5</sup> by the EU, which to date remains to be implemented. Thus, the temporary protection regime implemented by Turkey is one of the few examples where a mass influx situation is being addressed by the implementation of a national, normative framework regulating the conditions and scope of temporary protection in detail. This situation will surely contribute to the evolution of the international understanding of the concept of temporary protection in international refugee law.

Moreover, Turkey is among the few immigration countries party to the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families,<sup>6</sup> which enhances the significance of the convention. Turkey has assumed a leading role in inter-governmental cooperation platforms on migration, such as the Budapest Process<sup>7</sup> and the Forum on Migration and Development,<sup>8</sup> which increases the soft power attached to such fora.

Finally, another area of engagement for Turkey concerns the overlap between international law on asylum and migration and international human rights law. This area constitutes the vertical dimension of this field, namely the relationship between the state and the individual. In this respect, cases brought against Turkey by asylum seekers before the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR), such as Jabari v Turkey,9 Mamatkulov and Askarov v Turkey,10 Abdolkhani and Karimnia v Turkey<sup>11</sup> and Ghorbanov and Others v Turkey, have yielded to landmark judgments by the ECtHR.<sup>12</sup> This is not a proud contribution on behalf of Turkey, yet at the same time, it is a major one that cannot be disregarded when considering Turkey's engagement with international law on asylum and migration. These cases are especially important because the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) does not expressly provide for a right to asylum. Thus, human rights protection for asylum seekers is made available within the ECHR, mainly through the interpretation of other rights enshrined in the Convention. These consist of the right to life and the right to be free from torture and inhumane and degrading treatment and punishment, in the context of the return of foreigners; the right to freedom and security, in the context of the administrative detention of foreigners; and the right to effective remedies in connection with these rights. It should be emphasized that Turkey's engagement with the ECHR framework concerning asylum seekers and migrants is reciprocal. Whereas cases brought against Turkey before the ECtHR have contributed to international jurisprudence for the implementation of human rights principles in the context of asylum and migration, they have also contributed to the improvement of the international protection and return system in Turkey. These judgments eventually played an important role in initiating comprehensive legal and administrative reform in Turkey. As a result, the Law on Foreigners and International Protection,<sup>13</sup> which is Turkey's first law on asylum and migration, was adopted in 2013 and the Directorate General for Migration Management<sup>14</sup> was established as a specialized administrative authority to carry out all procedures related to migration and international protection.

Having outlined Turkey's position with respect to trans-border human mobility and the international framework that governs it, the rest of this paper will focus on what I believe is one of the most critical and controversial concepts within the contemporary dynamics of international refugee law; namely the "safe third country" concept. Turkey's engagement with international refugee law at the horizontal level of inter-state relationships is to some extent materialized in the evolution and implementation of the "safe third country" concept in international law on asylum.

# Evolution of the Safe Third Country Concept Definition and Legal Basis

The "Safe third country" concept does not originate directly from the 1951 Convention, the main legal instrument establishing the international legal regime for refugee protection. The concept emerged in the late 1980s, four decades after the adoption of the Convention, through the unilateral practice of

Western states seeking to restrict the arrival of asylum seekers to their territories and asylum systems. The claimed purpose of the safe third country concept is to address the "refugees in orbit" phenomenon, whereby refugees are "shuttled from one country to another in a constant

The "Safe third country" concept does not originate directly from the 1951 Convention, the main legal instrument establishing the international legal regime for refugee protection. The concept emerged in the late 1980s, four decades after the adoption of the Convention, through the unilateral practice of Western states seeking to restrict the arrival of asylum seekers to their territories and asylum systems.

quest for protection"<sup>15</sup> without being refouled or expelled, but also without access to international protection. It was argued that this situation is a result of irregular, secondary movements of asylum seekers from countries where they could have sought protection after fleeing persecution. Thus, coming from a safe third country serves as a ground for the inadmissibility of an asylum claim; developed states have increasingly implemented schemes to send asylum seekers back to safe third countries through which they had passed after leaving their countries of origin.<sup>16</sup> In implementing this concept, states mainly rely on Articles 33 and 31 of the 1951 Convention as a legal basis.

As per Article 33 of the 1951 Convention, it is forbidden for state parties to send a refugee to "the frontiers of territories where his life or freedom would

be threatened on account of his race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion." In seeking to implement safe third country returns, states argue that the prohibition on the transfer of asylum seekers is legally limited to situations involving the above-mentioned threats to life or freedom by virtue of the principle of non-refoulement enshrined in Article 33 of the 1951 Convention. Thus, in their view, if the prohibition of transfer is limited to the listed instances, other transfers that do not trigger the outlined threats are permissible. Therefore, based on interpretation *a contrario*, the transfer of asylum seekers to safe third countries where no such threats exist should be possible.<sup>17</sup>

Another provision on which defenders of the safe third country concept rely is Article 31 of the 1951 Convention, which prohibits states from imposing penalties on refugees "coming directly" from a territory where their life or freedom was threatened on account of their illegal entry to or presence in that territory. The proponents of the "safe third country" concept argue that, since the provision provides the non-penalization of refugees who came directly from countries where they face risk of persecution, such obligation does not apply to refugees who came indirectly, by passing through other countries where they do not face any risk of persecution, before lodging an asylum claim in the host state. Thus, by isolating this reference of "coming directly" from its specific context of the non-penalization of refugees for irregular modes of travel, it is interpreted as a general obligation on the part of asylum seekers to seek refuge at the earliest instance possible.<sup>18</sup>

This interpretation deserves criticism, because it does not reflect the true spirit of international cooperation affirmed in the preamble of the 1951 Convention. This is best explained with reference to the vision of the international refugee protection system in a world where we absolutely accept that refugees must seek protection in the countries they can access directly upon escaping from risk against their lives or freedom in their country of origin or residence. In such a world, given the deterrence measures such as carrier sanctions or visa policies, it is almost impossible for a refugee fleeing persecution to reach the countries in the Global North directly. This means that in the ultimate global order where the refugees behave in accordance with the conditions of "coming directly" from persecution and staying in the first country that they reach upon fleeing, in practice, means that refugees are to be hosted exclusively by the countries neighboring their country of origin or residence. This would be the equivalent of saying that all of the world's refugees should stay in the
countries immediately neighboring the refugee producing countries. What constitutes responsibility sharing in international refugee law has been a heated debate without a conclusive answer. As much as it is difficult to reach a definite answer as to what exactly international cooperation in international refugee law should look like, it is safe to say that it does not look like a world where refugees are only hosted by the countries that happen to share a border with the refugee producing countries.

Beyond these legal bases within the framework of the 1951 Convention, in order for the implementation of the safe third country concept, the conditions for its functioning in practice are important. In order for the safe third country concept to be operational in reality, the sending states are dependent on the consent of the receiving "safe third countries" to accept the return of such asylum seekers. Unlike the duty to admit their own citizens, there is not a general principle in international law obliging states to readmit third country nationals to their territory. Moreover, for the sending states to continue to be bound by the principle of non-refoulement, which is accepted to be a part of customary international law,<sup>19</sup> such transfers must be in conformity with this principle. Thus, the formalization of the safe third country concept has occurred through international legal instruments ranging from UNHCR Executive Committee Conclusion No. 15<sup>20</sup> and Conclusion No. 58<sup>21</sup> justifying the implementation of the concept, to the relevant provisions of the Asylum Procedures Directive of the EU,<sup>22</sup> to readmission agreements creating international legal obligations for their parties to admit alien returnees. Readmission agreements regulate the modalities of safe third country transfers and their execution is generally coupled with financial or diplomatic incentives such as visa facilitation or development aid to ensure cooperation by the receiving countries. On the other hand, they traditionally lack safeguards for the protection of asylum seekers in the safe third country and for ensuring the implementation of safe third country returns in a manner compatible with international refugee and human rights law.<sup>23</sup> They include no more than mere references to the standards of treatment in the 1951 Convention without providing any mechanism for the supervision of returns or any remedy in case of failure of satisfaction of such conditions.

As a result, it is generally accepted that in order for safe third country transfers to be acceptable under international law, there should be no risk of refoulement, persecution or other serious harm for the asylum seeker in the receiving state and there should be a possibility to claim and receive international protection in accordance with the 1951 Convention. Also, it is accepted that the applicability of safe third country transfers must be assessed on a case-by-case basis whereby the possibility exists for the returnee to challenge the application of the concept in his/ her case. Lastly, safe third country transfers should not be implemented based on mere transit from a country, and the asylum seeker should have a connection or close links with the third state.<sup>24</sup>

At first glance, the dependence of applicability of safe third country returns on these conditions would seem to render such returns unproblematic. At the end of the day, when these conditions are fulfilled, it is ensured that asylum seekers find protection in line with international refugee law. However, while we are busy with the discussions related to the standards that should be present in the receiving country for the return to be considered safe, we tend to overlook the real problem. As the practice stands, it is always the country seeking to enforce the return that undertakes an assessment of the safety of the third country. The question of whether a country satisfies the conditions for the safe third country concept is always asked and answered unilaterally by the state that is trying to conduct returns. Therefore, no matter how high the threshold is with respect to safety in theory, in practice the assessment can never be an objective one and the tendency to favor returns always prevails. Therefore, setting aside the discussions as to whether it is even possible or feasible to establish supervisory mechanisms that actually warrant that the foreseen standards in safe third countries of return are satisfied, the real problem arises from the fact that the outcome of the evaluation of conditions for the applicability of such returns is almost predetermined.

For these reasons, in practice, the safe third country concept exacerbates the "refugees in orbit" situation that it allegedly seeks to tackle and reinforces the "deterrence paradigm" dominating the field of asylum.<sup>25</sup> Similar measures include procedural obstacles before access to asylum, such as time limits, application of the concepts of the first country of asylum and safe country of origin, carrier sanctions, visa policies and cooperation schemes between countries of origin and transit to suppress asylum and other migratory flows.<sup>26</sup> Such deterrent policy tools conflict with the spirit of the 1951 Convention and create a climate in transit countries within which rights breaches may occur.<sup>27</sup> Moreover, in order to alleviate the burden posed by these deflection tools, transit countries tend to adopt similar policies whereby they try to shift the responsibility further away from themselves.<sup>28</sup>

Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

## *Turkey's Contributions to the Evolution of the Safe Third Country Concept*

Turkey's position regarding the issues related to the safe third country concept are substantially reflected in its statements at the 36<sup>th</sup>, 38<sup>th</sup>, 39<sup>th</sup>, 40<sup>th</sup> and 41<sup>st</sup> sessions of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR held at the time of the emergence of the concept in state practice and international law in the late 1980s.<sup>29</sup> The conclusions of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR are not legally binding per se; however, they are important soft law instruments for the purpose of ensuring consistency among states in the implementation of the 1951 Convention and providing guidelines for questions of interpretation. Accordingly, Turkey's statements as an important transit country for asylum flows reflect the protection challenges and uneven burden among states that is caused by the implementation of the safe third country concept.

Key points raised by the Turkish government's representatives related to the safe third country concept are as follows:

#### i. Respect for the refugees' right to choose a country of asylum<sup>30</sup>

Being allowed to seek asylum in their country of choice is a privilege of the asylum seekers; accordingly, respect for their expressed wish in this regard constitutes a basic guiding principle.<sup>31</sup> The choice between local integration and resettlement should be made in light of the desire expressed by the asylum seekers themselves in addition to the conditions in the host country.<sup>32</sup> Therefore, more weight should be given to resettlement as a form of responsibility-sharing to alleviate the burden placed on the shoulders of transit countries and to serve the best interests of refugees.<sup>33</sup>

#### ii. Mere transit should not constitute a basis for safe third country transfer

Movements of refugees and asylum seekers who were only in transit through another country should not be considered irregular movements.<sup>34</sup>

#### iii. Causes for irregular movements and abuse of the right to seek asylum

The problems of irregular movements and abuse of the right of asylum must be treated as a whole by addressing the root causes.<sup>35</sup> However, while the elimination of the root causes of refugee movements awaits resolution, new refugee-generating situations are emerging.<sup>36</sup>

Lengthy and restrictive resettlement processes drive refugees to desperation and cause irregular movements of refugees into developed third countries.<sup>37</sup> Undue visa restrictions to control migratory flows and the demand for a low-cost and therefore illegal labor force in some sectors of the economies of highly-industrialized countries provoke abuses of the asylum system.<sup>38</sup>

#### iv. Impacts on transit countries and refugee protection

The influx of asylum seekers into countries of first asylum or transit creates a risk of erosion of the principle of non-refoulement due to difficulties of repatriation and the progressively more restrictive practices of other destination countries. Restrictive measures taken by developed countries cause developing countries to adopt similar restrictive measures in order to be able to cope with refugee influx. Instances of refoulement due to the inability to continue bearing the burden would not be the fault only of the latter countries, since the responsibility for ensuring the conditions necessary for the observance of the non-refoulement principle rests with the international community as a whole.<sup>39</sup>

#### v. Need for international responsibility sharing

The international community has a collective duty to find solutions based on the principles of equitable responsibility sharing for the problems that increasing refugee influx causes in destination as well as transit countries. Considering that the majority of the world's refugee population is hosted in developing and often least developed countries of first asylum and transit, these countries have already done more than their fair share to meet the humanitarian challenges and should not be expected to bear any additional burdens.40 It would be wrong to perceive these countries as permanent havens wherein the movement farther west or north could be contained.<sup>41</sup> Resettlement quotas remaining limited in the face of the increasing number of asylum seekers arriving in transit countries leads to the accumulation of asylum seekers in transit countries, contrary to the principles of international responsibility sharing and solidarity. Financial and material aid alone do not address the social and political problems associated with refugee influx in these countries. The heavy burden on developing countries could only be alleviated if developed countries adopted more flexible resettlement policies, especially for regions where local integration is not feasible. Modest resettlement quotas by further destination countries are not well-balanced and the situation of asylum seekers awaiting resettlement requires more effective action.<sup>42</sup>

### Current State of Affairs Regarding the Implementation of the "Safe Third Country" Concept in Turkey

In light of the above analyses regarding the conditions and legality of the safe third country concept, the current state of affairs concerning the Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

implementation of safe third country practices with respect to Turkey will be evaluated here.

With the adoption of the EU-Turkey Statement<sup>43</sup> on March 18, 2016, Turkey agreed to take back all of the irregular migrants passing from Turkey to Greece after this date. Also, the provisions of the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement<sup>44</sup> relating to third country nationals and stateless persons became applicable as of October 2017.<sup>45</sup> With the execution of these two instruments, Turkey seems to have compromised its position regarding the conditions for the applicability of the safe third country concept outlined above. It is especially remarkable that the scope of the readmission obligation arising from the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement is much wider than that of the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016. It extends retroactively to irregular migrants who had entered EU countries through Turkey within the preceding five years, regardless of whether their initial entry into EU territory was through irregular

channels or whether their status became irregular later on. Also, transit through, in addition to stay in Turkey, is outlined as a basis triggering readmission obligations for Turkey and a wide range of documents are accepted as proof, including

It is especially remarkable that the scope of the readmission obligation arising from the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement is much wider than that of the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016.

hotel bills, doctor appointment cards or credit card receipts. Thus, both the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 and the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement appear as bold instruments of EU policies for the externalization of migration control.

Within the broader context of EU-Turkey relations, it should be noted that the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement was coupled with a Roadmap on Visa Liberalization that offered the prospect of visa-free travel through EU borders for Turkish citizens. This can be perceived as an example of how the EU accepted the fact that it may need to grant certain concessions in return for obtaining Turkey's acceptance of a safe third country position and cooperation in its struggle with irregular migration in the aftermath of the Syrian crisis.

The vision of Turkey being a safe third country for Europe has been heavily criticized by human rights organizations.<sup>46</sup> They mainly base their position on the challenges related to refugee protection in Turkey. They especially claim that the general human rights situation in Turkey is problematic,

that the access to and content of international protection are insufficient, and that respect for the non-refoulement principle is lacking. By choosing to focus only on these criticisms, human rights organizations miss out on the real problem with the safe third country concept. Use of the safe third country concept is inherently problematic because it is a tool for deflection of responsibility for asylum seekers who should have actually found protection in the sending countries. Thus, even if the criticisms raised about Turkey are unfounded, third country transfers to Turkey are still bound to be criticized.

Implementation of these externalization instruments, namely the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 and the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement, vis-à-vis Turkey showcases a typical example of how the implementation of the safe third country concept endangers refugee protection. The impact of these policies on Turkey is twofold: First, there is increasing pressure on Turkey to manage migration flows better, and second, we observe practices of norm diffusion from the EU to Turkey to ensure the legality of policies for externalization such as safe third country returns to Turkey. This dynamic is visible in the overlap in the processes of adoption of the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement and Turkey's Law on Foreigners and International Protection. The Readmission Agreement, an instrument of externalization, was signed on December 16, 2013<sup>47</sup> right after the enactment of Turkey's first law on migration and asylum, the Law on Foreigners and International Protection on April 11, 2013.<sup>48</sup> The one-year gap for entry into force of the Law on Foreigners and International Protection was intended as a period of preparation; the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement would enter into force around two and a half years after that. Before the adoption of this law, a legal framework on migration and asylum was almost non-existent in Turkey; there were no comprehensive regulations on procedures and legal remedies, which led to many violation decisions from the European Court of Human Rights. The field was managed through secondary legislation at lower levels that were largely closed to the public. Thus, it is possible to read the whole process of the adoption of instruments for externalization and domestic legislation as an effort to make Turkey into a safe third country.

It is known that during the drafting process of the Law on Foreigners and International Protection, there was extensive technical and financial support from the EU and member states. As a result, the new normative framework is largely aligned with the EU framework. Also, a specialized administrative Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

agency, the Directorate General of Migration Management was founded. However, despite the demonstrated pressure from the EU for Turkey to become a safe third country, the current Turkish migration and asylum system put in place with the legislative reform in 2013 is very young and naturally is still in need of capacity enhancement, especially considering the diversity of the national actors involved such as administrative personnel, law enforcement, judges and lawyers. Thus, any assessment as to whether Turkey is a safe third country for asylum seekers in EU countries should be made against this background.

As a final addition to the account of the current state of affairs, the relevant decisions by the Greek courts and asylum committees as well as the Court of Justice of the European Union should be mentioned. In the course of enforcing the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016, upon appeals against decisions ordering return to Turkey, Greek asylum committees initially resisted such returns on the basis that Turkey is not a safe third country. However, upon second appeal, the courts overturned these decisions, effectively declaring Turkey a safe third country. Moreover, the Greek government then enacted legislation changing the composition of the asylum committees making them more government-oriented. After this change, the committees started to reject the appeals in line with Turkey's safe third country position in relation to Greece.<sup>49</sup> On the other hand, in the relevant cases before the Court of Justice of the EU,<sup>50</sup> again the legality of returns under the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 was challenged. The Court, arguably due to political reasons, remained silent on the merits of the question on the basis that the Statement is not an act of the EU but rather of individual member states.<sup>51</sup>

### Conclusion

Within the context of current political dynamics, the question of whether Turkey qualifies as a safe third country is not asked with a genuine interest

in the protection of refugees, but rather unilaterally by EU states seeking to externalize migration control. The EU has presumed Turkey a "safe third country" regardless of whether Turkey fits all five of the criteria mentioned above. For instance, although Turkey does not grant

Within the context of current political dynamics, the question of whether Turkey qualifies as a safe third country is not asked with a genuine interest in the protection of refugees, but rather unilaterally by EU states seeking to externalize migration control. "refugee status" to people coming from a non-European country due to the geographical limitation,<sup>52</sup> and does not recognize for them the rights of refugees mentioned in the Convention in full, the presumption of Turkey as a "safe-third country" is mainly based on ensuring non-refoulement protection and access to fundamental rights.<sup>53</sup>

Considering the recent decisions by Greek courts and asylum committees declaring Turkey a safe third country, and the Court of Justice of the European Union refraining from commenting on the issues raised by the implementation of the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016, the EU seems determined to make full use of the safe third country concept with respect to Turkey. However, the Turkish government suspended the implementation of the bilateral Readmission Agreement with Greece in June 2018 and readmission arrangements with the EU in July 2019 for political reasons.<sup>54</sup> This creates uncertainties as to the application of the safe third country status to Turkey. Since the agreements are not terminated but merely suspended, according to the political climate, it is possible that the parties will decide to implement them again at any time, which would reanimate Turkey's position as a safe third country.

Consequently, the protection challenges exacerbated by safe third country practices are best visible in the migration management dynamics between the EU, where resort to this concept is most advanced, and Turkey with the largest refugee population in the world and a young legal and institutional framework on migration and asylum. Considering the scale of the transit asylum and migration flows through Turkey, Turkey's interpretation and attitude will continue to be crucial for the evolution of this concept of international law and its practices. Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

### Endnotes

- Ahmet İçduygu, Sema Erder & Ömer Faruk Gençkaya, "Türkiye'nin Uluslararası Göç Politikaları 1923–2023: Ulus-Devlet Oluşumundan Ulus-Ötesi Dönüşümlere," *MIREKOC*, January 2014, pp. 53–59, https://mirekoc.ku.edu.tr/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Türkiyenin-Uluslararası-Göç-Politikaları-1923-2023\_-.pdf (Accessed 21 May 2020).
- 2 Statistics are available on the website of the Directorate General for Migration Management at https://www.goc.gov.tr/ updated as of 31 October 2019.
- 3 "Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees," *Refworld*, 28 July 1951, https://www.refworld. org/docid/3be01b964.html (Accessed 18 May 2020). Turkey became party to the 1951 Convention in 1962, and to the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees in 1968, removing the temporal but maintaining the geographical limitation. See *Refworld*, 31 January 1967, https://www.refworld.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/rwmain?docid=3ae6b3ae4 (Accessed 22 May 2020).
- 4 "Guidelines on Temporary Protection or Stay Arrangements," *Refuorld*, February 2014, https:// www.refworld.org/docid/52fba2404.html (Accessed 18 May 2020).
- 5 "Council Directive 2001/55/EC," *Eur-Lex*, 20 July 2001, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/ LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2001:212:0012:0023:EN:PDF (Accessed 21 May 2020).
- 6 "International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families," OHCHR, 18 December 1990, https://www.ohchr.org/en/ professionalinterest/pages/cmw.aspx (Accessed 18 May 2020).
- 7 The Budapest Process is a consultative forum with over 50 governments and 10 international organizations aimed at developing comprehensive and sustainable systems for orderly migration. More information is available at https://www.budapestprocess.org/.
- 8 The Global Forum on Migration and Development is a voluntary, informal, non-binding and government-led process open to all States Members and Observers of the United Nations to advance understanding and cooperation on the mutually reinforcing relationship between migration and development and to foster practical and action-oriented outcomes. More information is available at https://gfmd.org/.
- 9 "Jabari v Turkey," *HUDOC*, 11 July 2000, http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/eng?i=001-58900 (Accessed 18 May 2020).
- 10 "Mamatkulov and Askarov v Turkey," HUDOC, 4 February 2005, http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/ eng?i=001-68183 (Accessed 21 May 2020).
- 11 "Abdolkhani and Karimnia v Turkey," HUDOC, 22 September 2009, http://hudoc.echr.coe. int/eng?i=001-94127 (Accessed 21 May 2020); "Abdolkhani and Karimnia v Turkey (no. 2)," HUDOC, 27 July 2010, http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/eng?i=001-100141 (Accessed 20 May 2020).
- 12 "Ghorbanov and Others v Turkey," *HUDOC*, 3 December 2013, http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/ tur?i=001-138584 (Accessed 20 May 2020).
- 13 "Law No. 6458 on Foreigners and International Protection," Official Gazette, 11 April 2013.
- 14 For more information, see http://www.goc.gov.tr.
- 15 G. Melander, "Refugees in Orbit," in G. Melander & P. Nobel (eds.), African Refugees and the Law, Stockholm: Almqvist, 1978, p. 28.
- 16 Nazaré Albuquerque Abell, "The Compatibility of Readmission Agreements with the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees," *International Journal of Refugee Law*, Vol. 11, No. 11 (1999), pp. 61–62.

- 17 Violeta Moreno-Lax, "The Legality of the Safe Third Country Notion Contested," in Guy Goodwin-Gill & Philippe Weckel (eds.), *Migration and Refugee Protection in the 21st Century: Legal Aspects*, Nijhoff: Brill, 2015, p. 698; María-Teresa Gil-Bazo, "The Safe Third Country Concept in International Agreements on Refugee Protection Assessing State Practice," *Netherlands Quarterly of Human Rights*, Vol. 33, No. 1 (2015), pp. 43–44. Also see ibid, p. 70.
- 18 Moreno-Lax, "The Legality of Readmission Agreements," p. 689.
- 19 "Declaration of States Parties to the 1951 Convention and/or its 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees," Ministerial Meeting of States Parties, 12-13 December 2001, Geneva-Switzerland, para 4.
- 20 "Conclusion on Refugees without an Asylum Country No. 15 (XXX) Dated 1979," UNHCR, 16 October 1979, https://www.unhcr.org/excom/exconc/3ae68c960/refugees-asylum-country. html (Accessed 21 May 2020).
- 21 "Conclusion on Problem of Refugees and Asylum-Seekers who Move in an Irregular Manner from a Country in Which they had Already Found Protection No. 58 (XL) Dated 1989," UNHCR, 13 October 1989, https://www.unhcr.org/excom/exconc/3ae68c4380/problemrefugees-asylum-seekers-move-irregular-manner-country-already-found.html (Accessed 22 May 2020).
- 22 "Directive 2013/32/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council," *Eur-Lex*, 26 June 2013, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32013L0032&from=en (Accessed 22 May 2020).
- 23 Abell, "The Compatibility of Readmission Agreements," p. 66; Cathryn Costello, "The Asylum Procedures Directive and the Proliferation of Safe Country Practices: Deterrence, Deflection and the Dismantling of International Protection?" *European Journal of Migration and Law*, Vol. 7, No. 1 (2005), pp. 44–45.
- 24 Abell, "The Compatibility of Readmission Agreements," p. 64; Hélène Lambert, "Safe Third Country in the European Union: An Evolving Concept in International Law and Implications for the UK," *Journal of Immigration, Asylum and Nationality Law*, Vol. 26, No. 4 (2012), pp. 4–5.
- 25 See Thomas Gammeltoft-Hansen, "International Refugee Law and Refugee Policy: The Case of Deterrence Policies," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 27, No. 4 (2014), p. 574; Thomas Gammeltoft-Hansen & James C Hathaway, "Non-Refoulement in a World of Cooperative Deterrence," *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law*, Vol. 53, No. 2 (2015), p. 235; Thomas Gammeltoft-Hansen & Nikolas F. Tan, "The End of the Deterrence Paradigm-Future Directions for Global Refugee Policy," *Journal on Migration and Human Security*, Vol. 5, No. 1 (2017), p. 28.
- 26 Abell, "The Compatibility of Readmission Agreements," p. 76.
- 27 Gammeltoft-Hansen & Hathaway, "Non-Refoulement in a World of Cooperative Deterrence," pp. 235, 279.
- 28 Thomas Gammeltoft-Hansen, "The Externalisation of European Migration Control and the Reach of International Refugee Law," in Elspeth Guild & Paul Minderhoud (eds.), *The First Decade of EU Migration and Asylum Law*, Nijhoff: Brill, 2011, p. 294.
- 29 Please see 36<sup>th</sup> Session of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR, UN Doc. A/AC.96/671, 1985, para. 68; 38th Session of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR, UN Doc. A/AC.96/ SR.418, 1987, para. 73–76; 39th Session of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR, UN Doc. A/AC.96/SR.430, 1988, para. 63–66; 40th Session of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR, UN Doc. A/AC.96/SR.430, 1988, para. 47; 41st Session of the Executive Committee of the UNHCR, UN Doc. A/AC.96/SR.456, 1990, para. 1–7.

Compatibility of the Safe Third Country Concept with International Refugee Law and its Application to Turkey

- 30 Proponents of the safe third country concept argue that asylum seekers do not have the right to choose the country in which they will seek refuge from persecution. For further discussion, see Abell, "The Compatibility of Readmission Agreements," p. 77; Moreno-Lax, "The Legality of Readmission Agreements," p. 694; James C Hathaway & R Alexander Neve, "Making International Refugee Law Relevant Again: A Proposal for Collectivized and Solution-Oriented Protection," *Harvard Human Rights Journal*, No. 10 (1997), pp. 115, 142.
- 31 "Summary Record of 41st Session," UNHCR Executive Committee, A/AC.96/SR.456, 1990, para 7.
- 32 Ibid, para. 5.
- 33 "Summary Record of 39th Session," UNHCR Executive Committee, A/AC.96/SR.430, 1988, para 66; "Summary Record of 41st Session," para 7.
- 34 "Summary Record of 36<sup>th</sup> Session," UNHCR Executive Committee, A/AC.96/671, 1985, para 68; "Summary Record of 40th Session," UNHCR Executive Committee, A/AC.96/737, 1989, para 47.
- 35 "Summary Record of 38<sup>th</sup> Session," UNHCR Executive Committee, A/AC.96/418, 1987, para 75.
- 36 "Summary Record of 41st Session," para 2.
- 37 "Summary Record of 38th Session," para 75.
- 38 "Summary Record of 41st Session," para 4.
- 39 "Summary Record of 38th Session," para 74; "Summary Record of 39th Session," para 66.
- 40 "Summary Record of 41st Session," para 3.
- 41 Ibid, para. 6.
- 42 "Summary Record of 39th Session," para 66; "Summary Record of 38th Session," para 76.
- 43 "EU-Turkey Statement," *Council of the EU*, March 18, 2016, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/ en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18/eu-turkey-statement/pdf (Accessed 18 May 2020).
- 44 The Agreement was signed on 16 December 2013 and entered into force on 1 October 2014. English text published in the Official Gazette of the EU is available at https://eur-lex.europa.eu/ legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:22014A0507(01)&from=EN (Accessed 22 May 2020) and Turkish text published in the Turkish Official Gazette is available at http://www. resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2014/08/20140802-1-1.pdf (Accessed 22 May 2020).
- 45 Readmissions from Greece to Turkey began as of April 2016; the EU-Turkey Statement of March 2016 in effect precipitated the readmission of those passing irregularly from Turkey but limited them to arrivals at the Greek islands as of the date of execution of the EU-Turkey Statement, rather than arrivals at any EU territory as of five years before the execution of the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement. Also, the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement is more detailed and includes provisions on the modalities of readmission. It should be noted that, different from the EU-Turkey Readmission Agreement, the EU-Turkey Statement was to a great extent inspired by the Turkey-Greece Readmission Protocol that was executed in 2001 but remained largely not applied due to political reluctance.
- 46 Emanuela Roman, Theodore Baird & Talia Radcliffe, "Analysis: Why Turkey is Not a 'Safe Country," *Statewatch*, 10 February 2016, https://www.statewatch.org/analyses/no-283-whyturkey-is-not-a-safe-country.pdf (Accessed 21 May 2020); Reinhard Marx, "Legal Opinion on the Admissibility under Union Law of the European Council's Plan to Treat Turkey like a 'Safe Third State," *Pro Asyl*, 14 March 2016, https://www.proasyl.de/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/ PRO-ASYL\_Legal\_Opinion\_by\_Dr\_Marx\_Turkey\_is\_no\_safe\_third\_state\_14-March-2016.

pdf (Accessed 21 May 2020); "One Year on from the EU-Turkey Deal: Challenging EU's Alternative Facts," *Medecins Sans Frontiers*, 14 March 2017, https://www.msf.org/one-year-after-eu-turkey-deal-migrants-and-asylum-seekers-are-paying-price-their-health (Accessed 21 May 2020); "What Merkel, Tusk and Timmermans Should Have Seen During their Visit to Turkey," *Statewatch*, 3 May 2016, https://www.statewatch.org/news/2016/may/ep-GUENGL-report-refugees-Turkey-deal.pdf (Accessed 21 May 2020); "Desk Research on Application of a Safe Third Country and a First Country of Asylum Concepts to Turkey," *ECRE*, 4 May 2016, https://www.ecre.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/DCR-and-ECRE-Desk-Research-on-application-of-a-safe-third-country-and-a-first-country-of-asylum-concepts-to-Turkey\_May-2016.pdf (Accessed 21 May 2020); "A Blueprint for Despair: Human Rights Impact of the EU-Turkey Deal," *Ammesty International*, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/EUR2556642017ENGLISH.PDF (Accessed 21 May 2020).

- 47 As stated in the Law on Endorsement of Approval of the Agreement between the EU and the Republic of Turkey on the readmission of persons residing without authorization. See: *Official Gazette*, 28 June 2014, https://www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2014/06/20140628-11.htm (Accessed 20 May 2020).
- 48 Published in Official Gazette, 11 April 2013, https://www.resmigazete.gov.tr/ eskiler/2013/04/20130411-2.htm (Accessed 18 May 2020).
- 49 For a detailed account of the discussion, see Mariana Gkliati, "The EU-Turkey Deal and the Safe Third Country Concept before the Greek Asylum Appeals Committees," *Movements*, Vol. 3, No. 2 (2017), p. 213.
- 50 "NF v. European Council, NG v. European Council and NM v. European Council," Court of Justice of the European Union, T-192/16, T-193/16 and T-257/16, 2017.
- 51 For a detailed account of the discussion, please see Thomas Spijkerboer, "Bifurcation of Mobility, Bifurcation of Law. Externalization of Migration Policy before the EU Court of Justice," *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 31, No. 2, (2018), p. 216.
- 52 As a result of the geographical limitation to the 1951 Convention maintained by Turkey, only those fleeing as a result of events that take place within Council of Europe states may be recognized as refugees as per the 1951 Convention. Those coming from outside the European region are not granted refugee status even if they satisfy the refugee definition in the 1951 Convention. They are given "conditional refugee" status, a domestic law status that gives them permission to temporarily reside in Turkey until they are resettled to another country. Conditional refugee status bears certain relative disadvantages in terms of access to rights and services in Turkey. In particular, access to the formal labor market is excessively difficult for conditional refugees, although it is crucial for their livelihood, considering that it is very common for a conditional refugee to spend a few years in Turkey before being resettled.
- 53 Doğuş Şimşek, "Turkey as a 'Safe Third Country'? The Impacts of the EU-Turkey Statement on Syrian Refugees in Turkey," *Perceptions Journal of International Affairs*, Vol. 22, No. 4 (2017), pp. 161, 164.
- 54 Neva Övünç Öztürk & Cavidan Soykan, "Üçüncü Yılında AB-Türkiye Mutabakatı: Hukuki Bir Analiz," *Heinrich Böll Stiftung Turkey*, 3 October 2019, https://tr.boell.org/tr/2019/10/03/ ucuncu-yilinda-ab-turkiye-mutabakati-hukuki-bir-analiz (Accessed 18 May 2020).

# ARTICLE

# Continuity and Change: Comparing the Securitization of Migration under the Obama and Trump Administrations

Hugh HUTCHISON\*

### Abstract

One of the most contested issues in the 2016 U.S. Presidential Election was immigration: in particular, irregular migration across the U.S. border with Mexico. This paper seeks to examine the extent to which the securitization of immigration is an "isolated phenomenon" endemic to the Trump Administration, as opposed to a reality of U.S. policymaking that has pervaded previous administrations. By contrasting the immigration platform of the current administration with that of its predecessor, led by Barack Obama, this paper will assert that, despite the intensification of rhetoric against irregular migrants, much of the Trump Administration's response to immigration from the Southern border has been informed by, and is directly continuous with, actions taken by Obama between 2008 and 2016. It will argue that the same three factors: the post 9-11 conception of migration as an inherent threat, the deportation regime and the securitization (and sometimes militarization) of the southern border, have rendered the last decade of American immigration policy more or less consistent, despite vastly different stated ideological underpinnings.

#### Keywords

U.S. immigration policy, deportation regime, homeland security, U.S.-Mexico border, securitization of immigration.

Received on: 16.02.2020 Accepted on: 12.05.2020

<sup>\*</sup> MA Student, Marmara University, Department of Political Science and International Relations, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: hughphutchison@gmail.com. ORCID: 0000-0003-0226-108X.

### Introduction

The U.S. is irrefutably a country of immigrants, the very birthplace of the idea of a "melting-pot society." However, the relationship between new arrivals and the U.S. has not always been a harmonious one: xenophobia has been a defining and unfortunate aspect of the migrant experience—particularly for those who arrive and are unable to take advantage of established immigrant communities or diaspora networks. U.S. immigration policy has routinely fluctuated between relatively welcoming and unapologetically discriminatory approaches, particularly when it comes to the policing of migration from America's southern neighbors. While in some ways, September 11 added a whole new security dimension to migration policymaking, it also evoked existing fears: the migrant as a "welfare-parasite," a "violent criminal" or a "job thief."

This intensification of scrutiny over immigration has characterized nearly two decades of U.S. policymaking and has been both a result of, and contributing factor in, the polarization of public opinion. The triumph of "threat based initiatives"—the Patriot Act, the Real ID Act and the Department of Homeland Affairs for example—over what O'Keefe calls "humane approaches" (like community based supervision programs) has come about as a result of a lack of political will for permissive policy solutions,<sup>1</sup> both within the electorate and at a governmental level.

Nineteen years after the emergence of this new security reality, the U.S. has an administration triumphantly extolling its "tough on migration" policy credentials while admonishing its predecessor for an apparently lax approach to border security. This begs the question: does the Trump administration's aggressive border-security policy represent a substantial deviation from that of the Obama administration? While White House rhetoric against immigration has unquestionably intensified, is this indicative of a new conceptualization of migration security or rather a different expression of the same approach?

I will begin by broadly outlining the approaches to immigration taken by the Trump and Obama administrations, as well as their election commitments. I will then go on to argue that the same three elements have informed U.S. immigration policy from 2008 to the present day: the "realities" of post-9/11 national security, the deportation regime and the securitization of the Mexican border. I will also assert that while the tone of the "speech-act" around the securitization of migration has undergone a significant transformation to

better suit the current political climate, its character and purpose have not. The security priorities of the U.S. have, for the most part, remained consistent.

As a final note, I would like to acknowledge that the three elements identified above considerably predate both administrations. The intention of this paper is not to provide a historical background to Trump's immigration agenda, but rather to identify policy continuities between two administrations that have, at least superficially, vastly different public attitudes towards migration.

## Trump 2016: Secure Borders, Bad Hombres

If one had to identify a single issue that dominated the 2016 U.S. Presidential elections, it would be immigration. Between talk of an "uncontrolled population flow of drug-dealing Latin Americans" and the border wall with

Mexico, Donald Trump was able to effectively convince (predominantly white) voters that America was facing a serious crisis not only at its southern border, but also within. The two priorities of Trump's immigration policy were

If one had to identify a single issue that dominated the 2016 U.S. Presidential elections, it would be immigration.

clear: deterrence, the restriction of both regular and irregular migration; and deportation, the identification and removal of the country's eleven million unauthorized migrants.<sup>2</sup>

Taking office in January 2017, the President elect wasted no time in pursuing his immigration agenda. Within the first month of his presidency, he introduced Executive Order 13769, commonly identified as the "Muslim Ban." This sought to bar nationals from seven predominantly Muslim countries from entering the U.S. Following a challenge in the Supreme Court, the ban was repealed and revised, with a second travel ban (Executive Order 13780) also repealed upon review. A final, more limited travel ban was introduced and upheld in mid-2017.

To cite a recent example, the approach of the Trump Administration to the COVID-19 outbreak has been characteristically oriented around the minimization of perceived security threats from incoming arrivals. Citing "invisible enemies,"<sup>3</sup> Trump declared (via executive-order) the immediate suspension of immigration to the U.S., with the wording of the order specifically referring to the threat posed to the American labor market.<sup>4</sup> The administration's preoccupation with the apparent risk posed by migrants during the epidemic was reflected in an earlier decision, made in March, to close the borders with Mexico and Canada (except for commercial traffic). Those who arrived at the border lacking the proper authorization to enter the U.S. (including asylum seekers) would no longer undergo processing, but would rather be immediately turned away.<sup>5</sup>

Trump's attempts at pursuing the most highly publicized aspect of his immigration policy—the border wall with Mexico—have been repeatedly frustrated by funding issues, precipitating the declaration of a national emergency (the first since September 11) and the diversion of public funds from the Department of Defense. Prior to this emergency declaration, the U.S. military was deployed to the border with Mexico ("Operation Faithful Patriot") to intercept a wave of vulnerable would-be migrants from Central America. The Trump Presidency, like previous U.S. administrations, has detained migrants who attempt to enter the U.S. unlawfully. However, a much-criticized aspect of Trump's immigration reform has been the deterrence policy of family separation, incarcerating migrant parents and treating their children as unaccompanied minors. While this policy of zero-tolerance was officially reversed after considerable backlash, allegations of institutionalized family separations continue.

Critical to Trump's acceleration of deportations has been the U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement Agency (ICE). Created in 2003 in the aftermath of 9/11, ICE has been the most visible and controversial enforcement mechanism of Trump's immigration policy. ICE's work is described on the agency website as being: "critical to the enforcement of immigration law against those who present a danger to our national security (or) are a threat to public safety [...]."6 Under the Trump administration, Greene states that ICE's mandate has been expanded to include "[...] virtually all 11 million people estimated to be living in the U.S. without authorization."7 This "elimination of enforcement priorities,"<sup>8</sup> or the expansion of what constitutes "a danger to national security," has been complimented with a massive increase in personnel and funding: Greene cites a twofold expansion of the organization since Trump took office.9 ICE has also, along with U.S. Customs and Border Protection (CBP), been embroiled in scandals surrounding the aforementioned family separations, along with allegations of sexual assault of detainees and multiple erroneous deportations of U.S. citizens. ICE has repeatedly operated outside of its jurisdiction, including in "sanctuary cities" where local authorities have introduced legislation specifically disallowing deportations. Even Catholic churches frequented by irregular migrants of a predominantly Mexican, Central and Southern American background have been targeted, in spite of first amendment protections.<sup>10</sup>

# The Obama Administration: Hope, the Status Quo

In the context of the upcoming 2020 Presidential elections, and the promise of a return to "normality" after the unexpected ascension of Trump and farright populist politics in the U.S., the present administration has drawn many comparisons to that of its predecessor, the Obama-led Democrats. While many have focused on superficial and abstract notions of "presidential-ness," the Trump administration's promotion of a crack-down on immigration and border security as front-and-center policy concerns has led to increased scrutiny of the Obama Presidency's record on immigration.

The election of Barack Obama was heralded as a seminal moment in American politics and race relations. Despite his campaign being centered on hope, his administration was quickly bogged down by the worst economic

recession since the Great Depression and a number of foreign policy concerns. The loss of the House of Representatives in the 2010 midterm elections stunted his capacity to legislate through Congress. As a result, he was unable to pass a single item of significant migration legislation during his presidency.

Obama was a keen proponent of the DREAM act (Development, Relief and Education for Alien Minors), a non-partisan piece of legislation first introduced to the U.S. senate in 2001. Although it has undergone Obama was a keen proponent of the DREAM act (Development, Relief and Education for Alien Minors), a non-partisan piece of legislation first introduced to the U.S. senate in 2001. Although it has undergone a number of changes since its initial conception, the core of the legislation is the creation of a process by which irregular migrants that arrived as minors may apply for residency and citizenship.

a number of changes since its initial conception, the core of the legislation is the creation of a process by which irregular migrants that arrived as minors may apply for residency and citizenship. The Obama administration sought to reintroduce the bill a number of times between 2009 and 2012, however they were unable to pass it through the hostile Congress. Unable to enact meaningful immigration reform in the legislature, Obama, through an executive order in 2012, introduced DACA (Deferred Action for Children Arrivals). This policy allowed irregular migrants who arrived in the U.S. as children to avoid deportation and be eligible for a work permit. In 2014, he sought to expand this program to include the parents of lawful residents of the U.S. through DAPA (Deferred Action for Parents of Americans). However, this was challenged in the Supreme Court, which failed to make a ruling, before it was eventually rescinded by the Trump administration. DACA was also repealed.

Despite these efforts, Obama's attempts at positive immigration reforms are marred by his legacy as "deporter in chief." Describing the significant increase in deportations compared to the two previous administrations, Hing writes:

During his eight years in office, his administration formally removed more than three million noncitizens, compared to two million during George W. Bush's tenure and about 900,000 under the Bill Clinton administration... At the time he left office, Obama was definitely the reigning deportation champion.<sup>11</sup>

Hing attributes the steep rise in deportation figures to changing enforcement priorities: namely the formal removal of criminals and those who crossed the border unlawfully.<sup>12</sup> However the increase in deportations under the Obama administration dwarfs not only the figures associated with his predecessors Bush and Clinton, but also those of Trump. At its peak, the Obama administration deported 409,849 immigrants in 2012, while Trump's record, despite his rhetoric, amounts to little over half of that figure, with his administration managing to remove 256,085 deportees in 2018.<sup>13</sup>

### Securitization, 9/11 and the Enforcement Consensus

According to the Copenhagen School, securitization consists of two inseparable parts. The first is the "speech act:" an assertion made by a public official that particular problems, real or perceived, represent an existential threat to the state and its common values. In order to be "securitized," the issue in question cannot be resolvable through ordinary means. Securitization is not a natural process; rather, "by saying 'security' a state representative moves that particular case into a specific area; claiming a special right to use the means necessary to block this development."<sup>14</sup> What constitutes a securitizable issue varies from society to society according to its priorities and immediate concerns: Buzan notes, for example, that "some will securitize culture (the former USSR, Iran), and some will not (the UK, the Netherlands)."<sup>15</sup>

The second component of securitization is the response: if the threat in question is deemed significant enough for extraordinary measures to be legitimized, what public policy decisions are undertaken in order to resolve it? These might include the granting of extra-judicial authority to certain actors, the suspension of ordinary legislative proceedings, or actions that "violate the constitution, disregard international human rights norms, or even go against common sense."<sup>16</sup> Securitization can be described as a performative process: it demands that the securitizing actor (generally a government entity, but potentially also lobbyists, bureaucrats or union groups) is able to adequately elevate a particular issue—"either as a special kind of politics or as above politics"<sup>17</sup>—in the eyes of its audience. Without the acceptance of the audience (the voting public or the controlling elite), the presentation of a particular issue as being of existential importance is not securitization, but rather a "securitizing move."<sup>18</sup>

The securitization of migration is widely regarded as a relatively new phenomenon, associated with the conceptual broadening of security beyond a restrictive, militaristic understanding. Huysmans describes how the coalescence of migration and security concerns developed alongside the processes of Europeanisation. He goes on to identify European border policies such as the Schengen Agreement and Dublin Convention as connecting "... immigration and asylum with terrorism, transnational crime and border control."<sup>19</sup> European institutional developments in transnational migration and intercontinental freedom of movement were informed by a problematized view of immigration: be it born out of concern over labor markets or the fear, pervasive in conservative discourse, of multiculturalism as precipitating "societal disintegration."<sup>20</sup>

In an American context, immigration security rose to prominence alongside the concept of "homeland security" in the aftermath of 9/11: an umbrella

approach to the combatting of a wide variety of threats to the U.S. and the way of life of its citizens. As the perpetrators of 9/11 were "foreign nationals who had entered the country through legal travel channels,"<sup>21</sup> immigration to the U.S. shifted from a largely economic issue to

In an American context, immigration security rose to prominence alongside the concept of "homeland security" in the aftermath of 9/11: an umbrella approach to the combatting of a wide variety of threats to the U.S. and the way of life of its citizens. one of national security. In order to justify significant and immediate changes to visa controls, law enforcement and information collection (to name but a few areas of reform) the U.S. government deliberately drew lines of affiliation between international migration and terrorism. The September 11 attacks were the precipitating event used to justify an exceptional new attitude and approach to immigration.

This is not to say, however, that migration was an uncontested political space prior to 2001. Boswell identifies the three most common ways in which migration was negatively framed pre-9/11: existing border control as being ineffectual in preventing "hordes" of irregular migrants, the belief that migrants undercut the existing labor market and exploit welfare systems, and finally the criminal element: the international smuggling of people, arms and narcotics.<sup>22</sup> What is most apparent about contemporary U.S. migration discourse is that concerns about the link between migration and terrorism did not eclipse these perceptions. Instead, two changes occurred simultaneously: international terror became another element of the migration agenda, and the three existing "threats" became matters of national security by virtue of the broader securitization of migration.

These four issues have informed political attitudes toward migration since 2001 on both sides of politics. 9/11 effectively curtailed any prospect of comprehensive immigration reform, and sunk an existing proposal by President Bush in 2000 promising better regional integration with Mexico. This would have included an armistice on deportations and a huge expansion of the U.S. temporary worker programs.<sup>23</sup> Migration, be it from the Middle East or from the southern border, now represented a perceived threat, and enforcement became normalized as the default policy toward immigration.

One discernable difference between the Trump and Obama administrations is that, while both have actively increased the enforcement of immigration, the latter also promoted legislation that would have allowed for limited legalization of irregular migrants. In addition to the aforementioned DREAM act and the introduction of DACA via executive order, comprehensive immigration reform was floated a number of times between 2008 and 2016. For example, a paper released by the White House in 2011 argues for both greater enforcement and legalization. This document argues for four different reforms: the heightening of security measures on the Mexican border, legal sanctions against businesses that exploit undocumented workers, legal certification for seasonal agricultural workers and a pathway to legal status and eventual citizenship for irregular migrants.<sup>24</sup>

These proposed reforms cover a spectrum of policy responses to migration: enforcement, legalization and the disruption of institutional factors that motivate irregular migration. However, as noted by Rosenblum, "the American political system is strongly biased against comprehensive legislation of any kind."<sup>25</sup> The short-term political considerations of the Obama administration, particularly after the results of the 2010 mid-term congressional elections, disrupted any serious attempts at reform. There were two immediate problems: the Democrats no longer commanded a working majority in the House of Representatives, and enforcement is considered to be the only politically popular migration policy amongst a majority of voters. Undocumented migrants are considered to be quantifiable manifestations of policy failure, while enforcement represents a concrete (albeit temporary) solution: "…every person detained and deported is one fewer unauthorized immigrant in the United States."<sup>26</sup> As such, the only politically viable options for the Obama administration were those that adhered to the enforcement consensus.

With the repeal of DACA, Obama's only lasting legacy on immigration was the expansion of enforcement mechanisms, a far cry from the sweeping and progressive reforms he promised to enact within his first year in office. Ultimately the Obama administration was constrained not just by political circumstance, but also by the way in which the post-9/11 attitude toward immigration has framed unauthorized entry into the U.S. as a crisis of security. Obama was, as Trump is now, beholden to an electorate whose views on migration are largely informed by the four perceptions we discussed earlier: that migration is linked to terrorism, uncontrolled population flows, worsening economic conditions and international crime. Trump has embraced this characterization of migration to the U.S., while Obama, despite arguing for progressive reform, quietly acceded to it.

## The Deportation Regime under Obama and Trump

It has already been noted that Obama oversaw more deportations than any other U.S. president in history, and that Trump's massive expansion of ICE has not resulted in a numerical increase in arrests and deportations. This warrants examination in closer detail, not least given Obama's reputation as a (would-be) progressive reformer and Trump's as an anti-immigration nativist.

Deportation represents the sum total of two different actions: removal and return. Removal refers to a formal court-ordered ejection of an unauthorized migrant from the U.S., generally with an associated timeframe in which the prosecuted person may not re-enter America. Return on the other hand, sometimes known as a "voluntary departure," involves the immediate repatriation of irregular migrants without a term of incarceration or other legal sanction.<sup>27</sup>

The deportations conducted by the Obama and Trump administrations have predominantly consisted of removals, while Clinton and Bush's were overwhelmingly weighted in favor of returns. To illustrate this point, in the

The deportations conducted by the Obama and Trump administrations have predominantly consisted of removals, while Clinton and Bush's were overwhelmingly weighted in favor of returns. last year of his presidency, Obama oversaw the removal of 333,593 irregular migrants compared with just 106,473 returns. The following year, Trump removed a similar ratio of 245,364 people and returned 100,754 others. In comparison, George W. Bush in

2008 removed 359,795 people, while returning 811,263. In 2000, Clinton removed 188,467 migrants, while 1,675,876 were returned.<sup>28</sup>

A convenient way to conceptualize the difference between "removal" and "return" is to consider the latter to be an informal ejection from the U.S., while the former is fully institutionalized, and frequently involves incarceration or other forms of legal sanction. Two factors can be said to have altered the balance of returns vis-à-vis removals. The first is the emergence of ICE as a removal-oriented law enforcement entity, and the second is a major decline in illegal border crossings.<sup>29</sup>

It can be argued that the emphasis on "formal" deportation is one of the most apparent continuities between the Obama and Trump immigration policies. Starting in 2011, the Obama administration began to refer to record levels of enforcement, explicitly synonymizing removal with deportation.<sup>30</sup> While ICE was founded by Bush, it was Obama's expansion of the "Secure Communities" deportation program that allowed the law enforcement agency to proactively remove unprecedented numbers of undocumented migrants. Secure Communities, which was discontinued by Obama in 2014 and reinstated by Trump in 2017, was part of a targeted effort to deport irregular migrants living in the U.S. on the basis of their criminal record.

Described by Kalhan as "the largest expansion of state and local immigration policing in U.S. history"<sup>31</sup> the Secure Communities program combines local

law enforcement databases with those of ICE, meaning that any person brought into custody can have their residency status automatically checked. The automation of immigration policing is a primary factor behind the record number of removals under Obama. It is also an indication of the extent to which the belief in immigrant criminality as informing migration policy has been largely bi-partisan.<sup>32</sup> One often cited difference between the deportation regimes of Obama and Trump has been that the former prioritized the expulsion of irregular migrants with criminal records, while the latter expanded ICE's mandate to include the U.S.' entire undocumented community. However, as Velez notes, a majority of those deported through the Secure Communities program have committed either low-level offences or had no criminal record. She describes how Secure Communities has allowed "…police officers to pull over those who look Hispanic to ask them for their IDs, and then get them deported for merely driving without a license."<sup>33</sup>

The scope of deportations has widened significantly under the Trump administration, corresponding with the expansion of ICE as an immigration enforcement agency. Free from their enforcement priorities under the Obama administration, arrests by ICE increased by 42 percent in the first eight months of the Trump presidency.<sup>34</sup> Trump has, in spite of declining deportation figures, overseen an unprecedented expansion of ICE and its operational capacity when compared to other law enforcement bodies. He has also sought, through a now rescinded executive order, to target "sanctuary cities" that refuse to co-operate with ICE, limiting their access to federal funding. The Trump administration has clearly, both through its rhetoric and policing, expanded the scope of migrant criminality to include the entire non-documented population of the U.S.

However, there are clear continuities between the deportation regimes of the Obama and Trump administrations. The first, already discussed, is the prioritization of removal rather than return. The involvement of formal law enforcement and judicial proceedings effectively criminalizes re-entry to the U.S. and disincentivizes repeated border crossings. The second is the reintroduction of the Secure Communities program by Trump in 2017, although to considerably less effect. Finally, there is the association of migration with criminality, or rather the belief that migrants are more likely to perpetrate criminal acts than their naturalized counterparts. As has been identified earlier in this paper, the "criminal element" apparently inherent within migration has become a matter of national security. While Obama may have, in proposing comprehensive immigration reform, stressed the virtues of immigration in keeping the U.S. "youthful, dynamic and entrepreneurial,"<sup>35</sup> his policies perpetuated the notion that migrants, particularly those arriving from the Mexican border, constituted a potential threat to U.S. communities.<sup>36</sup> It can be argued that Trump, a figure unapologetically opposed to immigration, has done little more than apply nativist rhetoric to an immigration policy framework that was already oriented around deportation.

### The Southern Border as a Security Issue: Obama and Trump

In 2006, then-Senator Barack Obama, along with a number of high-profile Democrats including Hillary Clinton and Chuck Schumer, voted in favor of a Republican initiative to approve seven hundred miles of fencing along the Mexican border.<sup>37</sup> Spokespeople for Donald Trump have identified this as a tacit recognition on the part of Democrats of the need for a border wall with Mexico. However, Obama's role in the securitization of the southern border extends beyond this relatively innocuous vote prior to his assuming the presidency.

As has already been noted, illegal border crossings under the Obama (and Trump) administrations have declined dramatically. In 2006, 851,000 people crossed the border, while in 2016, around 62,000 people made the same journey. 2011 and 2017, the lowest years in recent record, saw this number fall well below 50,000.<sup>38</sup> In spite of these figures, however, both presidents have faced a "crisis at the southern border." Between 2013 and 2014, there was a surge in unaccompanied minors arriving at the U.S. border, predominantly arriving from Honduras, Guatemala and El Salvador. In 2018, migrants from these same countries arrived at the U.S. border in "caravans."

These arrivals in particular are complicated by virtue of their being part of the "complex migration phenomenon" of mixed migration, wherein no monolithic understanding of population movement can adequately account for the plethora of possible individual motivations for migration.<sup>39</sup> While the prevailing assumption is that migrants arriving in the U.S. via the southern border are predominantly motivated by economic considerations (the "pull" factors, particularly the prospect of gainful employment),<sup>40</sup> this fails to take into account that many migrants are driven by the "push" factors of violence, economic or physical insecurity or personal desperation. To illustrate this point, Obinna and Field cite an estimated poverty rate of sixty percent in Honduras, Guatemala and El Salvador, while also noting that political instability and high rates of gender-based violence are often motivating factors in the decision to migrate.<sup>41</sup> In the case of large mixed migration movements—"surges," as they were often called in 2013 and 2018—a nuanced understanding of these diverse motivations is often lost or ignored in favor of a simpler narrative.

The arrival of the migrant caravans from the Northern Triangle of Central America coincided with the 2018 mid-term elections in the U.S. Trump actively politicized the issue and used it to push his own anti-immigration credentials, telling voters in November: "if you don't want America to be overrun by masses of illegal aliens and giant caravans, you'd better vote Republican."<sup>42</sup> Trump deployed five thousand U.S. military personnel and two thousand members of the National Guard to intercept the caravan, detain migrants who crossed the border and deter further crossings. Although the zero-tolerance policy of family separation had officially ended, it is believed that a large number of separations continued at the border. In effect, a potential humanitarian crisis was co-opted in service of the further militarization of the border with Mexico.<sup>43</sup>

There was a precedent for this, however. While the reaction of the Obama administration was largely more humanitarian, two direct lines of continuity can be drawn between the responses of the Trump and Obama administrations to their respective "crises." Jeh Johnson, then U.S. Secretary of Homeland Security, "emphasized the need for marked increases in detention and deportation in order to send a "message" to deter future migration."<sup>44</sup> Many of the children and families arriving at the U.S. border had been led to believe, generally by their smugglers, that they would be granted asylum in the U.S. Instead, the Obama administration requested four billion dollars in emergency funding to expand the capacity of immigration courts and ICE detention facilities. Although Congress did not approve the release of these funds, ICE border detention facilities still underwent significant capacity upgrades, including the conversion of male adult prisons into detention facilities for women and children.<sup>45</sup>

These same border detention facilities, described as "modular barracks among open yards that torrential rains have turned into mud flats,"<sup>46</sup> continue to be used by the Trump administration, and have been subject to significant criticism. While the principle of "family detention as deterrence" has been expanded under Trump, it has its origins in 2014. Quoting Johnson again: "Our message is clear to those who try to illegally cross our borders: You will be sent back home."<sup>47</sup>

There is also a precedent for the deployment of military personnel to the Mexican Border, although in a much more limited capacity. Operation Phalanx, carried out between 2010 and 2016, distributed 1,200 members of the National Guard along the southern border. These troops were responsible for the removal or return of undocumented migrants and the disruption of cross-border narcotics smuggling.<sup>48</sup> While the scale of Trump's deployment was much more significant, it is worth noting that the militarization of the southern border was also trialed under Obama.

### Conclusion

It is inarguable that the Trump administration has, in both its rhetoric and its expansion of enforcement mechanisms, pursued a considerably more aggressive policy toward tackling irregular migration when compared with its predecessor. It is impossible to divorce, for example, the deliberate separation of immigrant children from their families, from the administration's stated desire to deter the arrival of undocumented migrants to the U.S. The expansion of ICE and the CBP are ideological in nature: Trump campaigned, and was elected on, the belief that the U.S. was experiencing a migration crisis that threatened national security.

However, the Obama administration can be said to have legislated within the same parameters. While its intentions may have been different, as evidenced by repeated attempts at meaningful reform (institutional change and pathways to legalization), immigration policy within the U.S. has been effectively homogenized in the aftermath of 9/11. The American electorate has, for the time being, resoundingly rejected the idea of a comprehensive overhaul of immigration in favor of the concrete, quantifiable and short-term solution of enforcement.

In recognizing this political reality, the Obama administration established a number of precedents. The first, and most critical, was a wide-reaching system of deportation focused on the formal removal of irregular migrants to the U.S., informed by a tenuous connection between migration and criminality. The second precedent was the escalation of security at the Mexican border, including the deployment of the National Guard as a deterrent to a surge of migrants attempting to cross into the U.S. This escalation also included the detention of families in border facilities, a fact acknowledged by Trump in his defense of his own policy of zero-tolerance family separation.

Although it is disingenuous to present Trump's controversial immigration policy as a direct continuation of that of his predecessor, we can instead see the securitization of immigration under Obama as a framework on which the current president has been able to expand. While Trump's rhetoric around Although it is disingenuous to present Trump's controversial immigration policy as a direct continuation of that of his predecessor, we can instead see the securitization of immigration under Obama as a framework on which the current president has been able to expand.

immigration is one of open hostility, it can be argued that it is little more than a radicalized expression of a belief that existed in previous administrations: namely, that migration is a potential threat to security, one that allows for the arrival of criminals and terrorists, undermines local labor forces and, if left unchecked, will result in an endless wave of undesirable and vulnerable people with whom the U.S. is ill-equipped to deal.

### Endnotes

- Denis O'Keefe, "Perception vs. Reality: Testing the Viability of a Psychohistorical Interpretation of the Group Threat Approach to Negative Attitudes toward Immigrants and the Role of Ideological and Personality Traits in Perception Biases," *The Journal of Psychohistory*, Vol. 46, No. 3 (2019), p. 181.
- 2 Phillip Martin, "Trump and US Immigration Policy," *California Agriculture*, Vol. 71, No. 1 (2017), p. 15.
- 3 See President Trump's tweet on 21 April 2020 at https://twitter.com/realDonaldTrump/ status/1252418369170501639.
- 4 "Proclamation Suspending Entry of Immigrants Who Present Risk to the U.S. Labor Market During the Economic Recovery Following the COVID-19 Outbreak," *The White House*, 22 April 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspending-entryimmigrants-present-risk-u-s-labor-market-economic-recovery-following-covid-19-outbreak (Accessed 12 May 2020).
- 5 Zolan Kanno-Youngs & Kirk Semple, "Trump Cites Coronavirus as He Announces a Border Crackdown," *The New York Times*, 20 March 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/20/us/ politics/trump-border-coronavirus.html?action=click&module=RelatedLinks&pgtype=Article (Accessed 12 May 2020).
- 6 See the website of U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, https://www.ice.gov/about (accessed 29 December 2019.
- 7 Judith Green, "Confronting Immigration Enforcement Under Trump: A Reign of Terror for Immigrant Communities," *Social Justice*, Vol. 45, No. 1 (2019), p. 86.
- 8 Emily Ryo, "How ICE Enforcement has Changed under the Trump Administration," *The Conversation*, 29 July 2019), https://theconversation.com/how-ice-enforcement-has-changed-under-the-trump-administration-120322 (15 February 2020).
- 9 Green, "Confronting Immigration Enforcement Under Trump," p. 85.
- 10 Gabriella M. D'Agostini, "Treading on Sacred Land: First Ammendment Implications of ICE's Targeting of Churches," *Michigan Law Review*, Vol. 118, No. 2 (2019), p. 315.
- 11 Bill Ong Hing, "Deporter in Chief: Obama vs. Trump," SSRN, 1 December 2018, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3254680 (Accessed 13 February 2020), p. 5.
- 12 Ibid, p. 6.
- 13 Alicia Caldwell & Louise Radnosky, "Why Trump has Deported Fewer Immigrants than Obama," *The Wall Street Journal*, 3 August 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-trump-hasdeported-fewer-immigrants-than-obama-11564824601 (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 14 Ole Waever, Security, the Speech Act: Analysing the Politics of a Word, Paper presented at the Research Training Seminar, Jerusalem/ Tel Aviv, 25-26 June 1989), p. 7, https://www.academia.edu/2237994/Security\_the\_Speech\_Act\_-\_working\_paper\_1989 (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- 15 Barry Buzan, *Security: A New Framework for Analysis*, Boulder: Lynn Reinner Publishers, 1998, p. 24.

Continuity and Change: Comparing the Securitization of Migration under the Obama and Trump Administrations

- 16 Javier Trevino-Rangel, "What Do we Mean When we Talk About the 'Securitization' of International Migration in Mexico? A Critique," *Global Governance*, Vol. 22, No. 2 (April 2016), p. 292.
- 17 Buzan, Security: A New Framework for Analysis, p. 23
- 18 Ibid, p. 25.
- 19 Jef Huysmans, "The European Union and the Securitization of Migration," Journal of Common Market Studies, Vol. 38, No. 5 (December 2000), p. 756.
- 20 Ibid, p. 757.
- 21 Muzaffar Chishti & Claire Bergeron, "Post 9/11 Polices Dramatically Alter the US Immigration Landscape," *Migration Policy Institute*, 8 September 2011, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/ article/post-911-policies-dramatically-alter-us-immigration-landscape (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- 22 Christina Boswell, "Migration Control in Europe After 9/11: Explaining the Absence of Securitization," *Journal of Common Market Studies*, Vol. 45, No. 3 (2007), pp. 594–595.
- 23 Marc Rosenblum, "US Immigration Policy Since 9/11: Understanding the Stalemate over Comprehensive Immigration Reform," *The Regional Migration Study Group*, August 2011, p. 2, https://www.migrationpolicy.org/pubs/RMSG-post-9-11policy.pdf (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 24 "Building a 21st Century Immigration System," *The White House*, May 2011, p. 3, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/rss\_viewer/immigration\_blueprint.pdf (Accessed 18 February 2020).
- 25 Rosenblum, "US Immigration Policy Since 9/11," p. 14.
- 26 Ibid, p. 10.
- 27 Dara Lind, "Removals vs Returns: How to Think about Obama's Deportation Record," Vox, 11 April 2014, https://www.vox.com/2014/4/11/5602272/removals-returns-and-deportationsa-very-short-history-of-immigration (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 28 Joe Ward & Anjali Singhvi, "Trump Claims There's a Crisis at the Border: What's the Reality?" *The New York Times*, 11 January 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/01/11/us/ politics/trump-border-crisis-reality.html (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 29 Olga Velez, "Liberty and Justice for All: The Violations of Basic Human Rights in Detention Centres Across the United States," U. FLA. JL & Pub, Vol. 25, No. 187 (2014), p. 197
- 30 Jessica Vaughan, "Deportation Numbers Unwrapped: Raw Statistics Reveal the Real Story of ICE Enforcement in Decline," *Center for Immigration Studies*, 10 October 2013), https://cis.org/ Report/Deportation-Numbers-Unwrapped (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- 31 Anil Kalhan, "Immigration Policing and Federalism Through the Lens of Technology, Surveillance, and Privacy," *Ohio State Law Journal*, Vol. 74, No. 6 (2014), p. 1108.
- 32 Thomas Miles & Adam Cox, "Does Immigration Enforcement Reduce Crime? Evidence from Secure Communities," *The Journal of Law and Economics*, Vol. 57, No. 4 (November 2014), p. 938.
- 33 Velez, "Liberty and Justice for All," p. 197.

- 34 Franklin Foer, "How Trump Radicalized ICE," *The Atlantic*, September 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2018/09/trump-ice/565772/ (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- 35 "Transcript: Obama's Immigration Speech," *The Washington Post*, 20 November 2014, https://www. washingtonpost.com/politics/transcript-obamas-immigration-speech/2014/11/20/14ba8042-7117-11e4-893f-86bd390a3340\_story.html (Accessed 13 February 2020).
- 36 Leisy Abrego et al., "Making Immigrants out of Criminals: Legal Proccesses of Criminalisation in the Post-IIRIRA Era," *Journal on Migration and Human Security*, Vol. 5, No. 3 (2017), p. 709.
- 37 Allison Graves, "Fact-Check: Did Top Democrats Vote for a Border Wall in 2006?" *Politifact*, 23 April 2017, https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2017/apr/23/mick-mulvaney/fact-checkdid-top-democrats-vote-border-wall-2006/ (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 38 Ward, "Trump Claims There's a Crisis at the Border."
- 39 Marina Sharpe, "Mixed Up: International Law and the Meaning(s) of Mixed Migration," *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, Vol. 37, No. 1 (March 2018), p. 117.
- 40 Deborah Boehm, "US-Mexico Mixed Migration in an Age of Deportation: An Inquiry into the Transnational Circulation of Violence," *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, Vol. 30, No. 1 (2011), p. 5.
- 41 Denis Obinna & Layton Field, "Geographic and Spatial Assimilation of Migrants from Central America's Northern Triangle," *International Migration*, Vol. 57, No. 3 (2019), p. 83.
- 42 "Migrant Caravan: What Is It and Why Does It Matter?" *BBC News*, 26 November 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-45951782 (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- 43 Raymond Michalowski & Frederic Solop, "New Immigration Narratives: Caravans, Family Separation, and a National Emergency," Oxford Faculty of Law: Border Criminologies, 15 May 2019, https://www.law.ox.ac.uk/research-subject-groups/centre-criminology/centreborder-criminologies/ blog/2019/05/new-immigration (Accessed 12 February 2020).
- 44 Dora Schriro, "Weeping in the Playtime of Others: the Obama Administration's Failed Reform of ICE Family Detention Practices," *Journal on Migration and Human Security*, Vol. 5, No. 2 (2017), p. 460.
- 45 Schriro, "Weeping in the Playtime of Others," p. 462.
- 46 Julia Preston, "Hope and Despair as Families Languish in Texas Immigration Centres," *The New York Times*, 14 June 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/15/us/texas-detention-center-takes-toll-on-immigrants-languishing-there.html (Accessed 8 February 2020).
- 47 Schriro, "Weeping in the Playtime of Others," p. 463.
- 48 Heather Timmons, "By Sending US Troops to the Mexico Border, Trump Repeats a Costly Obama Mistake," *Quartz*, 29 October 2018, https://qz.com/1441730/trump-sends-troops-tothe-border-repeating-obamas-mistake/ (Accessed 13 February 2020).

# ARTICLE

# Media Portrayals of Refugees and their Effects on Social Conflict and Social Cohesion

Müzeyyen PANDIR\*

#### Abstract

Media portrayals of refugees can produce prejudice toward refugees as well as understanding and acceptance. In that sense, the media have the potential to be part of the problem or part of the solution in issues of conflict and cohesion between host and refugee communities. In this critical time when the future of Syrian refugees in Turkey is being discussed, this article reviews previous research on the media's representation of refugees, identifies the dominant representational practices and discusses their effects on the inclusion and exclusion of refugees, which may lead to social cohesion or social conflict, respectively. The main body of the article first identifies the negative effects of refugee representations, namely victimization, depoliticization, dehumanization, marginalization, homogenization and deindividualization, and explains in what ways these representations stigmatize refugees as "other" in society and produce prejudice and xenophobia toward them. The article then turns to the representation strategies used to reduce prejudice and motivate understanding in society. Here, empathizing with refugees and taking a rights-based journalism approach are identified among the media's inclusion practices toward refugees. Overall, specifically focusing on Syrians in Turkey, the paper aims to initiate a discussion on how the media can play a role in assisting the acceptance of refugees, asylum seekers and immigrants in a new country by raising awareness about the media's representational practices.

<sup>\*</sup> Assistant Professor, Işık University, Department of Humanities and Social Sciences, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: muzeyyen.pandir@isikun.edu.tr. ORCID: 0000-0003-1590-4689.

### Keywords

Refugees, Syrians, media, representation, inclusion and exclusion, social cohesion.

### Introduction

Since the start of the war in Syria in 2011, more than 3.5 million Syrians have sought refuge in Turkey, making Turkey the country hosting the highest number of refugees worldwide.<sup>1</sup> Questions about the future of such a big refugee/asylum seeker/migrant population in the country raise social, political and demographic concerns for the Turkish government.<sup>2</sup> Currently, the future of Syrians in Turkey is being discussed around the topics of voluntary refoulement, non-refoulement, integration and citizenship.<sup>3</sup> However, perhaps the most urgent topic concerns the building of understanding and cohesion between Syrians and Turkish citizens living together in cities, since it is unknown what ratio of the Syrian population will return to Syria or remain in Turkey.

Article 96 of the Law on Foreigners and International Protection assigns the Directorate General of Migration Management (DGMM) as the official body responsible for cohesion in Turkey.<sup>4</sup> On its website, the DGMM cites the types of cohesion activities it organizes to equip Syrians with the knowledge and skills necessary for their adaptation to different aspects of social life.<sup>5</sup> The effectiveness of these activities requires critical assessment; however, what concerns this study is how the Turkish community is prepared to accept living with Syrians, which is also an important question, since any successful cohesion process requires public support and acceptance. In addition to government institutions, the media plays a key role in facilitating public acceptance.

Media representations steer public opinion, attitudes and feelings toward refugees directly and indirectly, in positive or negative ways, intentionally

Media practices can motivate empathy, acceptance and peace between groups when they intend to promote a culture of co-existence and mutual understanding in their portrayals of minority and vulnerable groups. That is to say, the media is both part of the problem and the solution, for media representations can produce effects toward the inclusion or exclusion of refugees.

unintentionally. The or of hate speech or use misinformation in the news can directly influence people's behaviors, start violence between groups and lead to social conflicts; it can also produce indirect effects by damaging the quality of social interactions

between people.<sup>6</sup> On the other hand, media practices can motivate empathy, acceptance and peace between groups when they intend to promote a culture of co-existence and mutual understanding in their portrayals of minority and vulnerable groups. That is to say, the media is both part of the problem and the solution, for media representations can produce effects toward the inclusion or exclusion of refugees.

The starting point of this article is the question of how the media plays a role in both facilitating and hindering social inclusion and cohesion, by producing positive and negative portrayals of refugees that influence everyday practices and interactions. The study aims to answer this question through a review of existing research on media representations of refugees in general, and Syrians in Turkey in particular. The study identifies the dominant representational practices in refugee/Syrian portrayals, discusses their various effects on refugee identity, and then considers their implications for the acceptance or exclusion of refugees in the host society.

The study does not make a suggestion about the best solutions for the future of Syrians in Turkey and elsewhere; rather, it suggests that during the time that Syrians stay in Turkey, maintaining good relationships between Syrian and Turkish communities is crucial for social peace. In that context, the study aims to make a contribution to understanding the role of media representations in processes leading to the social exclusion or inclusion of refugees. The main research questions guiding the study are:

- 1. What are the common forms of representing refugees in the media?
- 2. What are the effects of these representations in producing a) prejudice and xenophobia, and b) acceptance and empathy toward refugees?
- 3. What are the effects of these representations on issues of social conflict and social cohesion?

The following section presents background information about the discourses and public opinions about Syrian refugees in Turkey. The main body of the paper first discusses how media portrayals produce effects of exclusion and conflict. Then it discusses the media's more inclusive practices toward refugees and how they motivate social inclusion and cohesion.

## Discourses and Public Perceptions about Syrians in Turkey

When the war started in Syria in 2011, the Turkish government opened its borders to Syrians fleeing war and welcomed them in the country as "our guests" and "brothers," expecting that the war would be over soon and their stay in Turkey would be for a limited period of time. The Turkish government's official discourses about guests and brothers were also reflected in the media, and a majority of the media portrayed Syrians as victims of war who need urgent humanitarian help.<sup>7</sup> Particularly between the years 2011 and 2015, a sympathetic perspective dominated the official and public discussions, while negative portrayals appeared less frequently.<sup>8</sup> However, as the war conditions continued and the Syrians' return was delayed, their population in Turkey grew and their presence in urban spaces increased. Particularly since 2015, the public perception of Syrians as guests and their feelings of compassion toward them have started to be replaced by a growing sentiment that Syrians are overstaying their welcome.<sup>9</sup>

Recent studies reveal that Turkish public opinion toward Syrians has grown to be more negative.<sup>10</sup> Having conducted interviews with Turkish citizens, Saraçoğlu and Bélanger propose that Turkish citizens' negative opinions are related to a perceived loss, which is expressed as the loss of economic gains, of national cohesion, and of urban space.<sup>11</sup> The perceived loss of economic gains is manifested through accusations that economic resources are flowing to Syrians, or through concerns over competition for employment, or through misinformation such that Syrians receive a monthly salary from the government. Anxiety about the loss of national cohesion appears as perceiving Syrians as foreign threats to national unity and is manifested in groundless opinions such that Syrians have made the country an unsafe place or through debates against the possibility of granting citizenship to Syrians.<sup>12</sup> Similarly, anxiety about the loss of urban space to Syrians is about perceiving the expansion of Arabic culture in cities as a cultural threat to Turkish urban life and values. It may be manifested through criticisms about the visibility of Arabic signs on restaurants and cafes, or through the social media lynching of all Syrians on the basis of imprecise crime news, or through hostile attitudes toward Syrians for using public spaces. At times, the media had also taken part in triggering feelings of hatred regarding Syrians' visibility in public spaces by making critical news about Turkish beaches being "filled" with Syrians, which supposedly makes "Turks feel like foreigners,"13 or by producing fake news portraying Syrians smoking shishas and having a good time on beaches.<sup>14</sup> The emphasis on Syrians enjoying public spaces connotes the idea that they are not genuine refugees in need of help but are instead taking advantage of Turkish resources.

These perceptions of threats are not specific to Syrian refugees in Turkey. Refugees and immigrants are exposed to the same kinds of accusations all around the world.<sup>15</sup> Although many of these stereotypical perceptions are

based on misinformation, myth and sometimes scapegoating, it is vital to calm down citizens' anxieties about the presence of foreigners in their country and prepare them for living together, which is an essential These perceptions of threats are not specific to Syrian refugees in Turkey. Refugees and immigrants are exposed to the same kinds of accusations all around the world.

condition for social peace in any migration-receiving society.

Cohesion or integration activities generally target immigrants and refugees (rather than citizens) as homogenous groups (rather than individuals with different needs and aspirations) and aim to incorporate them into the economic, cultural and social life of the receiving country by providing them with housing, health services, education and work opportunities.<sup>16</sup> However, their successful cohesion does not guarantee their acceptance, because local communities' emotions toward foreigners can be mixed and the provision of services to them can affect local people's perceptions of them positively or negatively, which holds true for Syrians in Turkey too. For example, if refugees/ Syrians do not work and participate in the labor market, they are perceived as an economic burden; whereas when they actively work they are accused of seizing work opportunities of local workers.<sup>17</sup> Murat Erdoğan reveals Turkish people's mixed and inconsistent opinions about Syrians in a public survey conducted with a sample of 1,501 people.<sup>18</sup> In the survey, 70 percent of those surveyed stated that they see Syrians as a burden for the Turkish economy; 60 percent of them criticize the cost of support given to them when there are poor Turkish citizens; and almost half of them (47.4%) are against the idea that Syrians should be given work permits, which is surprising because this option can actually ease the perceived burden on the economy.

Other studies report that when refugees' conditions are visibly improved as a result of successful policies and individual initiatives, another concern is raised among the public about the genuineness of refugees, because "real" refugees are *expected* to look suffering.<sup>19</sup> Since refugees are aware that the humanitarian aid they receive is justified on the basis of the perception that they are in desperate need, this perception also informs the role they play "to gain the approval of the helpers and to be successful in obtaining aid," as Barbara Harrell-Bond explains.<sup>20</sup> In other words, the view that refugees should stop receiving aid when their conditions are improved leaves refugees in a vulnerable position in which they fear not to be welcomed by the host community anymore. These arguments suggest that a successful cohesion process is possible not only through preparing newcomers, but also through preparing the local people to voluntarily accept living with newcomers.<sup>21</sup> In this respect, it is important to understand local people, how their perceptions of refugees and of threats are constructed, and to consider ways to counter negative opinions and attitudes toward refugees in society. Governments work with a variety of social institutions in this process, the media being one of them.

The media are the main machinery for the promotion of social conflict and social cohesion.<sup>22</sup> Media offer a platform for the production, circulation and interpretation of meaning concerning groups of people and events. The content of these meanings may spread understanding or hatred among groups. When the subject matter involves ethnic issues or minorities, media discourses may arguably be easily formed around polarization between "us" and "them" and promote conflict rather than cohesion.<sup>23</sup> Obviously, media have complicated effects on conflict and cohesion and these may not be direct effects, and they may produce different results for different groups at different times. Nevertheless, drawing on the findings of existing research on the representations of immigrants and refugees in general as well as the portrayals of Syrians in the Turkish media in particular, it is possible to talk about dominant representational practices used by the media and discuss their possible effects on the construction and perception of refugee identities. In the following section, first, the effects of media portrayals toward exclusion and social conflict, then the effects of media portrayals toward inclusion and social cohesion are discussed.

### Portrayals of Refugees Steering Exclusion and Social Conflict

The dominant and stereotypical representations of refugees affect the increase of prejudice and negative attitudes toward them, facilitating processes of social exclusion and conflict in society. The dominant and stereotypical representations of refugees affect the increase of prejudice and negative attitudes toward them, facilitating processes of social exclusion and conflict in society. The effects that facilitate exclusion are identified

as victimization, depoliticization, dehumanization, marginalization, homogenization and de-individualization of refugees.

### Victimization of Refugees

One common argument that emerges in many studies on the representation of refugees is that refugees are represented as victims.<sup>24</sup> Studies on the
representation of Syrians in the Turkish media support this argument through findings that Syrians appear predominantly in news constructed around the discourse of victimhood; they are represented as "suffering," "poor people" and "in need of help."<sup>25</sup> Victimhood is a stereotypical characteristic of being a refugee, which is repeated in different national contexts to represent displaced people from different ethnicities and nationalities.

Thinking about the effects of presenting refugees as victims, the most immediate effect seems to be positive. When refugees are represented and perceived as helpless, suffering people in need of charity, these representations raise a sense of responsibility and justify institutions' humanitarian actions toward them, while making it easier to raise public support for inclusive policies targeting them.<sup>26</sup> However, a drawback is that if support for refugees is legitimized on the basis of their need for charity only (not on the basis of international refugee rights), then they are no longer perceived as refugees when their conditions are relatively improved and they are expected to return to their countries, as mentioned above.<sup>27</sup> For this reason, the victim perception does not serve to bring about permanent social acceptance and cohesion on its own.

Perceiving refugees solely as victims causes other problems for refugees too. Although victimhood is a major part of the refugee experience, it is not the only one; refugee experiences are too complicated and diverse to be reduced to one. Refugees are indeed people who have survived war or conflicts and who are in the middle of starting new lives in a new country. Many of them get involved in the economy as entrepreneurs or workers; refugee children attend schools even if it may be economically challenging for their families; and women, even if they mostly stay at home, remain in the center of building a new life for their families in a new society.<sup>28</sup> All of these roles involve real actions. However, the dominance of their representation as victims hides and erases these actions and achievements from the public imagination and reduces them to the image of the "helpless, incapable and incompetent" refugee. In these ways, the discourse of victimization constructs refugees as dependent subjects, denying their agency.

Another result of victimization is that when refugees are perceived as incapable of making decisions, their opinions about matters are seen irrelevant and thus they are not consulted. As a result, in the news, other people (bureaucrats, public administrators, politicians, etc.) speak and make decisions for them even when the subject matter directly concerns refugee conditions and experiences.<sup>29</sup> It is in these ways that victimization first produces the image of voiceless and silent refugees, then excludes refugees from decision-making processes.

# Depoliticization of Refugees

A further implication of victimization is that it depoliticizes the refugee issue. Refugees are political subjects with political rights, whose situation requires rights-based political decisions and actions. But when the media predominantly discuss the refugee issue around the discourse of victimhood, which is an emotional approach to the problem, political discussions seeking political solutions to the problem are not allocated a fair amount of space and eventually they are excluded from public debates. This is an example of depoliticization by the media. To put it simply, when refugee issues are not approached as political problems and not discussed around the rights of refugees and the responsibilities of (inter)national actors, then they are depoliticized.

In the same way, the refugee issue is depoliticized when there is no contextual reporting on the subject. Contextual reporting of refugees refers to understanding and reporting on the backgrounds of the groups of refugees, which involves understanding the reasons behind the wars and crises in refugees' countries and the processes behind refugee mobility. Such reporting on refugees is different from reporting their victimhood from an emotional perspective, as it places the issue back in the arena of politics, provides an understanding of the problem and discusses ways of improving refugees' lives while focusing on their rights as refugees.<sup>30</sup>

The media report of IGAM (the Research Center on Asylum and Migration), for example, surveys the news published about Syrian refugees in the Turkish media between June 2017 and November 2018 and reveals the lack of information and discussions about refugee rights.<sup>31</sup> The study finds that although the media widely report the difficult living conditions of Syrian refugees, they rarely mention refugee rights concerning housing, health, education, work and social benefits. Even in the news in which refugees are openly marked as victims, the claims of rights that could solve their victimhood are mentioned in only 15 percent of them. In addition, the opinions of NGOs working with refugees and for refugee rights are not represented in the news.

The reasons behind depoliticization may be different in different contexts. It can be speculated that depoliticization in the news is used as a strategy to release the responsible actors from their responsibilities. For example, political actors may prefer to talk about the refugee issue not within the frame of their "responsibilities" toward refugees, but within the frame of "humanitarian aid," which positions themselves (or the nation) as *benevolent* people helping people in need.<sup>32</sup> Secondly, the lack of a political context in the news may be because

journalists are not trained to cover the issue. This was obvious particularly in the beginning of the refugee crisis when untrained journalists failed to pick up the correct terms among "refugees," "asylum seekers," "migrants" and "illegal migrants" and they used these terms interchangeably to refer to Syrians fleeing the war.<sup>33</sup> Not using the correct terminology fails to position the discussion in the correct political context. Conversely, using the correct terms, such as asylum seekers or refugees, justifies why these people had to leave their countries, indicates that their problems are linked to political factors that are out of their control, and brings the topic of their rights as asylum seekers or refugees into the debates.

## Dehumanization of Refugees

Another recurring argument among the research on the representation of refugees is that as much as they are victimized, refugees are portrayed as threats and risks to the members of host societies. Various studies analyzing different national media arrive at the conclusion that immigrants and refugees are portrayed as threats through claims that 1) they are illegals,<sup>34</sup> criminals and terrorists, 2) they are invading and flooding the country, 3) they carry diseases and 4) they are not genuine refugees but are trying to take advantage of the host country's refugee policies.<sup>35</sup> Studies on the Turkish media make similar points; they argue that alongside portrayals of refugees as victims, Syrians are portrayed as "threats" around the topics of illegality, human trafficking, crime, security and economic risks.<sup>36</sup>

The perception of threat is a key element in shaping attitudes toward refugees. Not only does it lead to discrimination against and exclusion of the group, it facilitates the dehumanization of refugees. Dehumanization is the "denial of the humanity" of a group.<sup>37</sup> It is a process in which groups are perceived as lacking human attributes, even as not having achieved much progress from their animal origins, thus lacking emotions, intelligence, morality and civility. This is actually a racist perception as it removes the group from the human race. Dehumanization may also occur in more complex ways, in which others' abilities to experience complex human emotions are denied. Here, primary emotions such as fear and pleasure are attributed to everyone, while complex emotions such as hope and remorse are attributed to members of the in-group only.<sup>38</sup>

Dehumanization of refugees occurs when they are defined not as people fleeing war zones but as masses, floods, invaders or carriers of diseases. It also occurs when refugees are discussed as numbers. In a more latent manner, dehumanization occurs in debates in which it is accepted that refugees are people in need of protection, but the cost of support given to them is problematized through the argument that there are poor local people who deserve that support more than refugees, which was a criticism raised by Turkish respondents in a survey.<sup>39</sup> This perception suggests that refugees are not equal with "us;" thus they are less worthy of some level of standards.

The above examples demonstrate that dehumanization produces real effects for refugees in terms of how they are perceived and treated. Some of these effects may even place the lives of refugees at risk. When a group is perceived or described as lacking human sensibility, "they are seen as falling outside of the realm of our moral obligations" and mistreatment of the group and antisocial behaviors toward them may become justified.<sup>40</sup> These behaviors may be legitimized through claims that our society, particularly "our kids and women" should be protected from these threats. It may even be claimed that the group deserves their negative conditions.

Trying to understand the social and psychological reasons behind dehumanization, Esses et al. suggest that some individuals dehumanize other groups to protect their privileged positions and keep other groups in their places within the community, thus protecting the status quo.<sup>41</sup> The perception or feeling of the loss of economic gains, urban space and national unity to Syrians in Turkey is an extension of this wish to maintain privileges and protect the status quo against Syrians. It is also noted, particularly for the opposition media in Turkey, that Syrians are portrayed as security risks, criminals and potential terrorists in order to criticize the Turkish government's open-door policy and inclusive actions toward Syrians.<sup>42</sup> In this case, dehumanizing refugees serves political interests, in this case to attack the political decisions of the government.

## Marginalization of Refugees

In any social structure, there are some dominant groups at the core and in power while others are at the periphery. Marginalization is about producing this order in representation. Marginalization is "the presentation of social groups as outside society, as sitting on the edge and disconnected from the cohesive center."<sup>43</sup> It attributes some morals to the group under discussion, raises concerns about whether the group can ever integrate with rest of the society and positions them as a threat to the culture, norms and values of the society. In this respect, marginalization targets newcomers and any minority groups already living within the society, for it raises a discussion that the group has failed to integrate. The best examples of marginalization occurred in the post-September 11 environment targeting Muslim immigrants living in European societies. There were increased debates, particularly in countries with larger Muslim populations such as France, that Muslims were not able to integrate with the European way of life. As part of these debates, in 2004, France banned students from wearing any conspicuous religious garment or object in public schools, in the

name of the principle of *laicite*. The law targeted all religions; however, it was argued that it disproportionately affected Muslim schoolgirls wearing headscarves.<sup>44</sup> In 2010, France also banned the concealment of the face in public spaces, for the purpose of public security. The ban had the effect of forbidding the wearing of the Islamic *niqab* and *burqa*, which covers the whole body, and in 2012 two Muslim women were prosecuted, convicted and fined for wearing *niqab*. Following their

The best examples of marginalization occurred in the post-September 11 environment targeting Muslim immigrants living in European societies. There were increased debates, particularly in countries with larger Muslim populations such as France, that Muslims were not able to integrate with the European way of life.

complaints to the UN Human Rights Committee, the Committee decided in 2018 that the ban on the *niqab* was a violation of human rights and it "could have the effect of confining [veiled women] to their homes, impeding their access to public services and marginalizing them."<sup>45</sup>

At the heart of these bans was a view that perceived the cultural values of Muslim immigrants as a threat to French secularism and security. Seeing Muslims' lifestyles as a cultural threat, their use of cultural symbols was criminalized, and thus Muslim groups' cultural habits were excluded from public spaces. This was an example of marginalizing Muslim minorities through a concern and anxiety regarding their cultures.

Actually, the claim that Eastern and Muslim cultures are not compatible with Western values is the main argument of the clash of civilizations thesis, which is a contemporary form of orientalist discourse.<sup>46</sup> Samuel Huntington's thesis of the clash of civilizations defines Eastern cultures, particularly the Middle East and Islam, as the source of terrorism and violence, and posits Islam as the main threat to Western civilization.<sup>47</sup> This orientalist notion today particularly attacks Muslim immigrants, refugees and minorities living in Western societies and the phrase "the Orient within" is often used to refer to them. One study that explores how the media represent and marginalize Muslim immigrants in Australia through the use of an orientalist discourse was conducted by Peter Manning.<sup>48</sup> Resembling Edward Said's much-quoted work *Covering Islam*, Manning explores the coverage of Muslims, Arabs and the Middle East in the Australian media in the years before and after September 11, 2011. He examines the language, images and narratives used in the media and argues that Arabs and Muslims are represented as unapproachable and unassimilable groups in society; their cultures are represented not only as different but also as an obstacle for cohesion and co-existence. He comes to the conclusion that orientalism is the main discourse shaping the representations of Muslims in the media, reproducing the idea of the incompatibility of Muslim immigrants' beliefs and values with the Western way of life.

It may be concluded, therefore, that one effect of marginalization is to produce a crisis mentality that provokes anxiety among the public by portraying the lives and views of immigrants and refugees as a (cultural) threat to "our" culture and common way of life. When their cultures are portrayed in opposition to the dominant group's values, these groups are positioned as against the social order, so their values and views are outlawed and marginalized altogether. In this way, marginalization feeds the perception of threat and the negative attitudes toward immigrants and refugees, and works against their social cohesion with the host community.

## Homogenization and De-individualization of Refugees

Another problem occurring in the representations of refugees is homogenization. This refers to representing the refugee population as a uniform group sharing the same characteristics and conditions, as if they were all of the same kind. This is in large part the result of representing refugees stereotypically as either helpless victims or threats to society. These stereotypical representations reduce them to a few properties and erase the diverse individual differences and experiences, such as the experiences of refugee entrepreneurs and initiatives, as discussed above. Therefore, homogenization also produces the effect of the de-individualization of refugees.

Refugees are de-individualized when they are represented without individual characteristics. Georgiou and Zaborowski illustrate this point in their report about the press coverage of the 2015 "refugee crisis" in eight European countries (the Czech Republic, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Serbia and the United Kingdom).<sup>49</sup> One of their findings reveals that although there is much said about refugees in the press, refugee descriptions are highly limited. The news do not give information about refugees' names, gender,

age, profession or skills. Similarly, information about their individual stories, lives and cultures is also limited. That is to say that information about who these people are is absent in the news and "refugees thus emerge from these narratives as an anonymous, unskilled group."<sup>50</sup>

Another way in which homogenization and de-individualization occur concerns how refugees are named or labelled. Studies on the European press<sup>51</sup> and Turkish media<sup>52</sup> reveal that the generic term "Syrians" is used to refer to Syrian refugees in the news; they are named after their national or ethnic identity. The labels that express political statuses such as temporary protection, refugee, asylum seeker or immigrant occur less often. The use of the generic name "Syrians," rather than a political status, produces some consequences.

As mentioned above, when people's political statuses are not used, the reasons why they left their country, why they are in Turkey and what rights they have in Turkey are forgotten in the news and this makes it difficult to discuss their conditions through a rights-based perspective. Second, the generic name "Syrians" does not make a differentiation between those Syrians who fled to Turkey and those living in Syria and other countries.<sup>53</sup> However, it is known that many Syrians who fled to Turkey were living close to Turkish borders or had relatives in Turkey, which indicates that they had relations with Turkey previously, rather than being total strangers to the country and its culture. Third, as the generic name "Syrians" emphasizes the ethnic origin of the Syrian community in Turkey, it positions Syrians (them) as an out-group with an ethnic identity distinct from Turks (us). In this way, the naming of Syrians, and referring to social groups by their ethnic group identities in general, emphasizes social and cultural differences between the refugee group and the host community, and thus may serve to maintain separation and distance between them, rather than making a contribution to social cohesion.

## Portrayals of Refugees Steering Inclusion and Social Cohesion

As much as the media's representation practices may promote separation and exclusion, the media's main role is recognized as bringing people together around an imagined community by disseminating cultural norms, values and emotions, and enabling them to imagine themselves as part of the larger society, even if they have no direct interaction with each other.<sup>54</sup> In that respect, the media can mobilize masses toward a socially cohesive society. In terms of promoting cohesion and acceptance of immigrants and refugees, certain modes of reporting and representation are consulted. One of them aims at empathizing with refugees, the other one is a specific approach to journalism called rights-based journalism.

## Empathizing with Refugees

Empathy is proposed as a key element to reduce prejudice and increase positive attitudes toward foreigners.<sup>55</sup> The media's potential in mobilizing feelings of empathy between groups is recognized by many institutions and NGOs. Particularly when conflicts were accelerating in Syria, various international NGOs and charities initiated campaigns to inform the world about what is happening in Syria and how Syrians are affected by the situation. In one of these campaigns, the international charity group Save the Children produced two short films titled Most Shocking Second a Day<sup>56</sup> in 2014 and Still the Most Shocking a Day<sup>57</sup> in 2016. The films recreate the real situations experienced in Syria as happening in London and show how a British child's life was transformed over a year of war. The first film starts with footage of a British girl happily blowing out candles on a birthday cake with her parents, then over the scenes of her secure and settled life we hear the television news reporting about the outbreak of conflicts in the country which is followed by gradually increasing sounds and views of bombings in the city. The girl and her parents leave their home for a safer place; they live on the streets and in parks before they end up at a refugee camp where the father is separated from the girl and the mother. One year passes in the camp and the video ends with footage of the little girl and her mother in a refugee tent. The mother has made a simple desert with a birthday candle on it, telling the little girl to make a wish. The scene concludes with a dramatic and haunting saddened look in her eyes, which can be interpreted as her one wish would be having her father and her life back. The second film, which was produced two years after the first one, shows what happens next to the mother and the girl. The film shows that the war has spread to other places in the country, including where the refugee camp is located. The mother finds a place only for one in a refugee boat and puts the girl in the boat with the hope of saving her life initially and reuniting with her in another country. The boat sinks, the girl is found unconscious on a shore and placed in a refugee camp. The two films end with the texts, "Just because it isn't happening here doesn't mean it isn't happening" and "It is happening now. It's happening here."

The most important effect of the two films on the viewer is that by replacing the stereotypical image of the refugee with a Western girl and by reforming the situation in a Western context, they communicate the message that wars can happen anywhere and when they happen people are affected in the same way regardless of their ethnicity, nationality or religion. They intend portray the similarity between the Western and non-Western people to produce empathy. Another important power of the films is that by depicting the lives of people before they become "refugees," they provide a non-stereotypical image of refugees and make people see refugees for who they are: regular, ordinary people whose lives have fallen apart because of war and persecution. Thus, representing refugees as ordinary people depicts the human qualities of refugees and challenges the dehumanization and marginalization of refugees. Ordinariness also reminds the viewers that the terms 'refugee' or 'asylum seeker' do not define who they are but define their conditions or political statuses. In this way, representations that highlight the ordinariness of refugees show them as sharing similar features with us (non-refugees) and aim to bridge the constructed difference between "us" and "them," which is a big step toward acceptance and inclusion.

## Rights-based Approach to Covering Refugees

Recently, the term rights-based journalism has been used as an approach to journalism that aims at ending social conflicts between groups in society. Rights-based journalism as a practice aims to draw attention to violations of rights and to make news focusing on the rights of people.<sup>58</sup> It particularly focuses on protecting the rights of minority, disadvantaged and marginalized groups including women, children, immigrants, refugees, etc. It is a type of journalism that informs the public about the human rights as well as the economic, social and political rights of individuals. Reporting on human rights is important to increasing the public's knowledge of their rights and the rights of others. This also raises a perception that violations of rights will not be ignored, and will be reported and known, which increases a sense of security and awareness among the public.

A UNESCO report identifies the principles of a rights-based approach to journalism; these principles are also important while reporting on refugees. <sup>59</sup> According to the first principle, when reporting on refugees, journalists should refer to the relevant conventions (e.g. Geneva Refugee Convention, human rights conventions, or policies at the national level that concern the protection of refugees) that their governments have signed. This informs the public about international obligations toward refugees and about refugees' rights. A second principle requires the participation of all of the affected parties in the news. Most of the time, the media exclude the views of disadvantaged and marginalized groups, which is the case for representations of refugees in international and Turkish media alike. However, the inclusion of refugee voices should be a priority in the news to achieve power balances in reporting and prevent the marginalization of these groups. According to the third principle, just as a rights-based approach identifies the rights-

holders, it should also identify the duty-bearers, those who are responsible for protecting and fulfilling these rights. Duty-bearers are mostly governments, NGOs, individuals, local organizations, authorities, private companies and international institutions. The fourth principle demands that the reported opinions should not cause a risk for refugees and their well-being. Finally, a rights-based approach to journalism should empower the rights-holder, give voice to them, let them express their concerns and needs and contribute to the enhancement of their capacities to claim their rights.

The rights-based approach to journalism has benefits to empower and promote the rights of all individuals; however, this approach may produce some unwanted effects, particularly for refugees. It is explained above that when

The rights-based approach to journalism has benefits to empower and promote the rights of all individuals; however, this approach may produce some unwanted effects, particularly for refugees. refugees are represented and perceived as helpless victims in need, it becomes easier to raise empathy and acceptance for their presence and stay in the country. This emotional and humanitarian approach has significant benefits, for

example, when the Turkish government opened the borders to Syrians and asked for hospitality and understanding from the Turkish community to help our "guests" and "brothers." A rights-based approach proposing that these are people with rights might not have produced the same impact and the same positive emotions such as sympathy, which led the Turkish people to act with great responsibility and benevolence. This is to suggest that when reporting on refugees, the benefits and the outcomes of the rights-based approach and the emotional/humanitarian approach should be taken into consideration and, where necessary, they should both be put to work in the service of fostering a socially cohesive society. It is clear that the rights-based journalism approach is necessary to raise respect and understanding for refugees, whereas a humanitarian/emotional approach is beneficial for evoking positive feelings of compassion toward one another.

#### Conclusion

While debating about the best solutions for the future of Syrians in Turkey, we should also discuss ways of coexisting in peace during the time we live together. The opinions and feelings that Syrian and Turkish communities hold toward each other are the most important elements that organize the social interactions between them and contribute to a peaceful or conflictual coexistence. A big part of public perception is fed by media representations. This study has discussed in what ways media representations of refugees promote their inclusion or exclusion in society, leading to well-functioning or conflicting social relationship between groups.

The media's representation practices work in various and complex ways toward the exclusion of refugees. The study has identified and discussed the ways in which stereotypical refugee representations produce effects of victimization, depoliticization, dehumanization, marginalization, homogenization and deindividualization of refugees. These effects of media portrayals stigmatize refugees as "other" in different ways and work against their inclusion and acceptance in society, thus playing a role toward the emergence of social conflict between refugee and host communities.

On the other hand, the media may also challenge the stigmatized identity of the refugee. When the media function to motivate empathy and understanding between communities, they highlight the ordinariness of refugees and depict their similarities with non-refugees by portraying them, for example, as people

who once were members of a happy family who had a happy life just like us. Such representations remind the public that numbers or various labels, such as floods or terrorists, do not define refugees; they are people whose lives have fallen apart due to circumstances they are not responsible for. Thus, representing

While perceiving refugees and justifying their inclusion from an emotional and humanitarian approach (rather than a rights-based approach) may help to raise empathy, also being aware that they are people with certain rights under the state's protection may help raise respect toward them, which is also essential for their well-being.

refugees as ordinary people produces an effect of empathizing with them and facilitates acceptance toward them. Also, representing refugees from a rightsbased journalism approach reminds the public that we, as the signatories of certain conventions, have responsibilities toward people who cannot return to their country safely. While perceiving refugees and justifying their inclusion from an emotional and humanitarian approach (rather than a rights-based approach) may help to raise empathy, also being aware that they are people with certain rights under the state's protection may help raise respect toward them, which is also essential for their well-being.

Consequently, this study has discussed that the media are both a problem, because their effects directly or indirectly produce prejudice, exclusion and conflict toward those who are perceived as 'others;' while they are also part of the solution because their portrayals of people facilitate understanding, inclusion and cohesion, and provide people with motives to live together across their differences and through their commonalities. In a world in which people are forced to leave their countries for different reasons, seeking ways to exist together in peace is a social responsibility for all.

## Endnotes

- 1 "Geçici Koruma," *Göç İdaresi Genel Müdürlüğü*, https://www.goc.gov.tr/gecici-koruma5638 (Accessed 24 April 2020).
- 2 Syrians who fled to Turkey are officially recognized as holders of temporary protection status. In the media and in daily conversations, the terms refugee, asylum seeker, migrant and people under temporary protection are used interchangeably to refer to Syrians in Turkey. In this paper, for ease of use, the generic term "Syrians" will be used for Syrians residing under temporary protection in Turkey.
- 3 Şebnem Koşer Akçapar & Doğuş Şimşek, "The Politics of Syrian Refugees in Turkey: A Question of Inclusion and Exclusion through Citizenship," *Social Inclusion*, Vol. 6, No. 1 (March 2018), pp. 176–187.
- 4 Resmi Gazete, No. 6458, 11 April 2013.
- 5 "About Harmonization," *Göç İdaresi Genel Müdürlüğü*, https://en.goc.gov.tr/aboutharmonisation (Accessed 24 April 2020).
- 6 David Yanagizawa-Drott, "Propaganda and Conflict: Evidence from the Rwandan Genocide," *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Vol. 129, No. 4 (November 2014), pp. 1947–1994.
- 7 Müzeyyen Pandır, "Stereotyping, Victimization and Depoliticization in the Representations of Syrian Refugees," *Dokuz Eylul University Journal of Graduate School of Social Sciences*, Vol. 21, No. 2 (July 2019), pp. 409–427; Ulaş Sunata & Esra Yıldız, "Representation of Syrian Refugees in the Turkish Media," *Journal of Applied Journalism & Media Studies*, Vol. 7, No. 1 (March 2018), pp. 129–151.
- 8 Murat Erdoğan, *Türkiye'deki Suriyeliler: Toplumsal Kabul ve Uyum*, İstanbul: Bilgi Üniversitesi Yayınları, 2015.
- 9 Selin Yıldız Nielsen, "Perceptions between Syrian Refugees and their Host Community," *Turkish Policy Quarterly*, Vol. 15, No. 3 (Fall 2016), pp. 99–106.
- 10 Cenk Saraçoğlu & Danièle Bélanger, "Loss and Xenophobia in the City: Contextualizing anti-Syrian Sentiments in Izmir, Turkey," *Patterns of Prejudice*, Vol. 53, No. 4 (August 2019), pp. 363– 383; "Turkey's Syrian Refugees: Defusing Metropolitan Tensions," *International Crisis* Group, January 2018, https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/western-europemediterranean/ turkey/248-turkeys-syrian-refugees-defusing-metropolitan-tensions (Accessed 21 August 2019)
- 11 Saraçoğlu & Bélanger, "Loss and Xenophobia in the City," p. 365.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 "Suriyelilerin Nargileli Deniz Keyfi," Hürriyet, August 2016, https://www.hurriyet.com.tr/ suriyelilerin-nargileli-deniz-keyfi-40201160 (Accessed 24 April 2020).
- 14 "Suriyeliler Denizin Keyfini Böyle Çıkarıyor' Dedikleri Kişi Türk Çıktı, Dava Açmaya Hazırlanıyor," *T24*, 26 July 2019, https://t24.com.tr/haber/suriyeliler-denizin-keyfini-boylecikariyor-dedikleri-kisi-turk-cikti-dava-acmaya-hazirlaniyor,832292 (Accessed 24 April 2020).
- 15 See, Michaela Hynie, "Refugee Integration: Research and Policy," *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, Vol. 24, No. 3 (August 2018), pp. 265–276.
- 16 Sinem Yıldırımalp, Emel Islamoglu & Cemal Iyem, "Suriyeli Sığınmacıların Toplumsal Kabul ve Uyum Surecine Ilişkin Bir Araştırma," *Bilgi*, Vol. 35 (Winter 2017), pp. 107–126.
- 17 Hüseyin Sadoğlu, "Türkiye'de Yabancı Göçmenlerin Entegrasyon Sorunları," 3<sup>nd</sup> International Congress on Political, Economic and Social Studies (ICPESS), November 2017, http://www. registericpess.org/index.php/ICPESS/article/download/2190/438 (Accessed 4 August 2019).

- 18 Erdoğan, Türkiye'deki Suriyeliler.
- 19 Lynda Mannik, "Public and Private Photographs of Refugees: The Problem of Representation," Visual Studies, Vol. 27, No. 3 (October 2012), pp. 262–276.
- 20 Barbara Harrell-Bond, "Can Humanitarian Work with Refugees be Humane?" Human Rights Quarterly, Vol. 24 (2002), pp. 51–85.
- 21 Ali Çağlar and Abdülkadir Onay, "Entegrasyon/Uyum: Kavramsal ve Yapısal Bir Analiz," in Betül Dilara Şeker, İbrahim Sirkeci & M. Murat Yüceşahin (eds), *Göç ve Uyum*, London: Transnational Press, 2015, pp. 46–47.
- 22 James Curran, David Morley & Valerie Walkerdine (eds.), *Cultural Studies and Communications*, London: Hodder Arnold Publication, 1996.
- 23 Teun A. van Dijk, "New(s) Racism: A Discourse Analytical Approach," in Simon Cottle, *Ethnic Minorities and the Media*, Maidenhead: Open University Press, 2000, pp. 33–49.
- 24 Heather L. Johnson, "Click to Donate: Visual Images, Constructing Victims and Imagining the Female Refugee," *Third World Quarterly*, Vol. 32, No. 6. (June 2011), pp. 1015–1037; Liisa H. Malkki, "Speechless Emissaries: Refugees, Humanitarianism and Dehistoricization," *Cultural Anthropology*, Vol. 11, No. 3 (August 1996), pp. 377–404.
- 25 Ibrahim Efe, "A Corpus-driven Analysis of Representations of Syrian Asylum Seekers in the Turkish Press 2011–2016," *Discourse & Communication*, Vol. 13, No. 1 (February 2019), pp. 48–67; Pandır, "Stereotyping, Victimization and Depoliticization," pp. 409–427; Sunata & Yıldız, "Representation of Syrian Refugees in the Turkish Media," pp. 129–151; Ülkü Doğanay & Hatice Çoban Keneş, "Yazılı Basında Suriyeli 'Mülteciler': Ayrımcı Söylemlerin Rasyonel ve Duygusal Gerekçelerinin İnşası," *Mülkiye Dergisi*, Vol. 40, No.1 (2016), pp. 143–184; Filiz Göktuna Yaylacı & Mine Karakuş, "Perceptions and Newspaper Coverage of Syrian Refugees in Turkey," *Migration Letters*, Vol. 12, No. 3 (September 2015), pp. 238–250.
- 26 Harrell-Bond, "Can Humanitarian Work with Refugees be Humane?" p. 57.
- 27 "Medya 18 Aylık İzleme Raporu. Ulusal ve Yerel Medyada Mülteci ve Göç Haberleri, 01.06.2017
  30.11.2018," *İGAM*, 4 February 2019, https://medya.igamder.org/TR/media/ulusal-ve-yerel-medyada-multeci-ve-goc-haberleri-raporu (Accessed 25 April 2020).
- 28 Ahmet İçduygu & Elini Diker, "Labor Market Integration of Syrian Refugees in Turkey: From Refugees to Settlers," *The Journal of Migration Studies*, Vol. 3, No. 1 (January-June 2017), pp. 12–35.
- 29 "Medya 18 Aylık İzleme Raporu," p. 45; Maria Georgiou & Rafal Zaborowski, "Media Coverage of the 'Refugee Crisis': A Cross-European Perspective," *Council of Europe*, 2017, https://rm.coe. int/media-coverage-of-the-refugee-crisis-2017-web/168071222d (Accessed 26 April 2020).
- 30 Georgiou & Zaborowski, "Media Coverage of the 'Refugee Crisis," p. 17.
- 31 "Medya 18 Aylık İzleme Raporu," pp. 46 & 92.
- 32 Pandır, "Stereotyping, Victimization and Depoliticization," pp. 409–427.
- 33 Doğanay & Keneş, "Yazılı Basında Suriyeli 'Mülteciler."
- 34 An explanation should be made here about the use of the term "illegal" for humans. The Platform for International Cooperation on Undocumented Migrants (PICUM) warns that "calling a certain group of people 'illegal' denies them their humanity. There is no such thing as an 'illegal' person." PICUM also rejects the use of the term "illegal migrant" because migration is not a crime. The Platform uses the terms "undocumented" or "irregular" migrant, instead. See "Words Matter," *PICUM*, https://picum.org/words-matter/ (Accessed 26 April 2020).

- 35 Mannik, "Public and Private Photographs of Refugees," pp. 262–276; Gregory McLaughlin, "Refugees, Migrants and the Fall of the Berlin Wall," in Greg Philo (ed.), Message Received, London: Routledge, 1999, pp. 197–210; Greg Philo & Liza Beattie, "Race, Migration and Media," in Greg Philo (ed.), Message Received, London: Routledge, 1999, pp. 171–196; Teun A. van Dijk, Racism and the Press, London, Routledge, 1991; Natasha Klocker & Kevin M. Dunn, "Who's Driving the Asylum Debate? Newspaper and Government Representations of Asylum Seekers," Media International Australia, Vol. 109, No. 1 (November 2003), pp. 71–93; Minelle Mahtani & Alison Mountz, "Immigration to British Columbia: Media Representation and Public Opinion," Research on Immigration and Integration in the Metropolis, Working Paper Series No. 02-15, August 2002, http://mbc.metropolis.net/assets/uploads/files/wp/2002/WP02-15. pdf (Accessed 15 August 2019); Frances Henry & Carol Tator, Discourses of Domination: Racial Bias in the Canadian English-Language Press, Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2002.
- 36 Doğanay and Keneş, "Yazılı Basında Suriyeli 'Mülteciler'," pp. 143–184; Efe, "A Corpus-driven Analysis of Representations," pp. 48–67; Erdoğan, *Türkiye'deki Suriyeliler*, "Medya 18 Aylık İzleme Raporu;" Sunata & Yıldız, "Representation of Syrian Refugees in the Turkish Media," pp. 129–151.
- 37 Victoria M. Esses, Stelian Medianu & Andrea S. Lawson, "Uncertainty, Threat, and the Role of the Media in Promoting the Dehumanization of Immigrants and Refugees," *Journal of Social Issues*, Vol. 69, No. 3 (September 2013), pp. 518–536.
- 38 Naira Delgado et al, "Priming Effects of Violence on Infrahumanization," Group Processes & Intergroup Relations, Vol. 12, No. 6 (November 2009), pp. 699–714.
- 39 Erdoğan, Türkiye'deki Suriyeliler.
- 40 Hynie, "Refugee Integration: Research and Policy." pp. 265–276.
- 41 Esses, Medianu & Lawson, "Uncertainty, Threat, and the Role of the Media," pp. 518-536.
- 42 Erdoğan, Türkiye'deki Suriyeliler.
- 43 Andrew Jakubowicz, "The Media and Social Cohesion," in James Jupp, John Nieuwenhuysen & Emma Dawson, *Social Cohesion in Australia*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2007, pp. 158–169.
- 44 Jennifer Fredette, "Examining the French Hijab and Burqa Bans through Reflexive Cultural Judgment," *New Political Science*, Vol. 37, No. 1 (February 2015), pp. 48–70.
- 45 "French Full-Body Veil Ban, Violated Women's Freedom of Religion: UN Human Rights Committee," UN News, 23 October 2018, https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/10/1023872 (Accessed 26 April 2020).
- 46 For a discussion on how orientalism appears in the colonial times and today, see Müzeyyen Pandır, Orientalism in the EU Context: A Critical Analysis of EU Narratives on Europe and Turkey, Ankara: Avrupa Birliği Bakanlığı Yayınları, 2014.
- 47 Samuel P. Huntington, "The Clash of Civilizations?" Foreign Affairs, Vol. 72, No. 3 (Summer 1993), pp. 22–49.
- 48 Peter Manning, Dog Whistle Politics and Journalism: Reporting Arabic and Muslim People in Sydney Newpapers, Sydney: The Australian Centre for Independent Journalism, 2004.
- 49 Georgiou & Zaborowski, "Media Coverage of the 'Refugee Crisis.""
- 50 Ibid, p.10.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 "Medya 18 Aylık İzleme Raporu."

- 53 Ibid, p. 23.
- 54 Benedict Anderson, Imagined Communities, London: Verso, 1983.
- 55 Anne Pedersen et al., "How to Cook Rice: A Review of Ingredients for Teaching Anti-Prejudice," *Australian Psychologist*, Vol. 46, No. 1 (March 2011), pp. 55–63.
- 56 "Most Shocking Second a Day Save the Children," YouTube, 5 March 2014, https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=RBQ-IoHfimQ (Accessed 25 July 2019).
- 57 "Still the Most Shocking Second a Day Save the Children," YouTube, 9 May 2016, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nKDgFCojiT8 (Accessed 25 July 2019).
- 58 Meltem Bostanci, "Rights-Based Approach to Journalism in Turkey," *Journalism and Mass Communication*, Vol. 7, No. 5 (May 2017), pp. 244–248.
- 59 "The Human Rights-Based Approach to Journalism: Training Manual, Viet Nam," UNESCO, 2008, https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000179185 (Accessed 22 July 2019).

# ARTICLE

# "Who Shall Return us the Children?" Picturing Home(lessness) and Postcolonial Childhoods in Immigrant Children's Literature

Leyla SAVSAR\*

### Abstract

How does literature for children portray homes lost and perhaps found? Does children's literature liberate or subjugate with these representations? What kinds of perspectives do the written and visual representations in children's narratives offer? How is the experience of subjugated childhoods represented in these narratives? How is the sense of self and sense of place, namely home, represented in both word and image? The literary representation of children is contingent upon preestablished notions of political formations and identity, namely the dynamics of the subjugated and subjugator. Employing theories from canonical critics in the field of postcolonial study, this paper looks at several children's narratives to explore the value of children's stories in representing home(lessness) from the perspective of child immigrants and refugees. It argues for the need to question whether these representations in children's narratives subjugate or liberate, considering how children's books can be seen as political acts. It argues that literature for children can be used as a tool of criticism to critique certain ideologies (and the existing social order and postcolonial ties). Considering the relationship between the individual and the state, it concludes by considering children's narratives as a way of configuring and even overturning the notion of home(lessness) and the significant question of whether a return to the homeland is ever possible.

#### Keywords

Migration, children literature, transnationalism, postcolonialism, homeland.

Received on: 08.01.2020 Accepted on: 08.06.2020

<sup>\*</sup> Assistant Professor, İstinye University, Department of English Language and Literature, İstanbul, Turkey. E-mail: leyla.savsar@istinye.edu.tr. ORCID: 0000-0002-9630-2462.

#### Introduction

As neoliberal globalization continues to exacerbate inequality within the developing world, "the harsh measures taken by governments of developing countries against their refugee and migrant populations are likely to increase."1 Geographies associated with neoliberal globalization are implicated in conceptions of political belonging. The transnational lens challenges these conceptions, questioning the categorization of literature that explores the relationship between nationhood and children's texts. What is meant here by 'children's texts' or 'children's literature'? In the words of Roger Sale, "everyone knows what children's literature is until [they are] asked to define it."<sup>2</sup> If it is defined as literature read by young people, the categorization might seem too broad, encompassing a wide range of audience. While it is read by children and adults alike, children's literature comprises texts addressed for children. Yet, "basing a definition on authorial definitions seems problematic."<sup>3</sup> Perry Nodelman contends that "defining children's literature has been a major activity of children's literature criticism throughout its history."<sup>4</sup> While the narratives explored in this paper address children from primary to middle school, the metaphorical appeal is to childhood and "particularly the centrality of the metaphor of childhood to legitimizing colonialism."<sup>5</sup> However, the depiction of this complex adult-child and nation-child relation is meant for the more mature reader. While not produced by children, the texts chosen here attempt to offer the perspective of the colonized child, which might also inadvertently shape the non-colonized child. Perhaps this is where an analysis of the art forms and language is crucial for understanding the agenda behind such narratives. Recent scholarship in children's literature shows a wide variety of critical interests in exploring children's narratives with their mixed-media artwork, collages of photographs, paintings and witty texts. Our senses are the core of culture and expression. A multidimensional approach to political belongings provides a starting point for the challenges raised by the claims and experiences of migrants. In that vein, the success or failure of narrating a story condemned to the realm of historical configurations and nostalgia lies in its telling—both visual and textual. Children by default are the subaltern as they cannot have their voices heard unless they are granted a legal platform. Young people's identities are connected to national and global influences. In that sense, "children remain the most colonialized persons on the globe."<sup>6</sup> This becomes apparent in the literature targeted for children. Where does the story of subjugated childhoods begin? To which point in history can we trace back with the purpose of uncovering the nation in children's literature? Will nation or the concept of home be defined in terms of childhood?

A late twentieth century reality, colonialism can be traced back to when the imperial nations of modern Europe established dominion over non-European peoples, thus engaging in the domestication of children. Moreover, the twentieth century imperial connections led to international migration patterns between former colonial powers and conduits of empire. In his book Culture and Imperialism (1993), Edward Said commented that colonizers and the colonized become intertwined as a result of their histories, whereby their cultural geographies overlap.7 In Said's terms, "contemporary immigration policy cuts former colonial links and attempts to separate and disaggregate the post-colonial cultural landscape," which makes it difficult for young people who have long-standing postcolonial connections to fully integrate or 'enter' new homelands.8 Navigating a world of negative connotations that alienate, marginalize and discriminate, young migrants narrate the feeling of not being wanted, or being excluded from certain hierarchies of society. As such, modern literature contributes significantly to the child's sense of self and becoming in a world where young people's identities are increasingly connected to a plurality of categories that transcend ethnicity. Continuously constructing their identities, young people with immigrant backgrounds are discovering and re-discovering their positions and roles in society. The impact of these changes are not to be underestimated. In examining the relationship between empire and children's literature, it is found that:

literature for children effectively undertakes to make a child, a making that inscribes the particularity of contemporary social relations [...] However, one must recognize that the conception and development of a literature for children is not universal or transcultural, nor certainly transhistorical; it is an idea, an invention, very closely linked with modern Western societies.<sup>9</sup>

It should be taken into account that child and young adult immigrants "cross not only geographical/political borders but also biographical/social ones," given that "they are moving into the host society but also into adulthood," a duality that increases their vulnerability. <sup>10</sup> Taking the examples of migrant narratives explored in this paper, I aim to address the question of borders and identities, as well as the rhetoric of power politics in certain children's narratives. In doing so, I intend to showcase the relation between the literary

representation of children and the postcolonial framework of thinking and discourse.

## Transnationalism, Postcolonialism and Children's Literature

While transnationalism is not a new phenomenon, it is uniquely visible in colonial texts, from which power politics such as racial divisions and alterities emerge. The term 'transnational' implies a form of duality. In that

While transnationalism is not a new phenomenon, it is uniquely visible in colonial texts, from which power politics such as racial divisions and alterities emerge. sense, "transnational identities are formed when individuals and groups negotiate between and across cultures and languages."<sup>11</sup> My own experience is somewhat symptomatic of such negotiations. A Turkish native, I was born in

Saudi Arabia and grew up in Kuwait, moving to the United States in order to take up doctoral studies. As a child, I read English, Turkish and Arabic literature, feeling myself to have more in common with Western characters, oddly. It is no surprise that "geography is a crucial determinant of how transnationalism operates."<sup>12</sup>

Rudyard Kipling's poem, "The Children" (1914) provides a compelling example of imperial relationships intertwined with cultural geographies and overlapping histories:

These were our children who died for our lands: they were dear in our sight.

We have only the memory left of their home-treasured sayings and laughter.

The price of our loss shall be paid to our hands, not another's hereafter.

Neither the Alien nor Priest shall decide on it. That is our right. *But who shall return us the children?* 

At the hour the Barbarian chose to disclose his pretences,

And raged against Man, they engaged, on the breasts that they bared for us,

The first felon-stroke of the sword he had long-time prepared for us—

Their bodies were all our defence while we wrought our defences.

#### [...]

Nor was their agony brief, or once only imposed on them. The wounded, the war-spent, the sick received no exemption: Being cured they returned and endured and achieved our redemption, Hopeless themselves of relief, till Death, marveling, closed on them. *But who shall return us our children?*<sup>\*13</sup>

Given that Kipling observed army life firsthand as a child in the Bombay of the British Raj and as a young newspaper man, the poem speaks for all parents of children bereaved by war, severed links and post-colonial ties. Given the charges of racism and imperialism levied against him, it is only befitting to explore Kipling's poem from a postcolonial perspective. A unique war poem packed with rhythm and images of mutilation and decay, "The Children" paints a portrait of innocence tainted in the hands of 'Barbarians' evident in the discourse and use of words that ascribe the privileged place of the wagers of wars over the 'corrupted cleanness' of children 'senselessly tossed and re-tossed'. Portrayed as a shield of defense, the body of the child remains dominated by the "unavoidable effects of globalization, de-territorialization, and neo-liberal politics."<sup>14</sup> The discourse of 'we/us' versus 'they/their' emphasizes the dynamics of the helpless and voiceless child figure in contrast to the privileged self and perpetrators of war. Yet, the repetitive use of 'us,' 'we' and 'our' concurrently heightens the sense of collective bereavement.

While there is no impetus of empire in the poem, the decay imposed by World War I can be understood as a subject of the foundation of the modern world built on longstanding ideologies of colonialism and the claiming of borders. Bearing witness to the subjugation of childhoods, whether wounded by war or subjugated under Barbarian 'presentences', the question of the bereaved adult figure remains the same: "Who shall return us our children?" Disregarding a return from the dead and re-contextualizing the poem, perhaps the question begged is, return where, and is this return possible? I overturn this question as follows: Where shall these excluded children of dual vulnerabilities return? To homelands ravaged by war? Or to borders re-named and re-claimed? While not all migrations and subjugations are driven by war, the world is currently facing the worst migration crisis since World War II. A great number "fleeing their home countries are from Syria, Afghanistan and Iraq, collectively making up more than half of all asylum-seekers around the world in 2015, according to the UN refugee agency."<sup>15</sup>

In that vein, subjugated childhoods and children forced to flee their homelands can best be understood in light of migrant discourse. According to Edward Said, migrancy involves a 'discontinuous state of being' a form of picking a quarrel with where you come from. Moreover, hybridity entails the transgression of ethnic or national borders in order to challenge existing paradigms of identity. Given that migration involves a movement in which identities are constantly subject to mutation, many theorists consider it crucial to develop a framework of thinking in which the migrant figure is depicted as a subject with agency. The immigrant must be central, not marginal, to the historic processes, free to assemble, remember, speak and rewrite his or her story—acts that are essential to the possibility of resistance in the face of colonial subjugation or neocolonial exploitation. In other words, it is essential to look at where migrants are situated in their own narratives. In order to conceptualize the possibility of resistance against the power politics from which terrible consequences such as displacement and human dispossessions emerge, we have to consider the narratives that portray the voiceless child figure in a different light.

Child protagonists illustrate that agency is particularly challenging to interpret in texts that are highly mediated by adults and adult institutions. I emphasize the importance of the study of children's narratives to help conceptualize and shed light on how migrant child protagonists imagine nations and construct identities within particular cultural contexts and geographies of power, namely the deconstruction of the possibility of home and refuge in a world of homogenized spaces of globalization. As they navigate the transnational spaces of biculturalism, the child migrants in these literary texts are able to see both sides and explore new sites of identity. Contradicting preconceived, adult-dominated notions of the subservient and dependent child protagonist,

Child protagonists illustrate that agency is particularly challenging to interpret in texts that are highly mediated by adults and adult institutions. I argue that when subjected to the disruptive and cataclysmic experience of migration, representations of displaced children who are forced to balance multiple identities can act as counter-hegemonic subjects who

do not easily or readily conform to power-political paradigms. Instead, they play the significant role of inventors of culture rather than mere appropriators or learners. Despite the undoubted importance of these perspectives, to date there has been remarkably little research on diasporic children in children's literature. This is mainly due to the fact that, within discussions of diasporic communities children are generally over-looked or little consideration is given to their role(s). This lack of consideration calls for research that challenges the dominant views of adult-centric research and literature.

Situated in the epoch of modern warfare, where the ambitions of totalitarian leaders result in the cultural fragmentation, exploitation, and commodification of subjugated groups, literary representations of colonized childhoods can be used to naturalize subservience and deny agency. It is therefore critical, in our current age of mass immigration and displacement, to consider alternate depictions of displaced persons and challenge conventional portrayals, which is what this paper aims to address. Counter-hegemonic portrayals in children's literature can challenge the biased portrayals of subjugated childhoods. This analysis considers the role of home and homelessness in children's narratives. It showcases how, once granted an awareness of the notion of home and the homeland, child migrants can perhaps configure their own conceptualizations and question the imposed ideologies that translate into their everyday lives. Such a claim may seemingly idealize visions of home or the homeland through the child's eyes, but it is this conceptualization that considers the realities of the human condition through a transnational reading. The narratives explored include Fran Leeper Buss's Journey of the Sparrows (1991), Ibtisam Barakat's Tasting the Sky: A Palestinian Childhood (2007) and Katherine Applegate's Home of the Brave (2007) among other children's (illustrated) narratives, which are set against the contextual backgrounds of Latino, Middle Eastern and Asian heritage, respectively. The narratives chosen here are yoked together by the very diversity of the perspectives that they offer.

What makes these narratives comparable is their association with geographies implicating mixed migration flows of irregular migrants. I suggest that narratives set in these geographies of irregular migration flows and new conceptions of political belonging may provide some clues as to how identities are formed in these frontiers that challenge and are challenged by complex histories. These literary and visual (illustrated) representations portray the child as an allegory for the colonized nation dependent on the parental figure(s)—a metaphor for the colonizing power(s). These narratives foreground the struggles of the child protagonists as they journey from repression toward forms of self-knowledge and active citizenship that, in the words of Chambers, echoing Benjamin "depend upon the recalling and re-telling of earlier fragments and traces that flare up and flash in [their] present 'moment of danger' as they come

These literary and visual (illustrated) representations portray the child as an allegory for the colonized nation dependent on the parental figure(s)—a metaphor for the colonizing power(s).

to live on in new constellations."<sup>16</sup> However, the road to such new constellations is a bumpy one, as it requires the displaced children of migrant families to inhabit two (or more) worlds simultaneously, traverse a complex history and learn how to navigate multiple

identities on both a national and an individual level under the dominion of authority figures. While these narratives are culturally and historically variable, they converge in representing subjugated childhoods and severed links with homeland(s). These narratives provide realistic portrayals of how young people navigate boundaries and interrogate the motives and consequences of migration in order to be heard and seen. An intermix of illustrated narratives is included to offer perspective on the growing importance of the visual in the child's subject formation.

I consider the visual representations aside from the textual as central to examining in what ways art forms assert the celebration of human worth and how these texts enunciate powerful modes of resistance to the subjectivities in globalization. I claim that understanding these constructions as central to the construction of children in the context of transnationalism and changing global paradigms motivates the affiliation between studies in children's literature and postcolonial discourse. This study aims to situate children's narratives amidst transnational discourse to help conceptualize existing and shifting paradigms of the displaced individual's notion of home. More specifically, the study focuses on the following research question: How are notions of home and homelessness depicted in narratives written for children? In presenting a literary analysis of the chosen narratives through a transnational lens, this paper aims to address the following questions: How does literature for children portray homes lost and perhaps found? What kinds of perspectives of home do the written and visual representations in children's narratives offer?

## Going Home

Written by Eve Bunting and illustrated by David Diaz, *Going Home* (1996) addresses the interconnections of home and memory, foregrounding the following question: can home be a place you do not really remember? The protagonist Carlos and his family drive South across the border to Mexico, a place that does not seem like home to Carlos, even though he and his sisters

were born there. The villages they pass by all look alike to Carlos. Confused by his mother's claims, "home is here, but it is there, too," Carlos and his sisters are not so sure, stating, "Mexico is not our home, though we were born there."<sup>17</sup> The anxiety of border crossings is apparent as Carlos questions, "are you sure they will let us back, Papa?" Trying to ease their worries, Papa claims in broken English that they have nothing to worry about as they have their legal papers. "Now we are in Mexico. I see no difference, but Mama does,"<sup>18</sup> claims Carlos. Severed links and border crossings paint the portrait of a child estranged from the supposed homeland, their village, La Perla, in Mexico although this is not reflected in the wide-eyed, almost comical illustrations of the characters.

Children's narratives written by adult authors raise the question of whether adults 'colonize' young readers. While the argument can be made that the literature that children read may participate in a 'colonizing enterprise', the illustrations in this text, which seem to counteract the cultural anxiety, draw the readers into a world not as adults construct it but as children see it. Carlos questions why his parents left the village of La Perla if it was so 'pretty'. The

lack of ideal conditions and the exploited labor of the immigrant is evident in the adult's search for opportunity beyond the borders of rural life. The child narrator, who also works on weekends and school vacations, is aware of how "hard the work is" with its tough working conditions such as the "the heat in the strawberry

Children's narratives written by adult authors raise the question of whether adults 'colonize' young readers. While the argument can be made that the literature that children read may participate in a 'colonizing enterprise', the illustrations in this text, which seem to counteract the cultural anxiety, draw the readers into a world not as adults construct it but as children see it.

fields," the sun and the flies. Oblivious to the potential 'opportunities' that the adults seek, the landscapes through which they drive all look the same to the children.

While the tone of the narrative is grim, the illustrations contradict this, providing insight into the child's jumbled world of buzzing energy, perpetual movement and lively color. Absent from these illustrations are any explicit historical undercurrents, which the text implicitly delivers. The faces are

expressionless for the most part, and the villages are portrayed beautifully, complementing the use of warm colors that exude a sense of homeliness tinged with the undeniable presence of nostalgia. The portrait of home is ideally represented as communion and family reunion, which the reader realizes through Carlos's eyes: "Grandfather and Aunt Ana hug us. They don't feel like strangers." Reunited with family members, Carlos envisions a utopic scenario, where his parents dance with no music, forgetting their worries and bodily aches and pains of labor. While the visuals depict a state of euphoria, the truth is exposed in the written word through the child narrator's realization and grand reveal: "There is a terrible ache in my chest. They love it here because it's home. They left home for us." These words denote a subtle yet certain transition from childhood to adulthood, a vulnerability portrayed in the juxtaposition of text and illustration. Picturing his parents dancing in the streets of La Perla under the shining moon, Carlos comes to terms with the idealized notion that home can be anywhere if it is kept alive in the hearts of the people who love him. Inexperienced and innocent, the child figure is thus tied to nature and the environment metaphorically the same way the colonized is visualized in the eyes of the colonizer. The attempt of postcolonial reading and criticism, then, is not necessarily to decolonize the children but to show that "although children and their literature are not inevitably outside a Eurocentric vision of things, they do represent a challenge to the traditions of mainstream culture."19 A term so widely contested, 'postcolonialism' in children's literature, then, "serves to mean many things to many people."20 What is of central importance here is how children's literature manifests Eurocentric biases and portrays victims of imperialism, particularly children that may grow out of their colonial practices and attitudes.

#### Journey of the Sparrows

Given the variegated nature of movements in Mexico, most analysts characterize this flow as mixed migration. In October 2018, the International Organization for Migration (IOM) conducted a rapid survey of a group of Salvadoran migrants who made the journey north. It found that "nearly 52% cited economic opportunity as their motive for leaving the region, 18% cited violence and insecurity, 2% cited family reunification, and 28% cited a combination of those factors."<sup>21</sup> Buss's *Journey of the Sparrows* spotlights the plight of Central American child refugees as they arrive in the United States from El Salvador jammed together inside a nailed-up crate. While this narrative does not provide illustrations, the rich use of language and diction inscribe place and the sense of home(lessness). By depicting a corrupt state

bureaucracy under which those directly affected by displacement are estranged and de-familiarized, the narrative lays bare how power operates to exclude and discriminate against certain groups, especially colonized children, who are doubly marginalized, disempowered, excluded and forced to flee their wartorn homelands. The recipient of the Jane Addams Children's Book Award, this novel, published in 1991, relies heavily on symbolism and imagery as it paints a binary portrait of the hardships that merge with the hopes and dreams of the displaced Latin American child. It provides a grim look into the life of fifteen-year-old María; her older sister, Julia; their little brother, Oscar; and a boy named Tomás, all of whom must endure a torturous and terrifying journey across the U.S. border, fleeing violence and poverty to face an uncertain future as illegal immigrants. The events unfold from María's vantage point. The novel opens with a vivid description of the dreary and brutal conditions in which the siblings are smuggled into the United States before traveling north to Chicago:

My sister, brother, and I were pressed together in the dark crate... "Immigration, *la migra*. Be still!" warned the man who was smuggling us north...[Another man's] voice sounded cruel, like the voices of the government soldiers, the Guardias who had come to our house before... I tried to think of my home...We'd been so poor at home. Just flowers and hunger... I jerked my head...back and forth in the crate, trying not to remember... Finally I no longer moved or thought but lay silently against the other bodies.<sup>22</sup>

Interspersed throughout the novel and framed with significant symbols and metaphors are accounts of traumatic remembrances such as this one, which reflect María's yearning for her homeland despite its poverty and oppression. Embedded in this traumatic longing is the need to archive the irreversible order of the events that constitute her identity. While María tries to suppress her memories, she does not bypass nostalgia because the sentiment of displacement itself is at the very core of this affective dimension, which she must navigate via the compass of memory in order to begin the healing process. Because María lacks historical consciousness, in place of overtly historical and political representations of El Salvador's struggle with conquests and corruption the narrative substitutes vivid, almost mythical portrayals of her homeland as she imagines and remembers it. It is worth quoting an extended passage to convey the intended somatic effect: I squeezed my eyes shut, despite the darkness in the crate, and tried to see the colors. The piercing blue of the sky, always with me, seemed to pull me upward, and I felt it touch my cheeks and calm my face, like my mother's hand on me when I was younger. Then I saw our land during the rainy season. The world was green, and immense white clouds shared with me their secret faces of the saints. Flocks of green and yellow parakeets soared over our heads, and in October, light pink coffee blossoms whispered their sweet smell into the clear air. Our brown-and-white rooster crowed at dawn each day, and in the evenings, sunsets wove the clothes of the Indians from Papa's stories, using yarns of red, gold, violet, and blue. Inside the church, the blue robes, yellow flowers, and the holy faces of the Virgin and the saints gave us courage.<sup>23</sup>

While this slow rhythm of reflected time and the idealized pastoral scene might confuse the actual home and the imaginary one, María's dream refigures her past as a safe space in which she can comfort and fortify herself. Although this confusion is recognized as a danger of nostalgia—in extreme cases one could be driven to kill for a phantom homeland—it does not necessarily emerge as a threat or opposition to progress in the child protagonist's mind, but rather as an empowered rebellion, or as Boym puts it, "refusing to surrender to the irreversibility of time that plagues the human condition."<sup>24</sup> Defined by Boym as "a sentiment of loss and displacement,"25 María's nostalgia is also "a romance with one's own fantasy"—in this case a fantasy of returning not to the homeland but to a childhood that was never embodied or rightfully lived. Such disillusionment creates a barrier that divides the past from the present. Drawing from the memories of her homeland, which are laced with both historical and imagined accounts, María seeks refuge by painting rosy, romanticized narratives of an almost mythical El Salvador for her younger brother Oscar:

The little boy's family lived in a home made of sticks... but the men burned the family's house. In the light of the fire, the children saw the colors from their village melt, then turn to gray... And so the family began their journey... "Don't be afraid," the sparrow said to the children... I thought about the pink, yellow, and blue buildings in the village at home, remembered the hot, burning sun, and pictured the sparrow from my story. In my mind, it perched on my shoulder and lit up all the gray buildings with color.<sup>26</sup>

Living at the intersection of historicity and memory, where both are fragmented, María creates her own perception of the national past by painting it over with her own designated choice of colors, replacing the gray tint of oppression with the promise of a rosy future. The future that she imagines and envisions reflects Benedict Anderson's definition of the nation as "an imagined political community... imagined as both inherently limited and sovereign."<sup>27</sup> María thus conceptualizes her own cultural-historical version of the homeland that comes into being from an essentially mythic framework of time, where imagination and reality are inextricably entangled. These nostalgic representations portray the child's rebellion against a warped history by imagining vibrant communities and homelands in the midst of shattered ones, where notions of captivity and violence are swept away by the majestically beautiful quetzals and the strong, free-spirited sparrows.

Having internalized her position as an illegal migrant in the national hierarchy and as the meek darker sibling in the family, María migrates independently this time to prove herself capable and visible in the face of the laws that have exploited her labor. She makes it past the immigration checkpoint before realizing that "saving Teresa wouldn't bring Papá back or always keep Oscar strong. It would have nothing to do with determining when [they would] be together with Mamá."<sup>28</sup> María awakens to the realization that the migrant's journey, depicted as an unending, circular narrative of loss and sorrow, serves as a vehicle for tracing the trajectory of a life spent seeking freedom from a forgotten past and a future with no new constellations.<sup>29</sup>

## Home of the Brave

Bestselling author Katherine Applegate's *Home of the Brave* (2008), voted Best Children's Book of the Year, is a middle grade novel written in poetic prose about a young immigrant's journey from hardship to hope. The novel's protagonist, Kek, comes from Africa to America where he experiences many firsts, like seeing snow for the first time, which, although seemingly endearing at first, deem the terms of his inclusion in a new culture more difficult. Having survived the civil war in Africa where his mother has gone missing, Kek tries to make a home in Minnesota's harsh winter by finding strength in his memories as he awaits word of his mother's fate. The events of the narrative unfold before Kek's eyes as the reader takes the journey vicariously through the child protagonist's experiences: "When the flying boat returns to earth at last, I open my eyes and gaze out the round window. What is all the white, I whisper. Where is all the world?"<sup>30</sup> Applegate's diction and use of phrases like 'flying boat' capture the protagonist's child-like sense of wonder, curiosity, and fear in the face of a world so vastly different from the narrator's homeland. Stumbling over new English words he was taught in the refugee camp, which he compares to a song out of tune, Kek claims that "this America is hard work."<sup>31</sup> Struggling to adapt to the ways of the modern world, Kek draws comparisons between his simple, primitive life in Africa, where his father had many cattle and his people were herders, and the 'modern' one in America where he is unfamiliar with appliances like dish washers, faucets, watches, and heaters: "In my old home, my real home, we were a family and our laughter kept us warm. We didn't need a magic switch on a wall... In the camp, I say, they called America heaven on earth," which he soon comes to realize is not really the case.<sup>32</sup>

When forced on someone who is not Western, concepts of universality imply that the dominant culture should be the standard basis for measurement. Recalling the traumatic moments of war, Kek has nightmares of the raiding 'men with guns', blistered feet and dresses stained with blood, all visual depictions of the residues of imperial warfare and diasporic voices. Looking at himself in the mirror, Kek wonders if he looks like an American boy, unsure of whether that would be a "good thing or a not-good thing."<sup>33</sup> A sense of belonging and self-positioning emerges here as examples of the immigrant

## When forced on someone who is not Western, concepts of universality imply that the dominant culture should be the standard basis for measurement.

figure's inclusion/exclusion in society. Befriending a cow on a ranch run by an American woman he later befriends, Kek finds comfort and solace in this little piece of home he has

discovered. The classroom is where he acknowledges the diverse "colors of the earth-brown and pink and yellow and white and black"—all united to learn the same things, a tendency of postcolonial texts that bring difference into the foreground, "reminding us of the unnatural division of humans into hierarchical groups."<sup>34</sup> Kek's cousin Ganwar reminds him that he will never really feel like an American because "they won't let you,"<sup>35</sup> which once again corroborates how the outcast immigrant cannot cross the threshold of duality and truly arrive home or assimilate. On the other hand, America is presented as the 'great' country (land of the free and home of the brave as the title

"Who Shall Return us the Children?" Picturing Home(lessness) and Postcolonial Childhoods in Immigrant Children's Literature

connotes) where "a woman can do anything a man can do."36 Discovering new tastes like chocolate and chocolate milk, Kek questions where he belongs, to which his cousin responds, "We don't belong here. This isn't our country. It never will be."37 Ganwar, the young adult figure, grasps the true limits and boundaries of America, unwelcoming to poor and illegal immigrants. Still hopeful, Kek believes that perhaps someday they can go home again, where "the war is older than our fathers were [where] the war is forever."<sup>38</sup> Bullied and outcast, Kek retorts that America is place of pain, "an ugly land" that "needs endless horizons and emptiness," where "too many buildings block the sky [and] you can't even watch the sun."39 Picturing the times "before the pain," he conjures up visions of his home in the moonlight, listens to his father sing, and yearns for his mother. The childhood's end is marked when Kek claims that he can no longer find the sun when the sky is dark like he used to be able to easily do as a child. He wonders if finding the sun is one way to be a man, a mark of masculinity he aspires to fulfill. Themes of hope and fear are juxtaposed in Kek's poetic words: "Hope is a thing made only for people, a scrap to hold onto in darkness and in light. But hope is hard work. When I was a child I hoped to fly. That was a silly, easy wish. Now my wishes are bigger, the hopes of a man."40 Finally reunited with his long-lost mother, Kek, at a loss for words, welcomes her to his new 'home:' "I can't find words, there are no words, not in my old language, not in my new one. We walk together like one person."41 Belonging and identity is derived from blood ties here, where once a place of pain, America becomes home for Kek with the arrival of his mother. In that vein, postcolonialism becomes a manifestation for the desire of acceptance and understanding of otherness, where "the desire is always to become the other."42

#### My Name is Yoon

Written by Helen Recorvits and illustrated by Gabi Swiatkowska, *My Name is Yoon* is a narrative about a Korean girl finding her place in a new country. Form meets content in this narrative, as the surreal illustrations provide an embodied and immersive experience of environment, working to etch into memory the aesthetic markers of a child's dream-like state of experiencing life in a new state of being. The pictorial symbols have a representational function, which are acknowledged through cultural differences similar to the ones Yoon identifies. Do children lack meta-knowledge of pictures or beliefs, or both? The answer to this is contingent on (cultural) exposure just like the process of language acquisition itself, which is a central theme in this narrative and narratives of belonging. Learning to print her name in English, Yoon does not like the way her name looks 'alone' in English: "In Korean, my name means shining wisdom. I like the Korean way better... I did not want to learn the new way. I wanted to go back to Korea. I did not like America. Everything was different here."43 On her first day at school, Yoon learns the corresponding letters for the word 'cat', which she prefers over Yoon: "I wanted to be CAT. I wanted to hide in a corner." Exposed to new English words, Yoon begins to draw and identify with each, expressing her desire to return home in familiar illustrations represented by unfamiliar letters: "I wanted to be BIRD. I wanted to fly back to Korea. I wanted to be CUPCAKE." While children generally lack an understanding of the representational function of pictures, studies show that "the ability to appreciate the shared representational convention of pictorial symbols is founded on understanding the shared nature of communicative intentions" and that "cultural supports are necessary for the acquisition of symbolic systems,"44 which in this case is embodied by the uncanny illustrations parallel to the acquiring of English, a foreign language for Yoon. In that sense, examples of belonging and 'self-positioning' here emerge visually in the integration of language and visual representation. The social referencing of symbolic functions suggest representational knowledge and referential understanding, which is achieved when children can begin to use language to communicate goals.45

The desire to become the other is once again manifested here as Yoon joins the English-speaking world or, as she imagines it, the community of drawings. She is gradually convinced by adult figures that "maybe America will be a good home" and that "maybe different is good too." She claims, "yes, I am Yoon," writing her name in English after having resisted; she realizes her name still means shining wisdom despite the different form. Form and content overlap in this narrative to foreground the postcolonial theme of language as the preserver of identity.

## Tasting the Sky

Ibtisam Barakat's *Tasting the Sky* (2007) similarly situates the child migrant in the spatial dimensions of exclusion and a shattered homeland. What distinguishes this bildungsroman from the preceding narratives is the use of flashbacks and memories characteristic of autobiography. Set against the background of the Palestinian city of Ramallah during the aftermath of the 1967 Six-Day War between Israel and the neighboring states of Egypt, Jordan and Syria, *Tasting* 

*the Sky* captures the harshness of life as a refugee in the Middle East. Forced to flee their home in the formerly Jordanian-held West Bank, the Barakat family migrate into Jordan and remain there as refugees for more than four months. Ibtisam's perspective provides a sympathetic glimpse into the realities of war, particularly the hardships of fleeing the shattered homeland, separation from family, and passionate connection to words, inasmuch as the discovery of Alef (the first letter of the Arabic language) becomes her refuge and the language with which she pieces together the fragments of her story and her country. Divided into three parts, the novel reflects Ibtisam's memory as she reminisces about the stages of childhood and growing up in the midst of war. Situated literally and figuratively in between fluid yet impenetrable boundaries, Ibtisam mediates between binaries, the visible and the invisible, the oppressor and the oppressed, and the colonizer and the colonized. Empowered by the written word and her imagination, she writes,

I have my freedom. It is hidden in Post Office Box 34... Having this box is like having a country, the size of a tiny square, all to myself...Paper and ink, poems and my postbox are medicines that heal the wounds of a life without freedom...But when they ask me about my childhood, suddenly I have nothing to say. It's like a curtain comes down and hides my memories.<sup>46</sup>

Uprooted in a war-torn homeland where she is told to forget everything, Ibtisam hesitates to remember her childhood and reconnect with her country's past. Convinced that "mothers and soldiers are enemies of freedom" and that she is "doubly occupied,"47 she defies her mother's orders and reflects on her childhood after crossing the checkpoint, a metaphor for the crossing of all boundaries, including that of time. Hence the child living in an occupied territory is confined within an ambivalent space, where, in Susan Stewart's phrase, "nostalgia is the repetition that mourns the inauthenticity of all repetitions and denies the repetition's capacity to define identity."48 When observed from the perspective of a child migrant, desolate Palestine is presented not as a land shattered by war but as a landscape of distant towns, "each with a minaret that pointed to the sky like a pencil pointing to a page."<sup>49</sup> Ibtisam repaints destruction with innocence and hope, characteristics that children can ideally unearth at times of crisis. The older Ibtisam recalls how, driven by her childlike curiosity, she "watched [the Israeli soldiers], imitated them, puzzled over

their actions, and talked about them all the time" until they become "the source of [both her] anxiety and [her] entertainment."<sup>50</sup> In watching the other so closely for the first time, Ibtisam deems herself visible in the eyes of her oppressor, thereby removing herself from the margins. Traversing occupied territory, Ibtisam, like the other migrant protagonists, is alienated from her own land. Socially excluded and existing in a state of suspension, she finds a way to re-integrate herself into her homeland, although these terms of inclusion have consequences for her sense of self. In any case, she manages to assert herself as a 'potential active citizen' by returning the gaze of the Israeli soldiers. *Tasting the Sky* thus provides a great depiction of how the child figure constructs identity in the face of exclusion and a shattered homeland.

#### Conclusion

As the narratives explored in this article illustrate, children's literature can employ the indispensable perspectives of child migrants in order to portray them not as minorities but as potentially active citizens capable of replacing apathy with empathy. In choosing child narrators, these authors advocate for exploring issues beyond the repetitive, repressive aspects in children's literature. In doing so, they depict the child's intimate and self-assertive nature as a

As the narratives explored in this article illustrate, children's literature can employ the indispensable perspectives of child migrants in order to portray them not as minorities but as potentially active citizens capable of replacing apathy with empathy. In choosing child narrators, these authors advocate for exploring issues beyond the repetitive, repressive aspects in children's literature. means to analyze representations of childhood and youth to help us overturn notions of power. Questions of belonging, agency, identity, and immigration are especially nuanced when discussed against the backdrop of children's narratives. In presenting a literary analysis situated in transnational discourse, I have explored how these narratives utilize depictions of home(lessness), the child's sense of self and nostalgia as instruments that subvert the representations of children as

'passive, needy and indifferent', replacing vulnerable duality with a sense of identity and home that does not have a fixed meaning. The disparate points of view are reconciled in these narratives, which assert that while nostalgia tempts us, these children's narratives repeat the unrepeatable in the face of what Boym calls a "fear of untamable longing" and make us more empathetic toward the challenges raised by the claims and experiences of immigrants. I claim that while it is places that define our local definition of sites and spatial boundaries, the child's empathetic perspective in these narratives sheds light on how the 'immigrant' is a nuanced and political concept that does not have fixed or neutral meaning, but rather harbors various meanings depending on the context and point of departure. I conclude by suggesting that a multidimensional, transnational approach is necessary for the analysis of new conceptions of political belonging and the homeland. The 'transnational turn', which has offered literary critics new perspectives on texts by decentering ideas of nationhood, explores how texts are constructed through cultural exchanges across national boundaries. Is it possible, then, to return the children to us, to their homelands? Or is homelessness an inevitable byproduct of mobility and the crossing of borders? A stanza from Rudyard Kipling's poem "The Children's Song" offers insight from the child's perspective, addressing the adults:

Teach us to rule ourselves alway, Controlled and cleanly night and day; That we may bring, if need arise, No maimed or worthless sacrifice.<sup>51</sup>

This paper has attempted to show how children's narratives of different geographies and contextual backgrounds employ both affective images and the power of metaphorical language and imagery to portray the predicament of the child migrant who can never truly return home for the ones left behind or wait for the ones who cannot get out. Moreover, they showcase how literature for children portrays postcolonial discourse through the textual and visual from the imagined perspective of children, embodied subjects and historical agents. While mostly fictional accounts, the base structure of these narratives are neither fantasy nor fabrication. These narratives can serve as the sites where children come to terms with the complex concepts of immigration, belonging, and home, which reflect the universal along with the socio-economic and historic context for each country. In other words, adult figures can introduce children to works of literature as counter-examples that represent the range of cultural experiences and histories that make up the national and international communities that touch all of us. This is one aspect of postcolonial studies: breaking the hold of the great traditions that have

dominated the study of English literatures since the rise of English studies during the heyday of British imperialism.<sup>52</sup>And break that hold we must, for in doing so, perhaps we can return 'home' to the children if not the other way around.
"Who Shall Return us the Children?" Picturing Home(lessness) and Postcolonial Childhoods in Immigrant Children's Literature

## Endnotes

- Saul Tobias, "Neoliberal Globalization and the Politics of Migration in Sub-Saharan Africa," Journal of Global and International Studies, Vol. 4, No. 1 (2012), pp. 1–16.
- 2 Roger Sale, Fairy Tales and After: From Snow White to E.B. White, Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1978, p. 1.
- 3 Marah Gubar, "On Not Defining Children's Literature," *PMLA*, Vol. 126, No. 1 (2011), pp. 209-216.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 China Mills & Brenda A. Lefrançois, "Child as Metaphor: Colonialism, Psy-Governance, and Epistemicide," *World Futures: The Journal of New Paradigm Research*, Vol. 74, No. 7-8 (2018), pp. 503-524.
- 6 Roderick McGillis & Meena Khorana, "Postcolonialism, Children, and their Literature," ARIEL: A Review of International English Literature, Vol. 28, No. 1, (1997), p. 7.
- 7 Edward W. Said, Culture and Imperialism, New York: Vintage, 2012.
- 8 Katrine Fangen, Thomas Johannson & Nils Hammaren, Young Migrants: Exclusion and Belonging in Europe, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012, p. 61.
- 9 Sue Walsh, Kipling's Children's Literature: Language, Identity and Constructions of Childhood, London: Routledge, 2010, p. 30.
- 10 Fangen & Johansson, Young Migrants, p. 168
- 11 Clare Bradford, "Children's Literature in a Global Age: Transnational and Local Identities," *Barnboken*, Vol. 34, No. 1 (2011), p. 23.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Rudyard Kipling, "The Children," *Poetry Foundation*, https://www.poetryfoundation.org/ poems/57433/the-children-56d23af516e97 (Accessed 15 December 2019).
- 14 Naomi Lesley, "The Nation in Children's Literature: Nations of Childhood," *Children's Literature Association Quarterly*, Vol. 39, No. 1 (2014), pp. 171-173.
- 15 "A Region-by-region Guide to the Middle East's Migrant Crisis," *PBS News Hour*, 11 December 2015, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/your-guide-to-europes-migrant-crisis (Accessed 10 December 2019).
- 16 Iain Chambers, Migrancy, Culture, Identity, London: Routledge, 1994, p. 3.
- 17 Eve Bunting, Going Home, New York: HarperCollins, 1996, p. 3.
- 18 Ibid, p. 5
- 19 McGillis & Khorana, "Postcolonialism, Children, and their Literature," p. 8.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 "Central American Migration: Root Causes and U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, 13 June 2019, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF11151.pdf (Accessed 15 December 2019).
- 22 Fran Leeper Buss, Journey of the Sparrows, New York: Lodestar Books, 1991, pp. 1–7.
- 23 Ibid, pp. 3-7.

- 24 Svetlana Boym, The Future of Nostalgia, New York: Basic Books, 2001; Jens Brockmeier & Donald A. Carbaugh (eds.), Narrative and Identity: Studies in Autobiography, Self and Culture, Amsterdam: Benjamins, 2001.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Buss. Journey of the Sparrows, p. 33.
- 27 Benedict Anderson, *Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism*, London: Verso, 2006, p. 6.
- 28 Buss, Journey of the Sparrows, p. 154.
- 29 Leyla Savsar, "Mother Tells Me to Forget: Nostalgic Re-presentations, Re-membering, and Retelling the Child Migrant's Identity and Agency in Children's Literature," *Children's Literature Association Quarterly*, Vol. 43, No. 4 (2018), pp. 395–411.
- 30 Katherine Applegate, Home of the Brave, New York: Fiewel & Friends, 2007, p. 3.
- 31 Ibid, p. 5.
- 32 Ibid, p. 25.
- 33 Ibid, p. 62.
- 34 McGillis & Khorana, "Postcolonialism, Children and their Literature," p. 11.
- 35 Applegate, Home of the Brave, p. 87.
- 36 Ibid, p. 100.
- 37 Ibid, p. 126.
- 38 Ibid, p. 100.
- 39 Ibid, p. 208.
- 40 Ibid, p. 220.
- 41 Ibid, p. 248
- 42 McGillis & Khorana, "Postcolonialism, Children and their Literature," p. 14.
- 43 Helen Recorvits, My Name is Yoon, New York: Square Fish, 2014, p. 10.
- 44 Tara Callaghan, "Factors Affecting Graphic Symbol Understanding in the Third Year: Language, Similarity and Iconicity," *Cognitive Development*, Vol. 15, No. 2 (2000), pp. 207–236.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Ibtisam Barakat, *Tasting the Sky: A Palestinian Childhood*, New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2007, pp. 8–11.
- 47 Ibid, p. 12.
- 48 Boym, The Future of Nostalgia; Brockmeier & Carbaugh, Narrative and Identity, p. 31.
- 49 Barakat, Tasting the Sky, p. 123.
- 50 Ibid, p. 12 and 98.
- 51 Rudyard Kipling, "The Children's Song, Charles St. John Hornby, 1916.
- 52 McGillis & Khorana, "Postcolonialism, Children and their Literature," p. 10.

# **BOOK REVIEW**

# Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA

By Marion Boulby and Kenneth Christie (eds.)

London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018, 257 pages, ISBN 978-3-319-70774-7 / ISBN 978-3-319-70775-4 (e-book)

Migration is not a new phenomenon, as globalization through transformations in communication and transportation has led to movements of people and the widespread exchanges of goods and services for centuries. The most remarkable point within this period is the last two decades, in which the movement of forcibly displaced people and refugees has become more noticeable. Such movement is shaped by economic, social and cultural push and pull factors. Since 2010, the Arab uprisings in particular have sparked many political conflicts, instabilities and displacements of people in the Mediterranean and the Middle East and North Africa (MENA). Eventually, an immense migration combined with refugees fleeing conflict became concentrated in MENA. For the last 20 years, the MENA states have occupied the center of this migration movement: they are countries of origin, as well as destination and transit stations. Amid all of this mobility, today, the greater part of attention is paid to human security and human vulnerability related to the upsurge of refugees fleeing crises in the MENA states.

*Migration, Refugees and Human Security in the Mediterranean and MENA* provides both the theoretical basis and empirical content of migration practices within the geographical region of MENA. The theoretical framework is built on the concept of human security and from this point of view, the context is limited to the human security of migrants related to the states' policies and globalization. Thus the main subjects of discussion are globalization, migration, human security and migration policies. Considering the main concepts and the focus region of the book, the authors aim to answer three essential questions in regard to the human security crisis in MENA. The first question has to do with human security for the people affected by the refugee crisis. The second question involves defining the push and pull factors of the migrants and refugees and determining the most vulnerable populations in the crisis. The third question aims to address how policies and interventions in the region are conducted at the national and international level.

The structure of the book is designed around three parts that are divided thematically into ten chapters. The first part of the book presents an enlightening theoretical explanation of the concept of human security as it applies to twenty-first century migration and refugees. Kenneth Christie's introductory chapter provides multiple points of view about migration by taking Europe as the refugees' destination, the Mediterranean as their transit route and the MENA states as the source of forced migration. This theoretical first part is supported by two other chapters that dwell on the concepts of the sovereignty of states and human security. In the second chapter, Nergis Canefe discusses the ad hoc policies of the Middle East states that attempt to manage forced migration, and tries to redefine sovereignty in terms of human security, especially highlighting the Syrian crisis. As for the contribution of Katleen Marion, this third chapter gives a global overview of the most vulnerable members of the refugee crisis-children and youth-in terms of human security, protection and international legal procedures.

The second part of the book focuses on case studies, which constitute the empirical framework of the volume. The authors elaborate mainly upon three different countries to enrich and strengthen the first part. Considering the fusion of the two first parts, it is highly valuable to find theory and practice together in a single volume.

Stephan D. Perham sheds light on the concept of the mitigation of forced displacement and the refugee and migration crisis with reference to Uganda's refugee-hosting model in the fourth chapter. The mitigation concept is widely considered in terms of cause and effect relationships in this chapter. The second country taken as a case study is examined by Julia Rutz; in her contribution to the volume, the fifth chapter seeks to understand the role of non-state actors in procuring human security in failing states where the state itself becomes a push factor for migration. Among the MENA states, Palestine is chosen as the case study because the role of non-state actors is more distinguishable where the deficiency of the official authorities is considerable. In the final chapter of the second part, Nur Köprülü seeks to understand the role of the international

community in relation to the concept of human security and the responsibility to protect related to the refugee crisis in Syria and Turkey. From this point of view, the author argues for the effectiveness of humanitarian intervention and the responsibility to protect in light of international practices and the United Nations charters.

It is significant to notice that this collected work isn't a mere combination of a theoretical framework and case studies. Instead, it is strengthened by remarks regarding the future of human security and migration in MENA in the third part. Considering the Syrian refugee crisis process over several years, in the seventh chapter Marion Boulby focuses on how the Jordan government's securitization policy defeats human security and instead generates perpetual challenges for Syrian refugees residing in Jordan. The author's multidimensional perspective contributes to eliminating the vulnerability of human security in the MENA region by proposing solutions. Another context regarding human security and migration is introduced in the eighth chapter by Robert James Hanlon; namely the strict nexus between human trafficking, smuggling, refugees and the private sector in the MENA region. Non-traditional business, hiring illegal workers and causing precarious working conditions threaten human security in the region, as do human trafficking and the flow of smuggling toward Europe from the MENA region. After asserting that this nexus will grow in the coming years, Hanlon presents three recommendations to the private sector to prevent human rights from becoming more fragile. Finally, in the ninth chapter, policy responses regarding the securitization of migration into the European Union as an international community are questioned by Rute Baptista. The author summarizes the actions of the European Union as too little and too late considering the measures taken in terms of the living conditions of the refugees and the gravity of the number of deaths certain to continue until the EU takes action. In this context, the author's reflection that the EU countries are more concerned with ensuring their border security and preventing asylum seekers from entering their countries than they are with prioritizing human security continues to manifest itself today.

This collected work is an important contribution to developing migration literature in its formal and contextual aspects. In terms of form, the methodological division of the book into three parts, which contain theoretical, empirical and future-oriented chapters respectively, is an integrated element of the book that makes it easy to read and follow. In terms of the context, starting from a single geography, the book covers various aspects of the region in detail and presents the triangle of MENA, migration and human security in an enlightening way. To sum up, within the context of migration and human security, the goal of each chapter is to reveal the underlying factors of the human security and migration crisis and still, each chapter underlines the fact that the human security and migration crisis is due to some man-made factors, such as protectionist state policies, ineffective international responses and the persistence of violence. It seems inevitable that the diversity of this book will ensure its status as a qualified example for future studies in other regions where migration is intense.

## Dila Algan Tezcan

Ph.D. Candidate Marmara University Department of Political Science and International Relations

# **BOOK REVIEW**

# Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia: Geopolitics and Foreign Policy in a Changing World Order

By Emre Erşen and Seçkin Köstem (eds.)

London and New York: Routledge, 2019, 200 pages, ISBN: 978-0-367-08566-7 / 978-0-429-02306-4 (e-book)

In recent years, Eurasian states like Russia, China, India and Iran have become significant actors in world politics due to their increased capacity to influence the foreign policy of other countries in their region. More importantly, their geopolitical rivalry with the West has brought about a discussion regarding the emergence of a multipolar world order. In light of such significant geopolitical changes, Turkey, as an important regional power located at the center of the Eurasian landmass, has also sought to adjust its foreign policy preferences. Although Turkey mainly pursued a pro-Western foreign policy line during the Cold War era due to its military ties with NATO, it has endeavored to strengthen its political and economic relations with the Eurasian countries in the post-Cold War period—especially in the 2000s.

*Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia*, edited by Emre Erşen and Seçkin Köstem, focuses on the visible pivot to Eurasia in Turkish foreign policy with a particular emphasis on the changing world order and the Turkish geopolitical concerns that accompany it. The authors aim to analyze the reasons behind Turkey's pivot to Eurasia over the past decade, while also discussing whether Eurasianism as an ideology can be viewed as a reasonable option for Turkish foreign policy, especially after the emergence of a number of significant problems between Turkey and the West in the last few years. In addition to the two editors, contributors include Turkish and non-Turkish authors: Altay Atlı, Pavel K. Baev, Nicola P. Contessi, Pınar İpek, Mustafa Kutlay, Ketan Mehta, Tarık Oğuzlu, Harsh V. Pant, Gülriz Şen and Çağdaş Üngör.

The volume mainly focuses on the domestic changes in Turkey in the 2000s and their effect on Turkish foreign policy, while also elaborating on a number

of popular ideological currents such as Pan-Turkism, Neo-Ottomanism and Eurasianism. Although Eurasianism is defined mainly as a Russian intellectual movement in the introduction, Emre Erşen's chapter broadens this concept by focusing on a specific branch called "Turkish Eurasianism." As the author indicates, the way Eurasianism is used in Turkish politics not only refers to the post-Soviet region, but also involves Turkey's strengthened relations with other Eurasian actors such as China, India and Iran. Erşen also discusses the ideas of Russian intellectual Alexander Dugin and underlines the importance of Dugin and his personal networks in Turkey in the development of Turkish Eurasianism.

*Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia* also highlights the problems that have emerged in Turkey-U.S. relations in light of some recent developments in Turkish domestic politics. Tarık Oğuzlu, for instance, emphasizes the importance of the Gezi Park protests of 2013 and the failed coup attempt of July 2016 as two turning points in Turkey's relations with the U.S. He indicates that Turkey's interest in Eurasia is closely related to its disappointment with its Western allies in the post-July 2016 period. In this sense, it can be argued that the clash of interests between Turkey and the West is one of the major factors that prompted Turkey to try to soft-balance its traditional NATO allies by developing political and economic ties with Eurasian countries.

It seems that the rise of Russia and China in world politics in the 2000s has triggered a debate about the viability of the U.S.-led liberal world order. This trend has been accompanied by the rising popularity of charismatic leaders like Vladimir Putin and Xi Jinping who sharply criticize the policies of the West, particularly the U.S. This might be regarded as one of the reasons for the increasing significance of Russia and China in Turkish foreign policy, especially after the emergence of a number of important conflicts in Turkey-U.S. relations (e.g. Syria).

Although the downing of a Russian fighter jet by Turkish military forces in 2015 briefly interrupted the Turkish-Russian rapprochement, the two countries managed to resume their cooperation soon enough. Pinar İpek emphasizes that the jet crisis demonstrated the critical importance of energy security in Turkish foreign policy. She argues that Turkey's rising demand for natural gas is one of the drivers of its pivot to Eurasia. In a similar vein, Çağdaş Üngör underlines the importance of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), popularly known as the New Silk Road. Üngör notes that Turkey largely benefits from Chinese credit thanks to its participation in the China-led Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIIB) initiative. One notable example is the newly opened Baku-Tbilisi-Kars railway which is one of the projects closely related with the BRI. In short, Turkey's economic relations with the Eurasian countries have become more important, especially in the last few years.

One could argue that Turkey's stalled EU membership process has urged Ankara to strengthen its ties with other international organizations. The Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) for example has become much more important for Turkey in the last decade. Although Turkey has not officially abandoned its goal of becoming a full member of the EU, it has nonetheless upgraded its status within the SCO and acquired a "dialogue partner" status in this international organization which is mainly led by Russia and China. In addition, Turkey has continued its efforts to strengthen its ties with the Turkic states of the Caucasus and Central Asia within the framework of the Turkic Council as well as the Turkish Cooperation and Coordination Agency (TIKA).

There is a general consensus in the book that Turkish foreign policy has increasingly gravitated toward Eurasia in accordance with the changing global order. However, some of the contributors believe it will be difficult to sustain this trend in Turkish foreign policy in the longer term for a number of reasons. Köstem for instance claims that Turkey has a limited material capacity visà-vis Russia and China which might restrict Turkish influence over the Caucasus and Central Asia. Similarly, İpek argues that Turkey's asymmetric interdependence with three countries—Russia, Azerbaijan and Iran—in the energy sphere could prevent it from following a flexible foreign policy in the region. Baev believes that the development of Turkey's strategic relations with many Eurasian countries depends on the leaders of these countries, which makes bilateral relations quite personalized and politicized. He uses the fighter jet crisis as an example to show how Turkish-Russian relations rapidly deteriorated at that time due to Putin's tough personal stance against Turkey.

Some of the contributors, conversely, argue that the rapidly growing economic relations between Turkey and Eurasian countries could create room for Turkey to maneuver in foreign policy. For instance, Turkish-Indian economic relations have been developing remarkably in the last few years as a result of the efforts of both countries. It should be mentioned that Turkey's relations with India have always been complicated due to the close relations between Turkey and Pakistan. Nevertheless, Pant and Mehta argue that the Justice and Development Party's (AK Party) vision for "seeking a greater role in international affairs" has resulted in the development of Turkey-India relations.

The chapters of the volume rely on a variety of primary and secondary sources including news, expert opinions and statistics. Atlı for instance uses data from the Ministry of Economy, the Ministry of Treasury and Finance, the Ministry of Development, and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs in order to demonstrate the development of Sino-Turkish economic relations. Although the chapters mostly use qualitative research methods, there are also significant quantitative data analyses in the chapters by Kutlay, Ipek and Pant and Mehta. Contessi brings together three different international relations theories while explaining the changes in Turkish foreign policy. He tests the plausibility of Turkey's chances of joining the SCO through realist, neo-liberal and constructivist perspectives. Consequently, he finds that these perspectives provide different explanations for Turkey's motivation to improve its relations with the SCO. Finally, Kutlay's chapter discusses the concept of "new developmentalism" which mainly refers to state-capitalism in China's current economic model. He analyzes the dynamics of the interactions between China and other countries that challenge the U.S.-led liberal order and argues that new developmentalism has actually become quite attractive for developing countries in the last few years.

Overall, *Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia* is an important contribution to the academic literature on Turkish foreign policy. In addition to discussing the idea of Eurasianism from a Turkish perspective and analyzing the various aspects of Turkey's developing relations with the Eurasian countries in the past decade, it provides the readers with a general understanding of the domestic and international factors that have contributed to this interesting trend in Turkish foreign policy in the 2000s.

### Furkan Emer

MA Student Istanbul Şehir University Department of Political Science and International Relations

## Style and Format

Articles submitted to the journal should be original contributions. If another version of the article is under consideration by another publication, or has been or will be published elsewhere, authors should clearly indicate this at the time of submission. Manuscripts should be submitted to: e-mail: perceptions@mfa.gov.tr The final decision on whether the manuscript is accepted for publication in the Journal or not is made by the Editorial Board depending on the anonymous referees' review reports.

A standard length for PERCEPTIONS articles is 6,000 to 8,000 words including endnotes. The manuscript should begin with an indented and italicised summary up to 150 words, which should describe the main arguments and conclusions, and 5-7 keywords, indicating to main themes of the manuscript. A title page should be attached to the manuscript, including the title of the manuscript, full name (s) of the authors, academic and/or other professional affiliations if any, complete mailing address, fax and phone numbers of the author to whom proofs and correspondence should be sent. The author is also expected to give a brief biography in a footnote at the beginning of the article. Perceptions also publishes reviews of new books or reports; 'book reviews' are usually around 700-1,500-words."

Manuscripts should be single-spaced written by Times New Roman regular font, 11 point throughout. Justified margins; top and bottom 3 cm, left and right 2.4 cm are required. Manuscripts should be numbered consecutively throughout the paper. Only the first letters of title words should be 'upper case'. Quotations should be placed within double quotation marks ("....."). Quotations larger than four lines should be indented at left margin and single-spaced. Use endnotes and avoid bibliography. British punctuation and spelling should be used throughout. Dates should be in the form 3 November 1996; 1995-1998; and 1990s. All diagrams, charts and graphs should be referred to as figures and consecutively numbered. Tables should be kept to a minimum and contain only essential data. Each figure and table must be given an Arabic numeral, followed by a heading, and be referred to in the text. Appropriate places of tables should be article, it is the author's responsibility to obtain permission from the copyright holder.

Names of the authors, places and the publishing houses are required to be written in their original forms. The styles of the references in endnotes should conform the following examples:

#### Books

John Smith, The Book Title, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100. John E. Smith (ed.), The Book Title, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, pp. 100-102. John Smith and Mary Jones, The Book Title, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100. Subsequent references should appear as: Smith, The Book Title, p. 100. In endnotes 'Ibid.' should be used where possible, but it should not be used where the previous note contains more than one source.

#### **Articles in Journals**

John Smith, "Article Title", Journal Name, Vol. #, No. # (Month Year), p. #. Subsequent references should appear as: Smith, "Article Title", p. #.

#### Articles in Edited Books

John Smith, "Article Title", in Mary Jones (ed.), Book Title, New York, New York Publishing Co., 1999, p. 100.

#### **Newspaper Articles**

Christopher Hooton, "Japan is Turning Its Abandoned Golf Courses into Solar Power Plants", The Independent, 21 July 2015.

#### Manuscript References

PRO King's Remembrancer's Memoranda Roll, E159/69, m. 78. BM Add. MS 36042, fo.2 (plural fos.). Four-figure numerals without comma or space: 2572. Titles of other record repositories, and names of collections of papers, in full in first reference: Soctish Record Office (hereafter SRO), Airlie Papers, GD 16, section 38/82, April 5, 1844. Compton Papers, kept at the estate office of the Marquess of Northampton, Castle Ashby (hereafter CA), bdle. 1011, no.29.

#### **Official Papers**

Parliamentary Papers: Select Committee on Manufacturers (Parl. Papers, 1833, VI), 0.456. Subsequent references as: SC on ... (PP, 1839, VII), 00.2347.

Hansard (Commons), 4th ser. XXXVI, 641–2, 22 Aug. 1895.

#### Theses

For titles of published and unpublished theses use italics: John E. Smith, Title of Thesis, unpublished Ph.D. thesis, Name of the University, Year, Chapter #, p. #

#### **Internet References**

Azam Ahmed and Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "U.S. and Cuba Reopen Long-Closed Embassies", The New York Times, 20 July 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/21/world/americas/cuba-us-em-bassy-diplomatic-relations.html?ref=world&\_r=0 (Accessed 21 July 2017).

#### **Title of Book Reviews**

Türk Basınında Dış Habercilik (Foreign News Reporting in the Turkish Media), by M. Mücahit Küçükyıl-maz and Hakan Çopur. Ankara: SETA, 2010, 168 pages, ISBN 9786054023073.

